ISSN 2543-6597

Ekonomia i Zarządzanie conomics and Managemeni

Engineering Management in Production and Services

Volume 9		lssue 2	2	.017	1	
Bialystok University of	Technology					

International Society for Manufacturing, Service and Management Engineering

BIALYSTOK UNIVERSITY OF TECHNOLOGY FACULTY OF MANAGEMENT





DE GRUYTER OPEN

ENGINEERING MANAGEMENT IN PRODUCTION AND SERVICES

VOLUME 9 • ISSUE 2 • 2017

FREQUENCY

ECONOMICS AND MANAGEMENT is published quarterly since 1998

As of the beginning of 2017 the journal is published under a new name: ENGINEERING MANAGEMENT IN PRODUCTION AND SERVICES

Publisher

Bialystok University of Technology Wiejska 45A, 15-351 Bialystok, Poland

The International Society for Manufacturing Service and Management Engeneering (ISMSME)

EDITOR-IN-CHIEF

Joanna Ejdys

Bialystok University of Technology Faculty of Management Wiejska 45A, 15-351 Bialystok, Poland Phone: (+4885) 746 9825 Fax: (+4885) 746 9835 e-mail: j.ejdys@pb.edu.pl

DEPUTY EDITORS-IN-CHIEF

Łuкasz Nazarko e-mail: l.nazarko@pb.edu.pl

KATARZYNA A. KUŹMICZ e-mail: k.kuzmicz@pb.edu.pl

EDITORIAL OFFICE

Bialystok University of Technology Wiejska 45A, 15-351 Bialystok, Poland Phone: (+4885) 746 9825 Fax: (+4885) 663 1988 e-mail: empas@pb.edu.pl www.empas.pb.edu.pl

COPYRIGHTS ©

Bialystok University of Technology All rights reserved / Bialystok 2017

SUBMISSION

Papers for submission should be prepared according to the *Authors Instructions* available at www.empas.pb.edu.pl

All papers should be submitted through the electronic submission system

INDEXATION

Journal is indexed in EBSCO Business Source Ultimate (Complete), Index Copernicus, ERIH PLUS, Google Scholar, Central European Journal of Social Sciences and Humanities, Research Papers in Economics (RePEc), BazTech and BazEkon databases

EDITORIAL OFFICE SECRETARY

Danuta Szpilko

Bialystok University of Technology Faculty of Management Wiejska 45A, 15-351 Bialystok, Poland Phone: (+4885) 746 9880 Fax: (+4885) 663 1988 e-mail: d.szpilko@pb.edu.pl

TECHNICAL EDITORS

KRZYSZTOF STEPANIUK e-mail: k.stepaniuk@pb.edu.pl

Кіка Сніżnіак e-mail: k.chizniak@pb.edu.pl

Editorial Review Board

Editors

Katarzyna Halicka Bialystok University of Technology, Poland

> Kriengsak Panuwatwanich Griffith University, Australia **Production Engineering**

Wiesław Urban Bialystok University of Technology, Poland

Chao Wang Zhejiang University Ningbo Institute of Technology, China

Service Engineering

Alicja Gudanowska Bialystok University of Technology, Poland

Jurgita Antuchevičienė Vilnius Gediminas Technical University, Lithuania

Engineering Management

Katarzyna Kuźmicz Bialystok University of Technology, Poland

> Erwin Pesch Universität Siegen, Germany Logistics Management

Andrzej Magruk Bialystok University of Technology, Poland

> Zdzisław Klim Bombardier, USA **Technology Management**

Łukasz Nazarko Bialystok University of Technology, Poland

Jelena Stankevičienė Vilnius Gediminas Technical University, Lithuania

Technology Assessment

Anna Kononiuk Bialystok University of Technology, Poland Elina Hiltunen What´s Next Consulting Oy, Finland **Strategic Foresight**

> Erling Hesla Jūratė Griškėnaitė **Linguistic Editors**

INTERNATIONAL Advisory Board

Head

Joanicjusz Nazarko Bialystok University of Technology, Poland

MEMBERS

Joanna Cygler Warsaw School of Economics, Poland

Casimir Dadak Hollins University, Virginia, USA

Emiliya Dimova Trakia University - Stara Zagora, Bulgaria

Józef Gawlik Cracow University of Technology, Poland

Romualdas Ginevičius Vilnius Gediminas Technical University, Lithuania

Bojan Lalić University of Novi Sad, Serbia

Juan Jose Garcia Machado University of Huelva, Spain

Alojzy Nowak Warsaw University, Poland

Miloslav Novotný Brno University of Technology, Czech Republic

Volodymyr Onyshchenko Poltava National Technical Yuri Kondratyuk University, Ukraine

Magdalena Osińska Nicolaus Copernicus University, Toruń, Poland

Aleksander Panasiuk Szczecin University, Poland

Magdalena Pichlak Silesian University of Technology, Poland

Rafael Popper VTT Technical Research Centre of Finland, Finland

Włodzimierz Sroka The University of Dąbrowa Górnicza, Poland

Stefan Trzcieliński Poznan University of Technology, Poland

Leonas Ustinovičius Vilnius Gediminas Technical University, Lithuania

Andrzej Wasiak Bialystok University of Technology, Poland

Kazimierz Zaraś Université du Québec en Abitibi-Témiscamingue, Canada Russian Academy of Sciences, St. Petersburg, Russia

Samuel Yen-Liang Yin National Taiwan University, Taiwan Beijing University, Beijing, China

Edmundas Kazimieras Zavadskas Vilnius Gediminas Technical University, Lithuania

Hongyan Zhang The University of Toledo, USA



Ministry of Science and Higher Education Republic of Poland

- 1. Increasing the share of foreign reviewers and the improvement of the evaluation process of papers submitted to "Ekonomia i Zarządzanie" journal ("Economics and Management") (currently "Engineering Management in Production and Sevices");
- 2. Increasing the share of foreign scholars in the Scientific Board of the "Ekonomia i Zarządzanie" journal ("Economics and Management") (currently "Engineering Management in Production and Services");
- 3. Amelioration of the English language version of "Ekonomia i Zarządzanie" journal ("Economics and Management") (currently "Engineering Management in Production and Services");
- 4. Improving the mechanism of securing the originality of texts published in "Ekonomia i Zarządzanie" journal ("Economics and Management") (currently "Engineering Management in Production and Services")
- tasks financed in the framework of the contract no. 819/P-DUN/2017 by the Ministry of Science and Higher Education from the funds earmarked for the public understanding of science initiatives.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Iga Rudawska	
Editorial	7
Walter Ried, Frauke Henriette Rau	
Cross-border health care in the European Union: evaluation of different financing arrangements	8
Klaudia Twardowska, Maciej Jewczak	
The issues of healthcare-associated infections — the economic and social perspective	21
Nina Szczygiel, Silvina Santana	
Network analysis approach to stroke care and assistance provision: an empirical study	32
Jacek Klich	
Physician appraisals: key challenges	38
Edyta Mioduchowska-Jaroszewicz	
The evaluation of financial standing of medical institutions in Poland	44
Anna Lachowska	
Efficiency of public and nonpublic primary health care providers in Poland	57
Marcin Kautsch, Mateusz Lichoń, Natalia Matuszak, Jonathan Erskine, Malcolm Whitfield	
Are there just barriers? Institutional perspective on the development of e-health in Poland	64
Katarzyna Krot, João Pedro Sousa	
Factors impacting on patient compliance with medical advice: empirical study	73
Magdalena Jaworzynska	
Using tools of strategic management in medical facilities of Lublin region	82
Michał Mijal, Małgorzata Winter	
Factors influencing teamwork in health care	90
Józef Haczyński, Zofia Skrzypczak, Małgorzata Winter	
Nurses in Poland — immediate action needed	97
Beata Irma Buchelt, Aldona Frączkiewicz-Wronka, Renata Kaminska	
Key determinants of human resource management in hospitals: stakeholder perspective	105

EDITORIAL

Applying management rules to a decision-making process remains a central principle in the modern health care around the world, yet many health professionals find it challenging to acquire published research knowledge.

Evidence-based decision-making in the strategic and operational activities of health care provision are predicated upon the capability to identify, acquire and apply relevant research knowledge. On the other hand, the international literature shows the underuse and slow adoption of heath research in practice¹.

Therefore, in this issue, we report on several research findings dedicated to health care management. Our objective was to present improvements to their management activities to make effective and sustained evidencebased practices easier and more available. This issue reports on both research conducted in Poland as well as empirical findings coming from abroad (Germany and Portugal). We present microeconomic studies referring to finance and strategic management as well as findings conducted the from macro-level perspective. The presented papers highlight the most prominent issues of modern health care, especially dedicated to the efficiency and quality improvements. We hope that health managers will find them useful in their everyday practice.

> Iga Rudawska Guest Editor

¹ Pentland, D. et al. (2014). Enabling integrated knowledge acquisition and management in health care teams. *Knowledge Management Research & Practice*, 12(4), 362-374.





received: 15 January 2017 accepted: 10 June 2017

pages: 8-20

CROSS-BORDER HEALTH CARE IN THE EUROPEAN UNION: EVALUATION OF DIFFERENT FINANCING ARRANGEMENTS

WALTER RIED, FRAUKE HENRIETTE RAU

ABSTRACT

This paper analyses the impact of the financing arrangements for planned cross-border health care within the European Union. A financial arrangement is taken to provide a financial incentive but may also involve payment risks and administrative burden. For the pathways given by the Social Security Regulations (883/2004 and 987/2009) and the EU Directive 2011/24/EU, we investigate how the associated financial arrangements act on providers, patients and on publicly funded health insurance. First, the Regulations can induce cross-border health care that will increase domestic health care expenditure and may threaten national health policy by setting an incentive for patients to go abroad for health care not covered by domestic health insurance. Second, the financial arrangement of the Directive may induce cross-border health care which will lower domestic health care expenditure. However, due to considerable payment risks and administrative burden on both pa-tients and providers, these benefits will not be reaped in full. Moreover, in the presence of national cost containment policies, the Directive may provide an incentive for cross-border health care that is too strong. Finally, due to the requirement to pay upfront, the financial arrangement also suffers from a lack of equity of access to health care provision abroad.

KEY WORDS financing arrangement, cross-border health care, national health policy

DOI: 10.1515/emj-2017-0009

Corresponding author:

Walter Ried

University of Greifswald, Faculty of Law and Economics, Chair of Public Finance, Germany e-mail: walter.ried@uni-greifswald.de

Frauke Henriette Rau

University of Greifswald, Faculty of Medicine, Institute of Community Medicine, Germany e-mail: fr122544@uni-greifswald.de

INTRODUCTION

In recent years, the European Union (EU) has been in the news primarily because of problems that appear to question the value of this alliance of states at least for some of its members. E.g., in 2016 the British people voted to leave the EU ("Brexit"). Even though the result came about with only a small margin, it is possible that other Member States may be tempted to follow this route. Furthermore, some member states of the EU currency union, most notably Greece, have been or still are suffering from problems of fiscal sustainability to such an extent that substantial financial assistance is necessary to prevent fiscal insolvency. Thus, eventually Greece or other Member States may choose or even have to leave the EU currency union. While these problems undoubtedly exist, they should not distract from the fact that the EU has been quite successful in several ways which is indicated by the steady increase in membership over the last decades. A good example is given by the European Single Market which is associated with the "four fundamental freedoms". More specifically, these comprise the free movement of goods (e.g., medicinal products), the freedom to move for workers (e.g., health care providers), the freedom to establish and provide services (e.g., health insurance) and full capital mobility (e.g., investment in health care infrastructure). These freedoms act to promote trade in goods and services to enhance the welfare of citizens in the EU Member States.

Applying this line of reasoning to health care, one would, therefore, expect cross-border health care to occur on a substantial scale within the EU. Confining attention to patient flows, this would imply patients going abroad to obtain care of a higher quality, or to skip national waiting lists, or to incur lower costs. At first blush, it is not difficult to find evidence of such flows, e.g., German patients travelling to Poland or some other Eastern European Member State for dentistry or dentures, or patients from Poland going to Czechia for cataract surgery. In fact, turning to the case of the United Kingdom (UK) where health care provision has been notorious for long waiting lists, it is easy to find media reports with country-specific recommendations as to where patients from the UK may receive health care without delay and at a considerably lower cost than at home.

Nevertheless, the available empirical evidence clearly shows that, for the large majority of Member States, cross-border health care currently constitutes a rather limited phenomenon (European Commission, 2015b; European Commission, 2016). Given that, as described below, patients' entitlements have been enhanced recently, the small scale of patient flows across borders within the EU is even more surprising. Indeed, health care provision and financing differ substantially among the EU Member States and, since the Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union acknowledges the right of each Member State to organise its own health care system, these differences can be expected to persist. In turn, this implies that cross-border health care may offer considerable benefits (Ried & Marschall, 2016). On the other hand, several barriers can be identified which inhibit patient flows across national borders. Moreover, if a significant number of patients were to go abroad for health care in a Member State, this would pose a threat to the viability of the health care system in that state. Finally, access to health care in another Member State will differ across patient groups. Thus, cross-border health care involves difficult issues relating to the trade-off between equity and efficiency which may call for a restrictive approach.

In the present paper, we take up these issues with respect to the financing arrangements of cross-border health care within the EU. Since the bulk of health care typically is financed by a third party, a financing arrangement has an effect not only on patients and providers but also on health insurance funds or, alternatively, on a national health service. More precisely, attention will be confined to the case of planned health care as this involves, at least in principle, an element of choice by the patient which may be influenced by, e.g., the size of his copayment. Essentially, there are two pathways to cross-border health care in the EU at the moment. For each pathway, we will investigate the impact of financing arrangements upon the patient, the providers, and upon the health insurance funds or the national health system. Our objective is to work out the associated incentives for these actors to examine to what extent the financial arrangement may act to promote cross-border health care. Building on these results, we will also look briefly at feedback effects upon national health policy, with particular attention on cost containment policies.

The plan of the paper is as follows. Section 1 prepares the ground by exposing the two principal financing arrangements which are available in the EU. In section 2, we evaluate the impact of these arrangements upon the main actors. Section 3 contains a discussion of our results while we offer our conclusions in the final section.

1. FINANCING ARRANGEMENTS FOR CROSS-BORDER HEALTH CARE: THE CASE OF PLANNED HEALTH CARE

In general, cross-border health care denotes a broad concept which includes every transaction with either a patient, a service, or a provider moving across national boundaries (Wismar et al., 2011, p. 2). As mentioned above, our analysis will be confined to patients of an EU Member State who consider going to another Member State to receive health care. More specifically, we shall assume public funding, i.e., we take the patient to be covered either by statutory health insurance (SHI), e.g., as in Germany, or by a national health fund (NHF), e.g., as in Poland. While this imposes some restriction, the case of public funding involves no substantial loss of generality because only a minority of individuals in the EU has private health insurance. In addition, coverage by SHI or NHF patients is more interesting as it has more implications for national health policy.

Let us briefly look at the two types of health insurance underlying our analysis of cross-border health care. As a benchmark, we will rely on the associated financing arrangements for domestic patients. Characteristically, statutory health insurance is financed by contributions levied upon individual income or upon parts thereof. Due to competition among SHI funds, coverage of health care is based upon membership. Thus, an individual will typically be able to prove to providers that he/she is entitled to receive health care covered by his SHI fund, e.g., by means of a health insurance card.

As for the provision and financing of health care, consider a patient who receives health care which is covered by his health insurance. If SHI is based entirely on the benefits-in-kind principle as, e.g., in Germany, the patient does not have to pay the provider except for a copayment (Busse & Blümel, 2014, pp. 140-157). Rather, the provider will obtain the remuneration directly from the SHI fund of the patient. On the other hand, in some Member States SHI is based to some extent on the cost reimbursement principle as in, e.g., France for outpatient care. Then, the patient must pay the provider upfront and then turn to his/her fund for restitution (Chevreul et al., 2015, p. 93). Nevertheless, even in this case some types of health care, e.g., hospital care, will be financed relying on benefits-in-kind. Hence, below we will focus on SHI based on the benefits-in-kind principle.

Things are somewhat different for a national health fund as the example of the National Health Service (NHS) in England shows. Essentially, the NHS is financed by general taxes and domestic patients are entitled to receive all health care covered by the NHS for free (Cylus et al., 2015, pp. 50-54). More generally, patients who are ordinarily resident in the UK are exempt from charges by the NHS (Department of Health, 2016, pp. 29-33). This implies that providers such as, e.g., GPs or hospitals, will get their services remunerated by the NHS according to the going tariff. Thus, the financing arrangement is broadly similar to the one for a SHI based on the benefits-in-kind principle. However, there is no

established procedure for patients to prove that they are entitled to receive health care on behalf of the NHS simply because this is not necessary for ordinary residents of the UK.

Among overseas patients, there are several subgroups to which different rules of charging are to be applied. In principle, the NHS is responsible for identifying the rules applying to a particular patient and for taking steps which are necessary to recoup the associated cost of treatment. In line with this, providers are supposed to try to obtain that information and to report it whenever necessary (House of Commons, Committee of Public Accounts, 2017; Department of Health, 2016; Guidance or National Audit Office, 2016, p. 13). In theory, if providers fail to meet this requirement, they may not obtain remuneration for their services. In practice, however, there is no established procedure to deal with overseas patients as foreseen in the statutory provisions. Thus, if a provider does not identify an overseas patient, the services are very likely remunerated just like for an ordinary NHS patient.

In what follows, the term financial arrangement will be taken to refer to all financial aspects relating to the utilisation of cross-border health care by a patient who is covered by either SHI or NHF. In the first place, this includes payments by patients, remuneration of providers and reimbursement by SHI or NHF. For evaluation, however, it is useful to adopt a wider perspective. Hence, we will also consider further issues such as the availability of information on payments and any uncertainty that may be associated with these.

Essentially, for a patient there are two pathways to obtain planned health care in another EU Member State: the first is based upon Social Security Regulations, in particular on Regulation 883/2004 in conjunction with Regulation 987/2009, while the second relies on the EU Directive 2011/24/EU. Both pathways differ with respect to the entitlement to care, procedural issues and the financial arrangement. In line with the focus of our paper, we shall only touch upon the first two aspects and concentrate on the latter aspect. To fix ideas, suppose a patient from a Member State A (the Member State of affiliation) intends to obtain planned health care in some other Member State B (the Member State of treatment).

1.1. THE SOCIAL SECURITY REGULATIONS ROUTE

Consider first the pathway given by the Social Security Relations. Basically, in this case, both coverage of treatment and financing follow the rules governing health care provision by SHI or NHF in the Member State of treatment. This implies two restrictions: First, the treatment must be part of the corresponding benefit package in state B, and, second, it must be performed by a provider under con-

tract with SHI or NHF. Furthermore, to be able to embark on this pathway, the patient must obtain prior authorisation from his health fund at home, i.e., in the Member State of affiliation. More specifically, prior authorisation can be refused if the requested treatment either does not belong to the benefit package of the SHI fund or the NHF at home or when it is readily available there. On the other hand, if the treatment is included in the benefit package but cannot be obtained without undue delay in the Member State of affiliation, prior authorisation must be granted.

Turning to the financing arrangement, there is a considerable similarity with the financing arrangement associated with the provision of health care to a domestic patient covered by a public fund in Member State B. More precisely, this is true for the remuneration of providers, the copayment of the patient and the reimbursement by SHI or NHF of Member State A. More specifically, providers must apply the same tariff as for patients covered by SHI or NHF in Member State B. In the end, remuneration is split between the patient and his health fund in Member State A such that the patient must bear the same copayment as a domestic patient in Member State B. Technically, this is achieved by a specific form (S2) indicating to the provider that the patient is covered by SHI or NHF at home.

In what follows we will assume that SHI or NHF in Member State B relies on the benefits-in-kind principle to financing health care¹. Whereas this is characteristic of an NHF, it is true for SHI in, e.g., Germany. Thus, whenever a patient utilises health care included in the benefit package, a SHI fund or



Fig. 1. Financing of cross-border health care — social security regulations

the NHF of Member State B will directly remunerate the provider net of the copayment which is delivered by the patient. In effect, the public funder of Member State B acts as a financial intermediary who then has to turn to the patient's health fund in Member State A for reimbursement (Fig. 1). Without any loss of generality, we assume public funding to occur by SHI in both Member States.

It is possible that the cost to SHI or NHF in the Member State of affiliation is lower than the cost which would have arisen if the patient had been treated at home. Then, the patient may apply for additional reimbursement which will be granted at the discretion of a SHI fund or the NHF in the Member State of affiliation. In effect, while reducing the financial burden on the patient, this additional payment must not exceed the cost savings to SHI or NHF from cross-border health care.

1.2. The Directive route

Another pathway to cross-border health care is offered by the EU Directive 2011/24/EU which has been passed in 2011 and was to be transposed into national law by October 2013. More specifically, the Directive codifies, to a large extent, case law which had been established earlier in several rulings by the European Court of Justice. In this case, both coverage of treatment and financing follow the rules governing health care provision by SHI or NHF in Member State A, i.e., the Member State of affiliation. In particular, care obtained in another Member State B will be funded if it belongs to the benefit basket at home. With respect to providers, the Directive is less restrictive than the Regulations in that it also admits health care supplied by private providers. Furthermore, in general, no prior authorisation is necessary to be

¹ This involves a minor loss of generality as SHI a Member State may be based on the cost reimbursement prin-ciple for some types of health care. E.g., in France, SHI patients will be reimbursed for outpatient care (Chevreul et al., 2015, p. 93).



Fig. 2. Financing of cross-border health care — EU Directive

entitled to cross-border health care. This basic principle notwithstanding, a Member State may still introduce a system of prior authorisation. However, recognising that this impedes cross-border health care, the Directive imposes criteria which such a system must meet. First, prior authorisation must be confined to specific types of health care, most notably hospital care or care requiring the use of highly specialised medical equipment. Furthermore, prior authorisation should not be refused if the patient is entitled to that treatment but it cannot be provided at home within a time that is medically justifiable.

The financing arrangement is based upon cost reimbursement. That is, for a treatment received in Member State B, the patient from Member State A must pay upfront before turning to his SHI fund or the NHF at home for reimbursement. Furthermore, reimbursement by a SHI fund or the NHF will be up to the cost of that treatment at home, while not exceeding the actual cost to the patient. Fig. 2 exhibits the payments involved in the financing arrangement of the EU Directive. As the notation indicates, reimbursement of care obtained in Member State B is governed by the rules in Member State A.

It is possible that the requirements of both the Regulations and the Directive are satisfied. In particular, this refers to cases in which prior authorisation has been granted for a given treatment in another Member State. Then, the patient has a right to be informed about both pathways such that he/she may choose the one which to which pathway health care shall be financed (European Parliament and Council of the European Union, 2011).

A final remark on the Directive: The principle of non-discrimination implies that providers must not charge patients from another Member State in a manner that differs from charging domestic patients. However, as the analysis in the next section will show, this may still leave some scope with respect to the tariff that is to be applied. More specifically, this will be true whenever different tariffs exist such as, e.g., a tariff for SHI or NHF patients and another one for private patients.

As the baseline case for the evaluation of a financing arrangement, we will take the utilisation of health care by a domestic patient insured with either SHI or NHF. Essentially, our analysis relies on three criteria which are given by the pure financial incentive, the payment risk and the administrative burden. First, the pure

financial incentive refers to the financial impact of a patient if the financing arrangement fully works as intended, i.e., neglecting any payment risk. E.g., a provider has a pure financial incentive to treat a cross-border patient if remuneration is higher than for a domestic patient who is similar to the patient from another Member State. However, the payment risk associated with financing cross-border health care also needs to be considered. Thus, the second criterion relates to the risk of payment delay or payment default, again in comparison with providing care to a domestic patient. Finally, a financial arrangement may impose an additional administrative burden. More specifically, this criterion relates to any administrative effort which must be undertaken to complete the financial transactions due to cross-border health care.

2. IMPACT ANALYSIS

In this section, we will analyse the financing arrangements associated with the two pathways to obtaining planned health care in another EU Member State. More specifically, our intention is to investigate the implications for providers, patients and SHI funds or the NHF. In each case, the benchmark is given by the corresponding transaction carried out on a purely national level. Essentially, a financing arrangement will be assessed with respect to the three criteria of pure financial incentive, financial risk and administrative burden.

2.1. PROVIDERS

Consider first the case of a patient who receives cross-border health care according to the Social Security Regulations. As mentioned in the previous section, a provider is obliged to apply the same tariff as for domestic SHI patients. More precisely, the provider is entitled to full remuneration according to the tariff. At first sight, therefore, it seems that the pure financial incentive for a provider is no different from the incentive holding for the treatment of a similar domestic patient. Referring to Fig. 1, the copayment (B) will be the same but not necessarily the remuneration (B) by SHI. In fact, for domestic patients, remuneration in the Member State of treatment may fall short of the one scheduled by the tariff. Thus, to the extent that such deviations do occur, the pure financial incentive for treating a patient from another Member State will actually be stronger.

More specifically, this will be relevant whenever a tariff or a fee schedule is supplemented by further measures to contain costs. E.g., in Germany, a substantial part of the ambulatory care provided by physicians is subject to a budget such that, for the marginal patient, remuneration of services will be less than the negotiated fees (Busse & Blümel, 2014, pp. 149-153). Furthermore, in the case of hospital care, it is quite common to impose restrictions on revenue per case to account for the high share of fixed costs. For example, with a DRG scheme, a hospital will ultimately receive less than the full DRG payment for a domestic patient. E.g., in Germany, depending on the volume of patients treated, hospitals may have to pay back to SHI as much as 65% of their DRG revenue for the marginal patient (Busse & Blümel, 2014, p. 148). Likewise, in Italy, remuneration of the marginal patient will also typically be lower than the DRG payment (Ferré et al., 2014, p. 66). As these remarks show, the pure financial incentive for treating a patient from another Member State may be quite strong.

Turning to payment risks, there is no additional risk for that part of a provider's remuneration which is paid by a third party in the Member State of treatment because this follows exactly the same procedure as for a domestic patient. Thus, we only need to consider the copayment of the patient. Clearly, to the extent that this payment must be made before treatment, a provider faces no risk at all². However, things are different if the patient must settle the copayment after receiving treatment. In this case, the risk of delay or even (partial) default may be higher than for a domestic patient because it can be more difficult to collect a payment from patients of another Member State.

Lastly, consider the administrative burden on providers associated with implementing the financ-

ing arrangement for a patient from another Member State. More specifically, this concerns any effort by the provider to obtain full remuneration. Hence, as with financial risk, this arises only in conjunction with a payment to be made by the patient. To cope with the higher financial risk, a higher administrative burden will arise for the treatment of a patient from another Member State, e.g., for issuing reminders. However, if health insurance in the Member State of treatment is provided by an NHF like the NHS, the administrative burden will be higher even if no payments are to be collected from patients. More specifically, since providers are supposed to identify overseas patients, dealing with such patients requires them to exert more administrative effort.

Consider now a patient from another Member State seeking treatment according to the Directive. With respect to the pure financial incentive, the principle of non-discrimination requires providers to apply the same tariff as for domestic patients. Thus, the incentive appears to be the same as for patients seeking cross-border health care on the Regulations. However, since the patient now is not entitled to be treated like a SHI patient in the Member State of treatment, a provider may be free to or even must apply another tariff, i.e., the tariff for patients either with private health insurance or who are paying directly. In other words, the full payment (B) in Fig. 2 may differ from the sum of remuneration (B) and copayment (B) in Fig. 1. E.g., in Germany, this is true for physicians in the ambulatory care but not for hospital care because, in the latter case, no separate private tariff exists. On the other hand, in the UK, patients from another Member State are to be charged the same fees as ordinary NHS patients unless they specifically ask to be treated as private patients (Department of Health, 2016, p. 82). Summing up, the pure financial incentive for providers likely will be stronger than for treating a similar domestic patient and may also exceed the incentive given by the Regulations.

Turning to payment risk, this now relates to the full remuneration of the provider which the patient must pay upfront. Again, if payment must be made before treatment, no such risk exists. Yet the common practice is to bill the patient after treatment. In this case, the payment due from the patient of another Member State will exceed the copayment of a similar domestic patient, possibly by a rather substantial amount. Thus, there are two reasons for an increase in payment risk: first, the risk relates to a higher pay-

² In fact, the NHS has been advised that "... elective treatment should not begin until full payment has been received" (Department of Health, 2016, p. 4).

ment by the patient and, second, it will be more difficult to recover payments from foreign patients³.

As the example of the NHS shows, somewhat different results exist for an NHF. Applying the principle of non-discrimination, such patients are entitled to receive most health care for free. In particular, this is true for ambulatory care unless a patient explicitly wants to be treated like a private patient which implies that the corresponding fees will be charged (Department of Health, 2016). In fact, the only exception is hospital care since hospitals must charge the patient according to the NHS tariff. Recently, the following incentive scheme has been put into operation: after billing a patient from another Member State, a hospital receives 75% of the amount from the NHS. When the patient has settled the bill, his payment is split up in such a way that the hospital receives a further 25% with the remaining 75% going to the NHS, thereby just compensating the advance payment by the latter to the hospital⁴. Summing up, with respect to the payment risk, the above result for SHI based on benefitsin-kind must be modified in that the risk applies to hospitals only and, moreover, to just 25% of the remuneration.

As for the administrative burden, it is not difficult to see that patients seeking health care on the Directive will also impose a higher burden on providers. More precisely, this is true because the administrative effort is positively correlated with payment risk. In addition, in comparison with similar domestic patients, it is more difficult to obtain payments from patients from another Member State. Again, for the NHS an additional administrative burden arises for providers due to the requirement to identify overseas patients. Unlike the payment risk, this burden is not confined to hospitals.

2.2. PATIENTS

In comparison with treatment at home, patients seeking cross-border health care on either pathway will usually have to bear an additional cost for travel and accommodation. If they are living in a crossborder region, this cost can be small or may not even exist. However, in other cases, it will be substantial and act as a financial disincentive. In what follows we shall not consider the cost of travel and accommodation because it is not part of a financial arrangement for cross-border health care⁵.

Consider first a patient on the pathway of the Regulations. Clearly, from his point of view, the pure financial incentive depends on the copayment (B) as depicted in Fig. 1. More precisely, there is an incentive in favour of cross-border health care if, for a given treatment, this copayment is lower than the copayment in the Member State of affiliation. It follows that no such incentive exists if the latter copayment is nil. While this is straightforward, the size of the copayment may depend on which provider is chosen. E.g., for the ambulatory health care in France, there are two groups of physicians both under contract with SHI. Whereas providers in the first group must apply the state-regulated fees, the other providers are free to set higher fees (Chevreul et al., 2015, pp. 96-97). Thus, when a patient is treated by a physician belonging to the second group, the copayment will actually be higher. In sum, the pure financial incentive for cross-border health care may depend on the chosen provider, both at home and abroad⁶.

Turning to payment risk, there appears to be no essential difference to receiving treatment at home because the payment procedures in both Member States are similar as far as the patient is concerned. However, as mentioned above, the size of the copayment may depend on which provider is chosen. Hence, if the patient is uncertain about whether his provider abroad will charge state-regulated fees or not while being clear about this at home, cross-border health care does introduce some payment risk. On the other hand, with respect to administrative burden, there is no difference since this is closely related to the payment procedure. Thus, when thinking about whether to seek cross-border health care on the Regulations, a patient will have to consider only the pure financial incentive and possibly the associated payment risk.

³ E.g., recent data show that more than a third of German hospitals suffer from payment defaults relating to patients from other Member States, with an average loss of almost 3.000 Euro per case (Deutsches Krankenhausinstitut, 2015, pp. 26-29).

⁴ The incentive effect of this scheme is bigger for other overseas patients because these are to be charged 50% above the NHS tariff (National Audit Office, 2016, pp. 44-45).

⁵ In fact, the Directive leaves some scope for Member States to cover these costs as well (European Parliament and Council of the European Union, 2011). However, we have been unable to find evidence on this.

⁶ As mentioned in section 2, SHI in the Member State of affiliation may cover part of the patient's copayment if treatment in the Member State involves a lower cost. Clearly, such a reduction would improve the financial incentive of the patient to seek cross-border health care. However, we have been unable to find empirical evidence on this.

On some contrast, the pure financial incentive set by the Directive depends on the cost of health care in the Member State of treatment. As shown in Fig. 2, after making the full payment (B) upfront, the patient will get reimbursed according to the tariff for SHI or NHF in the Member State of affiliation, with the provision that reimbursement (A|B) must not exceed his/her payment in the Member State B. On balance, receiving health care abroad leads to a copayment equal to the difference between full payment (B) and reimbursement (A|B). In comparison, health care at home would involve a copayment which is the result of netting out the cost of treatment, i.e., full payment (A), with reimbursement (A). Thus, conditional upon a positive copayment at home, treatment abroad will be financially attractive to the patient whenever full payment (B) is lower than full payment (A) (European Patients Forum, 2013, p. 9). On the other hand, there is no pure financial incentive for cross-border health care if health care at home involves no copayment.

It is not difficult to see that the transactions associated with cross-border health care on the Directive involve considerable financial risks for the patient. Due to a lack of information on the associated tariffs, the patient will typically know neither full payment (B) nor reimbursement (A). First, reimbursement at home will be uncertain because SHI or NHF is based on benefits-in-kind such that the patient will not be familiar with the underlying tariff. Second, since full payment (B) may depend on the chosen provider, it will even be more uncertain than reimbursement at home. Recognising the payment risks which these uncertainties impose on the patient, the Directive obliges Member States to set up National Contact Points (NCP) to provide patients with all the necessary information. However, as has been noted repeatedly, at present the information available from NCP is not sufficient to achieve this objective (European Patients Forum, 2015, pp. 9-10; European Commission, 2015a, pp. 12-13; European Commission, 2015b, pp. 8-10).

In addition, as regards reimbursement in the Member State of affiliation, there is strong empirical evidence of further payment risks. E.g., for health care not subject to prior authorisation under the Directive, a sizeable number of requests for reimbursement have been refused (European Commission, 2016, pp. 19-20). Next, considerable delays have been reported due to long processing times of requests for reimbursement (European Commission, 2016, p. 17 and p. 20; European Patients Forum, 2015, p. 9). In addition, there is also a risk that patients will obtain only partial reimbursement (Hartrampf, 2016, p. 12). Finally, some Member States appear to base reimbursement on tariffs which are lower than the going SHI or NHF tariff (European Patients Forum, 2016, p. 11; European Commission, 2015b, pp. 5-6). While this is contrary to the provisions of the Directive, SHI funds or an NHF in the Member State of affiliation thereby impose a further element of payment risk on the patient.

Turning to administrative burden, the patient clearly must exert some effort to complete the financial transaction associated with cross-border health care. At any rate, this includes the request for reimbursement of health care received in the Member State of treatment. Furthermore, in the absence of prior authorisation, the patient may have to produce a translation of the invoice obtained from the provider abroad. More specifically, in some cases, SHI funds or the NHF require a sworn translation (European Patients Forum, 2016, p. 11). Since no effort is necessary when receiving health care at home, seeking cross-border health care on the Directive clearly imposes an additional burden on the patient.

2.3. SHI OR NHF

For a patient receiving cross-border health care according to the Regulations, we need to consider the impact on SHI or NHF in both Member States. First, for a SHI fund in the Member State of treatment, the pure financial incentive is strong because these funds, acting only as a financial intermediary, can claim full reimbursement. However, there is a payment risk as SHI or NHF in the Member State of affiliation may delay or even default on reimbursement (Hérault, 2012, p. 185). Finally, to request reimbursement, some administrative burden must be incurred. In contrast, no administrative effort arises for the remuneration of providers as the procedure will be the same as for similar domestic patients.

The case of an NHF can be somewhat different as the example of the NHS demonstrates. More specifically, this statement refers to both payment risk and administrative burden. As argued above, currently it is difficult for providers in the UK to identify overseas patients, a group which also includes patients from other Member States. In fact, in the absence of specific action by the NHS, they also lack the incentive to do so. In turn, it falls on the NHS to set appropriate incentives for providers. Clearly, this imposes an additional administrative burden on the NHS. Moreover, while the payment risk associated with the charges on SHI funds or NHF in another Member State is no different from the one described above, another risk relates to the size of charges. Even though precise data for planned health care according to the Regulations are lacking, there is clear evidence that only a small part of the total cost is actually charged (House of Commons, 2017, pp. 4-5).

Turning to SHI or NHF in the Member State of affiliation, consider first the pure financial incentive. Referring to Fig. 1, as net remuneration (B) must be fully reimbursed, there will be a pure financial incentive whenever net remuneration (A), i.e., the cost of treatment at home to SHI or NHF, is higher. Hence, a low total cost of treatment in Member State B or a high copayment (B) by the patient, both in relation to the corresponding values for Member State A, will produce a financial incentive for cross-border health care. However, since these conditions are not necessarily fulfilled in practice, no general conclusion is available for the pure financial incentive.

Moving on, we can address the other two criteria very briefly. In fact, there is no payment risk as an SHI fund or the NHF simply must reimburse the crossborder treatment of an insured patient, conditional upon prior authorisation. Upon receiving the invoice from SHI or NHF in the Member State of treatment, it is only necessary to check whether this corresponds to what has been authorised. Thus, some — rather minor — administrative burden arises.

With the Directive, it suffices to consider SHI or NHF in the Member State of affiliation as these are the only third payers involved in the financial transaction due to cross-border health care. More specifically, as explained above, health care received abroad will be reimbursed according to the rules and tariffs at home, with full payment (B) by the patient as an upper bound. Thus, neglecting the boundary case in which full payment (B) is just equal to the cost of treatment at home to SHI or NHF, a pure financial incentive for cross-border health care will generally exist.

Upon receiving a request for reimbursement, an SHI fund or NHF in the Member State of affiliation must examine the invoice and other documents to determine the amount to be paid out to the patient. Thus, the associated workload will be higher than for a similar domestic patient due to, e.g., the necessity to review the medical documentation or to produce a sworn translation of an invoice, the latter pertaining to cases with prior authorisation (European Commission, 2015a, p. 13). As an implication of the higher administrative burden, some payment risk will also arise because the result of checking the documents produced by the patient may influence the amount reimbursed.

3. DISCUSSION

In this section, the implications for providers, patients and SHI or NHF will be put together to obtain a comprehensive view of the financing arrangements. More specifically, we will look at the impact on cross-border health care induced by these arrangements. In addition, the feedback effects on national health policy will also be addressed briefly.

Turning to the financial arrangement of the Regulations, let us first look at the financial incentives of providers and patients. As demonstrated above, the incentive for providers to treat patients from another Member State is at least as strong as for a similar domestic patient. On the other hand, patients will have an incentive to seek treatment in another Member State if the copayment is lower than at home. Thus, the direction of cross-border health care induced by the financing arrangement will depend on the financial generosity of the publicly funded health care systems in other Member States in comparison with the health care system at home. In particular, if some treatment is included in the benefit basket of SHI or NHF in another Member State but not at home, there is a strong financial incentive for patients to go abroad.

From the viewpoint of trade theory, cross-border health care enhances welfare if patients either obtain the same treatment at a lower cost or a better treatment at an additional cost that is considered to be worth paying. However, it is not difficult to see that the focus on copayments induced by the Regulations may produce quite different patient flows because the financial generosity of the national health care system may provide the wrong signal to the patient with respect to the cost of care. Thus, the overall impact upon welfare of the Regulations is by no means clear.

Moreover, the financial incentive of SHI or NHF at home need not be fully aligned with the interests of patients and providers. Clearly, for health care not included in the benefit basket at home, there is no such incentive. Even though the financial implications will be less serious, a similar observation holds for health care which is available abroad at a lower copayment but imposes a higher cost to SHI or NHF. In all other cases, the pure financial incentives of the three actors involved will coincide.

It is important to observe that, whenever the financial incentive of SHI or NHF conflicts with the incentives of providers and patients, the financial arrangement associated with the Regulations may severely threaten the viability of the publicly funded health care system in a Member State. To see this, suppose that cross-border health care was to occur on a substantial scale in such cases. Then, patients going abroad to receive treatment would increase the cost to SHI or NHF at home, with a particularly strong impact on expenditure due to health care not included in the benefit basket. In turn, this imposes a constraint upon cost containment policy in the Member State of affiliation. More specifically, limiting the benefit basket or imposing high copayments might not be feasible because cross-border health care would provide patients with an opportunity to circumvent these features of national health policy.

Up to now, we have focused on the financial incentive, thus neglecting the other two criteria which also belong to a financial arrangement. However, apart from a few special cases, both the payment risk and administrative burden will be negligible for this particular pathway to cross-border health care. Hence, under the Regulations, the overall impact of the associated financial arrangement is governed almost entirely by the financial incentive. Nevertheless, to obtain a complete picture, it is necessary to consider further aspects. First, and foremost, patients need prior authorisation before going abroad for medical treatment. In fact, as mentioned above, SHI or NHF in a Member State may well refuse prior authorisation in cases in which the financial arrangement would impose a threat upon national health policy⁷. More specifically, the only exception concerns health care that belongs to the benefit basket at home but cannot be made available in due time to a patient. However, in such cases, the impact upon expenditure of SHI or NHF will be rather moderate. Finally, another aspect relates to the cost of travel and accommodation associated with cross-border health care. Unlike prior authorisation, this acts to dampen the incentive to go abroad in any case.

Even though prior authorisation as a means to control cross-border health care on the pathway given by the Regulations is certainly important, the impact of the financial arrangement should not be underestimated. On the one hand, the incentives provided by this arrangement influence both how often and for which types of care patients will apply for prior authorisation. On the other hand, to circumvent this restriction, patients may attempt to pretend unplanned health care. This represents another pathway to cross-border health care according to the Regulations which is, for obvious reasons, not subject to prior authorisation (Busse et al., 2011, p. 78; Footman et al., 2014, p. 10).

Consider now the financial arrangement provided by the Directive. Again, it is helpful to begin with the financial incentives of the main actors. Clearly, providers have an incentive to treat patients from another Member State because their remuneration will be at least as high as under the Regulations. As argued in the previous section, conditional upon a positive copayment for health care at home, the incentive of patients is to consider the full cost of treatment abroad. More specifically, if the latter is lower than at home, cross-border health care offers the opportunity to save some or even all the copayment at home. On the other hand, if health care abroad is more expensive, the patient will be reluctant to bear the additional cost unless the health benefit offered by the treatment is evaluated to be worth it.

In addition, the financial incentive of SHI or NHF in the Member State of affiliation has been shown to fully coincide with the incentives of both providers and patients⁸. Thus, confining attention to the pure financial incentive of the actors involved, the impact of the Directive is to engender patient flows among Member States such that overall welfare will be enhanced. However, due to the application of a different tariff, health care may be more expensive when provided to patients from another Member State. Then, the incentives for cross-border health care will be weakened somewhat and, by implication, this acts to reduce the associated welfare gains.

These positive effects notwithstanding, crossborder health care according to the Directive also involves serious threats to national health policy. First, it may weaken or even nullify policies designed to contain the cost of health care. More specifically, consider a policy which imposes a restriction upon the volume of care provided by setting marginal remuneration below average remuneration. While this is quite common for hospital care to account for the large share of fixed costs, it may also apply to

⁷ In particular, this is true for health care not included in the benefit basket of publicly funded health insurance in the Member State of affiliation.

⁸ Note that this statement refers only to providers directly involved in cross-border health care, i.e., to providers in the Member State of treatment.

outpatient care⁹. Clearly, if patients go abroad to receive treatment, restrictions upon the volume of care at home will be weakened or even become ineffective. Moreover, given that reimbursement in the Member State of affiliation will be based on average remuneration, the incentive to obtain health care in another Member State turns out to be too strong. Second, cross-border health care on the Directive also gives rise to an equity problem. More precisely, only patients who are able to pay upfront will have access to treatment abroad¹⁰. Given that treatment can easily involve a substantial cost which only few people can afford to pay, the Directive involves a lack of equity of access to cross-border health care.

Apart from the financial incentives, the financing arrangement of the Directive must also be evaluated with respect to the two other criteria. As demonstrated in the previous section, this pathway to crossborder health care involves substantial payment risks and a rather high administrative burden for both patients and providers. Since these act as a disincentive, their impact is to diminish patient flows within the European Union. Building on the line of reasoning exposed above, this has two effects: while the gains from cross-border health care will be lower, the threats to national health care policy turn out to be less serious as well. Presumably, with this ambiguity in mind, the European Parliament and the Council of the EU stated that the Directive "should not result in patients being encouraged to receive treatment outside their Member State of affiliation" (European Parliament..., 2011).

Finally, there are further aspects to consider to obtain a complete picture. First, Member States may also introduce a system of prior authorisation under the Directive. However, as mentioned above, this must be confined to special types of health care. Currently, while several Member States have not introduced prior authorisation at all, other Member States rely on it as a means to control cross-border health care according to the Directive (European Commission, 2015b, pp. 4-5). To the extent that prior authorisation relates to health care subject to national policies, it also provides an instrument to preserve, e.g., a policy designed to contain the cost of care.

CONCLUSIONS

In the present paper, we analyse the impact of the financing arrangements associated with the pathways to cross-border health care within the European Union. More specifically, while our prime objective is to investigate the effects upon the direction of crossborder health care, we also address feedback effects on welfare and national health policy. With a focus on planned health care, our analysis covers the main actors, i.e., providers, patients, and Statutory Health Insurance (SHI) funds or a National Health Fund (NHF). Apart from the financial incentive, a financing arrangement is taken to include payment risks and administrative burden. By adopting a broad perspective, both with respect to actors and financing, a comprehensive analysis of the pathways provided by the Social Security Regulations (Regulation 883/2004) and the EU Directive 2011/24/EU can be undertaken.

For the financing arrangement of the Regulations, providers will always have a financial incentive to provide care to patients from another Member State. In contrast, the incentive of patients critically hinges upon the copayment abroad which must be lower than the copayment at home. Since, apart from a few special cases, both the payment risk and administrative burden are rather small, the incentive of patients turns out to be crucial for the direction of cross-border health care induced by the financing arrangement. However, given that the incentive of SHI funds or the NHF rather depends on the cost of health care to be borne by them, the interests of third party payers may well run counter to the interests of patients. If such a conflict exists, cross-border health care will increase health care expenditure by SHI or NHF, and may also reduce the overall welfare. In particular, it will threaten the national health policy by setting an incentive for patients to go abroad to obtain funding for health care not included in the benefit basket of SHI or NHF at home.

For the financing arrangement of the Directive, we obtain different results. Again, providers will have a financial incentive to provide health care to patients from another Member State. However, conditional upon a positive copayment at home, patients will now want to go abroad if this involves a lower total cost. Thus, the financial interests of patients and third party payers do coincide in such a way that crossborder health care will dampen expenditure by SHI or NHF and enhance welfare. Nevertheless, there are

⁹ E.g., in Germany, this is also true for the remuneration of ambulatory care physicians by SHI.

¹⁰ Even though Member States are free to introduce a system of direct payments which would solve this problem, we have been unable to find evidence on this. Thus, it seems safe to assume that patients will have to pay upfront even for hospital care.

several reasons to qualify this result. First, the pathway associated with the Directive imposes a considerable cost in terms of payment risk and administrative burden upon both patients and providers. Next, for cost containment policies involving a remuneration of providers such that the marginal payment is lower than the average payment, the financing arrangement can be shown to provide an incentive that is too strong while also undermining national health policy. Finally, due to the requirement to pay upfront for health care in another Member State, the pathway of the Directive also fails to ensure equity of access to cross-border health care.

LITERATURE

- Blum, K., Löffert, S., Offermanns, M., & Steffen, P. (2015). Krankenhaus Barometer. Umfrage 2015 [Hospital Barometer. Survey 2015]. Düsseldorf, Germany: Deutsches Krankenhausinstitut.
- Busse, R., & Blümel, M. (2014). Germany: health system review. *Health Systems in Transition*, 16(2), 1-296.
- Busse, R., van Ginneken, E., & Wörz, M. (2011). Access to health care services within and between countries of the European Union. In M. Wismar, W. Palm, J. Figueras, K. Ernst, E. van Ginneken (Eds.), Crossborder health care in the European Union – Mapping and analyzing practices and policies, (pp. 47-90). Copenhagen, Denmark: European Observatory on Health Systems and Policies.
- Chevreul, K., Berg Brigham, K., Durand-Zaleski, I., & Hernández-Quevedo, C. (2015). France: Health system review. *Health Systems in Transition*, *17*(3), 1-218.
- Cylus, J., Richardson, E., Findley, L., Longley, M., O'Neill, C., & Steel, D. (2015). United Kingdom: Health system review. *Health Systems in Transition*, *17*(5), 1-125.
- Department of Health. (2016). Guidance on implementing the overseas visitor hospital charging regulations 2015. Retrieved from https://www.gov.uk/government/ uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/ file/496951/Overseas_visitor_hospital_charging_ accs.pdf
- Directive 2011/24/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of March 2011 on the application of patients' rights in cross-border health care 2011 (EU).
- European Commission. (2015a). Evaluative study on the cross-border healthcare Directive (2011/24/EU). Final report. Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/health/ sites/health/files/cross_border_care/docs/2015_evaluative_study_exsum_en.pdf
- European Commission. (2015b). Commission report on the operation of Directive 2011/24/EU on the application of patients' rights in cross-border healthcare. Report from the Commission to the European Parliament and the Council. Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/health/ sites/health/files/cross_border_care/docs/2015_operation_report_dir201124eu_en.pdf

- European Commission. (2016). *Member State data on crossborder healthcare following Directive 2011/24/EU. Year* 2015. Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/health/ sites/health/files/cross_border_care/docs/2015_ msdata_en.pdf
- European Patients Forum. (2013). EU Directive 2011/24/EU on the application of patients' rights in cross-border healthcare: Legislation Guidance for Patient Organisations. Retrieved from http://www.eu-patient.eu/ globalassets/policy/cross-borderhealthcare/2013-11-18_cbhc_guidance-final.pdf
- European Patients Forum. (2015). *Summary Report: Cross-Border Healthcare*. Retrieved from http://www.eup a t i e n t . e u / g l o b a l a s s e t s / p o l i c y / cross-borderhealthcare/cbhc-summary-report-final_ external.pdf
- European Patients Forum. (2016). Directive on patients' rights in cross-border healthcare. EPF Position State-ment. Retrieved from http://www.eu-patient.eu/globalassets/policy/cross-borderhealthcare/epf_position_ statement_cbhc_220416.pdf
- Ferré, F, de Belvis, A. G., Valerio, L., Longhi, S., Lazzari, A., Fattore, G., Ricciardi, W., & Maresso, A. (2014). Italy: Health System Review. *Health Systems in Transition*, 16(4), 1-168.
- Footman, K., Knai, C., Baeten, R., Glonti, K., & McKee, M. (2014). Cross-border health care in Europe. WHO Regional Office for Europe and European Observatory on Health Systems and Policies. Copenhagen, Denmark: WHO Regional Office for Europe.
- Hartrampf, C. (2016). Towards amplified awareness of EU rights to crossborder care: Stakeholders' perspectives concerning information on cross-border care [Conference PDF Presentation]. Retrieved from https:// ec.europa.eu/health/sites/health/files/cross_border_ care/docs/ev_20161024_co01_en.pdf
- Hérault, S. (2012). Grenzüberschreitende Inanspruchnahme von Gesundheitsleistungen in der Europäischen Union. Rück- und Anreizwirkungen im deutschen Gesundheitssystem [Cross-border utilization of health care in the European Union. Feedback and incentive effects for the German health care system] [Disseration]. Heidelberg, Germany: Universität Heidelberg.
- House of Commons, Committee of Public Accounts. (2017). NHS treatment for overseas patients. Thirty-seventh Report of Session 2016-17. Retrieved from https:// www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201617/ cmselect/cmpubacc/771/771.pdf
- National Audit Office. (2016). *Recovering the cost of NHS treatment for overseas visitors*. Retrieved from https:// www.nao.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2016/10/ Recovering-the-cost-of-NHS-treatment-for-overseasvisitors.pdf
- Ried, W., & Marschall, P. (2016). Potential benefits of crossborder health care: The case of Poland and Germany. *Economics & Sociology*, 9(3), 14-27.

Wismar, M., Palm, W., van Ginneken, E., Busse, R., Ernst, & K., Figueras, J. (2011). The Health Service Initiative: supporting the construction of a framework for cross-border health care. In M. Wismar, W. Palm, J. Figue-ras, K. Ernst, E. van Ginneken (Eds.), Crossborder health care in the European Union – Mapping and analyzing practices and policies, (pp. 1-22). Copenhagen, Denmark: European Observatory on Health Systems and Policies.





received: 15 November 2016 accepted: 25 May 2017

pages: 21-31

THE ISSUES OF HEALTHCARE-ASSOCIATED INFECTIONS — THE ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL PERSPECTIVE

Klaudia Twardowska, Maciej Jewczak

ABSTRACT

The aim of the paper was to diagnose and analyse the rates of infections in Polish voivodships, and possible consequences from both economic and social perspectives of the changes in the levels of cases reported. For the analyses, data banks of Central Statistical Office in Warsaw were used, in particular, information on the incidence of infectious diseases and poisonings. The rates of changes and spatial concentration of the phenomena were investigated in the period between 2005 and 2015. For estimates of regional trends, the Shift-Share Analysis was adopted, and the pattern of spatial distribution was defined on the basis of location quotients. Extreme values of location quotients were observed in Warmińsko-Mazurskie for shigellosis, in Lubuskie for trichinellosis, and for AIDS in Dolnośląskie. Location quotient values allowed identifying regions with a higher spatial concentration of infectious diseases incidences, which in turn could indicate areas and cases where preventive actions should be improved or modified. The Shift-Share Analysis resulted in pointing out regions that recorded a positive change in infection rates. The obtained results also demonstrated that in some cases, the impact of structural changes influences the net rates of infections more than the local components. The obtained results directly indicated objects (regions) where attention should be paid to prevention. Especially, the results of spatial distribution and concentration allowed a reliable analysis of the state of population incidence rates, as well as answered questions concerning the origin of rates whether the change derived from structural, local or overall tendencies. Results could be adopted, for instance, in preventive strategies of local governments. The estimates might be beneficial from the perspective of the healthcare system, due to easier predictive scenarios of future infection and possible centres with the increase in incidence.

KEY WORDS healthcare-associated infections, regional comparisons, incidences of infectious, Shift-Share Analysis

DOI: 10.1515/emj-2017-0010

Corresponding author:

Klaudia Twardowska

The Medical University of Lodz, Faculty of Health Sciences, Department of Health Care Policy, Field of Health Care Financing, Poland e-mail: klaudia.twardowska @umed.lodz.pl

Maciej Jewczak

The University of Lodz, Faculty of Economics and Sociology, Department of Spatial Econometrics, Poland e-mail: jewczak@uni.lodz.pl

INTRODUCTION

The healthcare sector is one of the key components of any economy. During every parliament election, slogans can be heard about the necessary or planned changes that a political formation is prepared to introduce immediately. Patients regularly experience failed attempts to effectively meet their needs for medical services, not to mention the quality improvement. However, some of the changes, such as the introduction of the system for electronic verification of the eligibility to health benefits, are quite visible and have a positive connotation. With growing importance of IT technologies in the healthcare system, the large quantity of collected data creates further opportunities to differently define the use of quantitative methods that were previously reserved for economic evaluation.

The main objective of this paper is to analyse the spatial differentiation of healthcare-associated infection rates including their types and geographical diversification. The empirical research concentrated on the use of the methods of spatial statistics and econometrics: the method of shifts in both static and dynamic and spatial concentration. Due to the availability and comparability of data, the statistical analyses were performed for the years 2005-2015. The source of the data was the Central Statistical Office in Warsaw.

1. LITERATURE REVIEW

In 2002, four countries adopted legislation that required public health care organisations to disclose rates of healthcare-associated infections (HAI). Today, similar reports are being conducted in several other countries. Proponents of mandatory public reporting of HAI believe that disclosure of such information would improve the overall quality of health care by reducing HAI and give consumers the possibility to make more informed choices about their health (McKibben et al., 2005, pp. 217-226).

Infection control and programmes dedicated to infection control are well organised and characterised by their complexity. However, a lot of scientific papers refer to nosocomial infections and their spread. In addition, it might be noted that most of the articles devoted to infections present relationship between the implementation of recommendations in this field and their application (for instance, conducting microbiological tests or washing hands). Another frequently encountered analysis is a comparison between infection occurrences on the international scale or between Poland and Europe.

Under the section of HAI, the Centres for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) provides definitions and characteristics of most bacteria, viruses and pathogenic fungi causing infections (CDC, 2016). However, this description does not include analyses of the infections in the Data and Statistics module, which would undoubtedly respond to the needs of the infection analysis in terms of the decomposition, change or tendencies. In the paper International study of the prevalence and outcomes of infection in intensive care units (Vincent et al., 2009, pp. 2323-2329), the authors focused on the global epidemiology of infections, mostly in several world's intensive care units (ICU).

In developing countries, healthcare-associated infections account for 10% of cases, and in the developed countries, they amount to 7% of patients under the medical and, mostly, hospital care. However, these infections must be controlled using antibacterial agents and immunity in combination with special antibiotic policy and infection control programmes (Cianciara, 2010).

An effective monitoring system could have an important impact on the international and national level. Efforts are demanded from all relevant actors within the control and prevention of infections (Khan, 2017). What's more, according to a study conducted under the supervision of the World Health Organization (WHO), in 2010, the average frequency of infections, including nosocomial infections represented within the countries of the Baltic Sea, amounted to 11.8% and in Europe 7.7% of total infections. In the Western Pacific Region, data on average indicated 9% of cases and 10% in Asia. However, due to disorganisation and the lack of convergence in the registration of infections, the two last-mentioned areas may be underestimated (Cianciara, 2010). This could easily indicate problems in determining the extent of hazards in this field, designing the appropriate strategies, and consequently mapping as well as introducing them by local governments. The comparison of the organisation and control of nosocomial infections in Poland and European countries can be found in the work Organisation and infection control in Polish hospitals. The results of PROHIBIT programme (Różańska, 2014, pp. 117-120).

The Authors believe that insufficient materials are available for analysis, such as specific quantitative analyses, or guidelines, or even full and comprehensive databases devoted to various issues related to infections, especially the time-cross-sectional distribution (for instance, for Polish NUTS-2 spatial units). Furthermore, the socio-economical frame for infections rates in voivodship makes this problem important from the perspective of the Authors as well as the society, which served as the basis for the Authors to undertake the research.

Despite the rapid development of knowledge and diagnostic techniques, the degree of exposure to infections has not decreased. The frequency of infection rates may indicate the safety and quality of the healthcare system. Hence, the emphasis is placed on the impact on residents' education, as well as the medical community to benefit from this knowledge (Denys, 2013, pp. 17-18).

Infections (in the broad sense) have become an important issue for the healthcare system in Poland. They can be divided using many different approaches that generally depend on the multidisciplinarity of the perspective. The Act of 5 December 2008 on Preventing and fighting infections and infectious diseases affecting humans, introduced an obligation to respond, register and supervise infected people as well as implement prevention and control of nosocomial infections (Ustawa z dnia 5 grudnia 2008 r. o zapobieganiu..., 2008; Dziewa, 2012, pp. 56-63).

In the literature, many definitions of an infection can be found. In each definition, common explanations are identified in accordance to which an infection is 'an unplanned infiltration of infection into the body', which can also be further elaborated by the explanation stating that it is a 'penetration into the body and multiplication of the pathogenic microorganisms that can cause disease'. For a disease to be induced, the resistance of the body must be overcome. If symptoms of an infection are located in the vicinity of an infection, the condition could be described as a local infection. When the infection is accompanied by symptoms of an Inflammatory Response, this situation is called sepsis (Mała Encyklopedia PWN, 1995, p. 989). There are many classifications of infections, for instance, infections can be divided into:

- primary and secondary infections,
- local and generalised infection (sepsis),
- infection subclinical (asymptomatic), i.e. running infection without symptoms of a disease,
- infection abortifacient, i.e. having a mild and short course,
- superinfection a re-infection with the same pathogen in the course of treatment or convales-cence,
- reinfection a re-infection with the same pathogen after recovery,
- food infection an infection caused by pathogenic microorganisms present in food and water that entered through the digestive system,
- nosocomial infection any infection associated with a hospital stay,
- endogenous infection infection caused by the resident flora,
- mixed infection, caused by several different pathogens at the same time,
- droplet infection an infection caused by pathogenic microorganisms that are found in inhaled air (Podręczny..., 1996, p. 781).

Furthermore, in the lexicon of medicine, a contagion is also defined as an infection. Depending on the virulence of pathogenic and the number of infectious agents, the reactivity of microorganisms and the place of penetration develops a contagious disease or a "silent infection", or results in a harmless infection which indicates a symbiotic coexistence with a physiological microbial flora, for example physiological microbial flora (Podręczny..., 1996, p. 781).

Infection can occur through several ways, such as air-pollen, ingestion (oral), direct and indirect contact, and by tearing of tissues. It needs to be highlighted that the risk of infection factors (nosocomial, for example) depends on the health condition of a patient, including:

- age, malnutrition, immunological deficiency,
- general disease, such as multi-organ injuries, diabetes, congenital and acquired immunodeficiency syndromes,
- comorbidity, such as chronic renal failure, the use of medications without indications, bedsores, long-term use of antibiotics, children staying at home, alcoholism, cirrhosis, organ transplantation (Profilaktyka..., 2016).

The research on the management of healthcare services, including the quality of research, must be carried out in accordance with the general principles of quality of health care. This means that various elements, such as technical, management, information, economic, administrative, medical and marketing fields, must operate together (Opolski et al., 2003, p. 29).

The quality of healthcare consists of many dimensions that can be assessed such as effectiveness (based on current scientific findings) and efficiency (use of economic analysis of different treatments), availability of services, safety, adaptation of services to existing needs of patients and ensuring equal access to services for all patients (Czerw et al., 2012, pp. 269-273).

1.1. ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL COSTS OF INFEC-TIONS

Infection surveillance is one of the priorities of healthcare in many countries around the world. This is an important element for the organisation of health care for patients and payers, health care management entities, doctors, economists and lawyers (Wójkowska-Mach, 2009, p. 87). A common phenomenon in healthcare is an excess of the demand for health services compared to the available health



Fig. 1. Classification of costs levels

Source: authors' elaboration based on (Różańska, 2009b, p. 81).



Fig. 2. Measurement and comparison of rates

Source: authors' elaboration based on (Khan et al., 2015, p. 512).

resources. The ideal situation occurs when health programmes, as well as a new medicine, is analysed not only for the effectiveness and efficiency of medical care but also in terms of economic viability. Depending on the needs, costs of infections also involve the assessment of intervention and prevention and should be analysed essentially on two levels: macro (the economy) and individual (Różańska, 2009a, p. 80).

Cost analysis can be conducted from various perspectives depending on the needs and the purpose of an analysis. The economic analysis in healthcare introduces mainly two types of costs: direct and indirect. At the macroeconomic level, the society is to incur all the costs associated with infections, including indirect costs resulting from, for instance, a delay in the return of patients to daily activities in a certain profession, and also direct costs associated with the patients' treatment. The indirect costs may consist of:

- higher costs as various types of social benefits,
- lower budget income resulting from the drop in productivity,
- premature deaths,
- opportunity costs of investing limited resources in treatment of cases with complications.

Direct costs are more tangible and easily measured. They cannot be missed regardless of the perspective of the scale. Direct costs (for the previously mentioned nosocomial infection) may consist of infection-related extension of hospitalisation, cost of staying at a hotel for the family and significant others, costs of antibiotics, additional therapeutic and diagnostic procedures, and labour costs of health professionals (Różańska, 2016, pp. 535-537). When speaking on infections, the most important issue is measuring the rates of occurrences, while this strictly results from healthcare settings (Khan et al., 2015, p. 512). Due to the heterogeneity of infections, a situation may occur that infection rates show similarities, but in fact, cases differ from each other by the location of the disease. Not only the knowledge on the type of infection and its location is essential: it comes as no surprise that preventive methods, the level of safety precautions and infection management differ depending on whether the health care facility is public or private. The complexity of the issue results in measuring the cases (Fig. 2), leading to the shortage of appropriate, comparable data.

As an example of the complicity in the data collection on issues associated with healthcare infections, the literature and reports repeatedly describe few examples of characteristic (the MRSA: reports on rates of cases can be found in the European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control).

The summary indicators place Poland in the 2nd group ranging between 5–20% of hospital-associated infections that were classified as resistant. It is also easy to identify the tendency that the rate level increases depending on the environmental conditions, for instance, more cases of resistant infections were reported under conditions conducive to disease development (Cyprus or Spain) than under unfavourable locations (Finland, or Sweden). This increases the importance of the location factor.

care systems of Euro-

that the techniques became widely used due to the multidimensional data on the

temporal-sectoral (or sectional)-spatial

mentioned

indicated

system:

allowed

the

at

pean countries. The mer

examples

healthcare

dimensions,

same time

Tab. 1. Methicillin-Resistant Staphylococcus Aureus (MRSA) % of hospital-acquired infections being resistant in 2012–2015

MRSA % OF HOSPITAL-ACQUIRED INFECTIONS BEING RESISTANT TYPES OF TECHNOLOGY								
GROUP 1 GROUP 2 GROUP 3 > 20% 5 - 20% < 5%								
Croatia, Cyprus, Greece,	Austria, Belgium, Bulgaria,	Denmark, Estonia, Finland,						
Hungary, Italy, Malta, Portugal,	Czech Republic, France,	Iceland, Netherlands, Norway,						
Romania, Slovakia, Spain	Germany, Ireland, Latvia,	Sweden						
Slovenia, Switzerland, UK								

Source: author's elaboration based on (ECDC EARS-net database, 12.12.2016).

2. RESEARCH METHODS

Nowadays, quantitative methods are perceived as a necessity in the analysis of the socioeconomics. The need to analyse is particular to the health sector. Quantitative techniques are more frequently incorporated into healthcare analyses to help make difficult decisions, for instance, regarding the financing of one health programme at the expense of others. Any decisions made from the societal point of view should be supported with appropriate tools, measures and techniques.

Few elaborations on the use of the Shift-Share Analysis (SSA) in healthcare are available, while in general, the SSA was used in the description of economic changes. However, the technique, previously reserved by statistics and econometrics, is successfully adopted in healthcare analyses. This tendency can be illustrated by an increasing number of publications and articles in the domestic and foreign literature as well. Hoppes (1997, pp. 35-45) sets an example on incorporating SSA for the analysis of healthcare death rates by disease. In terms of the domestic research, one should indicate numerous applications of the Shift-Share modelling, spatial distribution and concentration analysis, and spatial dependency testing. A similar pattern to the Hoppes's research but realised on a larger scale and from a different perspective (with some spatial modifications) could be seen in the study by Jewczak and Żółtaszek (2011, pp. 87-100), where authors focused on health-related causes of death and conducted the analysis for multiple objects and causes of deaths. Rozpędowska-Matraszek (2009, pp. 87-100) incorporated the Shift-Share modelling in healthcare analysis to investigate the employment restructuring changes, whereas Jewczak and Suchecka (2014, pp. 30-38) investigated the changes in the financing of healthconducting multi-faceted analyses, needed for health managers.

2.1. Spatial distribution

The research on spatial concentration and inequality in economy results presents a combination of two major classical trends: on the one hand, the study on the income inequality and poverty (Sen, 1973) and on the other, the analysis of the industry concentration (Hannah & Kay, 1977). The theoretical and practical interest in studying the spatial concentration derived additionally from the theory of New Geographical Economy, New Trade and Neoclassical Theories.

For the purposes of spatial distribution analysis as a basic method, location quotients (LQ) are often used. Due to the easiness of calculation and interpretation, LQs allow identifying regions, areas or places that indicate a higher spatial concentration or even regional specialisation. The LQ indices compare the regional distribution of values of the selected variables with the distribution of the variable at the national level; it can be calculated as follows:

$$LQ_r^i = \frac{x_{ri} / x_r}{z_i / z} \tag{1}$$

where: x_{ri} — variable values for the *r*-th region and the *i*-th section, x_r — variable values for the r-th region, z_i — variable values for the *i*-th section, z — the total variables value.

If the LQ measure equals unity ($LQ=1\pm0.15$) than the distribution of the variable located in the region is similar as in the referential object, i.e. the national level. Respectively, on excessed or deficient levels of the spatial concentration of variable values, one can judge when LQ amount to much higher or lower ratios, differing from the uniform distribution.

2.2. Rates of changes — the analysis of growth

The Shift Share Analysis was firstly proposed in the late 1950s as a method for studying the diversity of the regional growth (Nazar & Hewings, 2004, pp. 476-490). It allows for the decomposition of changes which have occurred in values of considered variables on components, such as:

- local (connected with the geographic location of the region, its competitiveness or inner diversity),
- ross-sectoral (connected with structural diversity),
- global (connected with the improvement at the national level).

The values of the examined variables are weighted according to their share in the referential variable (reference category) in accordance with a pair of selected time points. The Shift Share model in the basic form can be defined, as follows (Suchecki, 2010, pp. 163-165):

$$tx_{r} - tx_{n} = \sum_{i} u_{r} (i) \left(tx_{i} - tx_{n} \right) + \sum_{i} u_{r} (i) \left(tx_{ri} - tx_{i} \right)$$
(2)

where: x_{ri} — variable values for the *r*-th region and the *i*-th section in the initial period, x^*_{ri} — variable values for the *r*-th region and the *i*-th section in the final period, z_{ri} — referential variable values for the *r*-th region and the *i*-th section in the initial period, z^*_{ri} — referential variable values for the *r*-th region and the *i*-th section in the final period of analysis, u_{refi} — weights/regional shares defined as:

$$u_{r \cdot (i)} = \frac{z_{ri}}{\sum_{i} z_{ri}} \tag{3}$$

 tx_{ri} — the regional change rate for the *r*-th region and the *i*-th section, defined as:

$$tx_{ri} = \frac{x_{ri}^* - x_{ri}}{x_{ri}}$$
(4)

 tx_{r} — the average change rate for the *r*-th region, defined as:

$$tx_{r.} = \sum_{i} u_{r.(i)} \cdot tx_{ri} \tag{5}$$

 tx_{i} — the average change rate for the *i*-th section, defined as:

$$tx_{i} = \sum_{r} \frac{z_{ri}}{\sum_{r} z_{ri}} \cdot tx_{ri} \tag{6}$$

 $tx_{...}$ — the average global change rate, defined as:

$$tx_{..} = \sum_{i} \sum_{r} \frac{z_{ri}}{\sum_{i} \sum_{r} z_{ri}} \cdot tx_{ri}$$
(7)

Often, in practical applications, a simplified version of the model is adopted. In this version, the SSA can be defined as follows:

$$c_r = s_r + g_r \tag{8}$$

where:

$$C_r = tx_{r.} - tx_{..} \tag{9}$$

indicates the net effect value,

$$s_r = \sum_i u_{r \cdot (i)} \left(t x_{\cdot i} - t x_{\cdot \cdot} \right) \tag{10}$$

states for the structural component effect and

$$g_r = \sum_i u_{r \cdot (i)} \left(t x_{ri} - t x_{\cdot i} \right) \tag{11}$$

presents the local component effect.

In the initial assumption, the classical *SSA* approach method uses a fixed weight, and, therefore, does not take into account the possible changes in the reference variable. If analysed points are not too remote in time, the adoption of fixed weights does not generate significant errors. However, if the variables are tested over several years, the assumption of fixed weights appears to be unjustified, and it indicates analysing the consecutive periods in a stringwise manner. Numerous modifications to solve this and other problems of SSA methods have been made that could be summarised schematically using the Fig. 3.

In 1988, Barff and Knight (1998) corrected the classical SSA with a dynamic approach, in which for each pair of consecutive periods of time, to update the weights, the SSA model is determined and the corresponding effects are further summed up as follows:

$$\sum_{t} c_{rt} = \sum_{t} S_{rt} + \sum_{t} g_{rt}$$
(12)

where: t — indicates a period.

Subsequent modifications were made in 2004 by Nazar and Hewings (2004, pp. 476-490), who proposed introducing spatial weights matrix W (Suchecki, 2010, pp. 105-107, 194-198) into the classical SSA model to consider the spatial interactions (dynamic spatial SSA is also possible). Both the spatial distribution (concentration) and the Shift Share Analysis require data summarised in a contingency table. For this reason, the analyses are conducted simultaneously and in some sense results, although *LQ*s and *SSA* indicate different phenomena, could be interpreted in a complementary manner.

3. RESEARCH RESULTS

The contingency table consisted of data on incidences of infectious diseases and poisonings in years 2005–2015. The Local Data Bank (LDB) of the Central Statistical Office (CSO) in Warsaw was the source of data. To evaluate the spatial units, the NUTS-2 division was adopted (split into voivodships). where the first line represents the level for 2005 and the second one for 2015. The intensity of the phenomena apart from the quotient value was illustrated by the background pattern. The spatial diversification analysis allowed identifying the outstanding levels of concentration for trichinellosis in Lubuskie, shigelloin Warmińsko-Mazurskie, and AIDS sis in Dolnoślaskie. From the results of the analysis, the overall tendencies outline that the level of concentration decreases with time. Of course, from the viewpoint of the society, the lack of incidences or low values of LQ indicate the absence of infections, which is a positive development.

The desired changes in tendencies also confirmed the results of the *SSA* (Tab. 3).

As it could be observed, the national (referential) growth rate amounted to -27.29% for static and



Fig. 3. Classification of Shift-Share Analysis methods

Source: authors' elaboration based on (Żółtaszek & Jewczak, 2011, p. 145).

While comparing the regional/spatial distribution, only the initial and final time periods were used (the 2005 and 2015); however, the SSA presented in the paper was conducted in static and dynamic schemes and the results were further compared to indicate the differences in estimates of the approaches.

It should be emphasised that statistical data presented in the LDB of the CSO, despite merging different classifications of infections, allowed for data aggregation to a contingency table; in the final database, the following list of infections was used: tetanus, whooping cough, measles, viral hepatitis type B, C and A, rubella, AIDS, salmonella, shigellosis, other bacterial food intoxications, acute diarrhoea in children under 2 years, scarlet fever, bacterial meningitis and/or encephalitis, viral meningitis, viral encephalitis, mumps, trichinellosis.

Results presented in Tab. 2 summarise the spatial diversification comparison and its change over time. The columns represent regions with the abbreviations given below. For each infection type and voivodship, LQ values were calculated in the manner of pairs, -14.72% for a dynamic approach. In both cases, estimates confirmed a decrease in the number of incidences of infectious diseases reported on the national level. The regions that recorded a positive change in rates of infections showed a "negative" level of the net effect. The obtained results also demonstrated that the impact of structural changes in some cases (in Podkarpackie, for example) was stronger than local factors; however, the regional changes were mostly affected by the local component. In Dolnośląskie, the increase in the number of infections was the result of changes in the structural distribution due to the positive (decreasing) influence of local activities. It is worth mentioning that the rank of Świętokrzyskie Voivodship, where the highest limitations in the number of infections were estimated as rates indicated (especially for the dynamic SSA), this desirable situation was a consequence of the complexed lowering of several infections.

On the other hand, it cannot be overlooked that some regions noted a rapid increase in the rates of infections, for instance: Lubuskie, Pomorskie and

	Voivodships															
INFECTIONS	DL	КР	LUL	LUS	LO	MP	MZ	ОР	РК	PD	PM	SL	SW	wм	WP	ZP
Totopus	1.50		0.98			4.18	0.58	2.65	3.56		1.46	2.13				
letallus	1.52			3.28	1.42	4.16	0.50	3.61			1.74					1.86
Whooling	0.34	0.97	0.28	0.78	3.83	0.49	1.71	1.59	0.32	3.53	1.13	0.62	0.38	0.38	0.53	0.32
cough	0.55	1.40	0.54	0.54	2.32	0.97	1.36	0.54	0.48	1.55	0.66	0.94	0.31	0.32	1.82	0.60
Moaslas					1.29	3.48	0.59		2.55		1.69	3.69				
IVIEdSIES	1.52	0.33				2.30	0.99	0.93	0.56	0.70	0.25	0.35			1.58	5.12
Viral hepatits	2.83	0.80	0.89	2.13	1.82	0.74	0.86	1.13	0.69	0.75	1.67	0.99	0.96	0.46	0.67	0.76
type B	1.37	1.45	0.49	0.74	1.51	0.28	0.41	0.99	0.57	1.13	1.51	1.57	0.55	1.32	1.28	1.23
Viral hepatits	2.72	0.84	1.13	3.52	1.51	0.42	0.99	0.40	0.63	0.37	2.23	0.86	1.99	0.42	0.63	0.82
type C	1.79	1.68	1.24	1.65	1.46	0.43	0.58	0.89	0.72	0.88	0.55	1.14	1.22	1.39	1.26	1.12
Viral hepatits	0.83	0.44	2.99		0.92	1.67	0.85	2.94		2.18	1.22	0.75	0.32		0.42	2.69
type A	0.37	0.63	1.20		2.78	2.45	0.97	0.88	2.18	0.68	0.25	1.20			0.44	
Rubella	2.83	1.37	0.42	1.68	0.94	0.81	1.38	0.80	1.30	0.95	0.90	1.56	0.70	0.74	0.72	0.93
Kubella	1.22	1.86	0.94	1.88	0.49	0.85	0.97	1.27	1.57	0.88	0.57	0.96	0.95	1.18	1.26	1.60
	8.56	0.55	0.74	1.34	1.20	0.65	0.38	0.57		0.85	1.58	0.86	0.12	1.62	0.33	0.29
AIDS	3.73	0.38	0.61	0.32	1.81	0.33	0.45	1.42	0.22	2.19	1.83	0.97		2.52	0.76	1.65
Salmonella	1.22	0.95	1.38	2.73	0.92	1.69	1.12	0.74	1.85	1.38	1.63	0.63	0.54	0.85	0.54	1.48
Samonena	0.94	0.82	1.54	0.62	1.35	1.15	0.96	0.95	1.92	1.17	0.78	0.73	1.13	1.40	0.93	0.70
Shigellosis		0.14	1.13			0.75	0.29	1.49	1.34		1.93	0.30		11.85		3.99
JIIIgenosis		1.80			0.95	5.00	0.33				0.67	1.40		1.91		
Other bacterial	2.27	0.37	0.27	2.13	0.97	1.33	0.36	0.35	0.26	2.96	3.50	1.53	0.25	0.88	0.28	3.82
food introxications	2.59	0.44	0.12	2.89	0.54	0.19	0.59	0.39	0.46	0.64	0.49	3.32	2.19	0.33	0.36	1.12
Acute diarrhoea in	1.30	0.76	0.78	0.36	0.93	0.96	0.84	0.52	1.64	1.71	1.81	0.92	1.70	1.94	0.76	0.76
children under 2 years	0.94	0.79	1.17	1.36	0.85	1.19	0.98	1.36	1.17	1.12	1.92	0.81	0.97	1.14	1.97	0.92
Scarlet fever	2.49	0.76	0.36	2.14	0.72	1.38	1.17	1.82	0.87	0.71	1.58	1.46	0.38	2.87	0.69	0.84
	0.94	1.18	0.76	0.92	0.84	0.92	1.20	1.78	0.64	0.52	1.74	1.20	1.96	0.63	0.85	1.18
Bacterial meningitis	0.94	0.72	0.53	3.46	0.76	1.27	1.37	1.15	1.15	1.82	1.74	1.50	0.82	1.44	0.52	1.46
encephalitis	1.43	1.19	1.13	1.89	1.80	0.88	0.56	1.38	1.14	0.92	0.83	1.18	1.98	1.75	0.83	1.48
Viral	0.83	0.90	0.44	1.13	0.29	1.41	0.77	1.14	3.13	4.85	1.32	0.47	0.45	1.39	0.54	2.67
meningitis	1.27	0.91	0.46	1.58	0.74	0.75	0.44	1.88	1.72	4.47	1.15	0.44	0.83	2.75	0.79	1.63
Viral	0.92	0.19	0.23		0.25	0.15	0.80	2.26	3.27	1.42	1.41	0.39	0.29	3.57	0.62	0.75
encephalitis	0.93	0.56	0.82	0.14	0.75	0.55	0.57	0.95	0.98	1.66	0.48	0.50	1.65	3.38	0.43	0.82
Mumns	0.36	1.16	1.23	0.32	1.00	0.98	0.99	1.22	0.71	0.52	0.36	1.93	1.28	0.71	1.33	0.87
munips	0.82	1.32	1.52	1.23	0.72	0.87	0.86	1.39	0.85	1.66	0.84	1.14	1.82	0.76	0.94	1.37
Trichinellosis		1.93	0.43	1.33						0.56					6.24	0.41
in crimeliosis	0.67				17.11			3.94								

Tab. 2. Estimates of the concentration — values of location quotients LQ

Source: authors' elaboration based on the statistical database of the Central Statistical Office in Warsaw.

Note: DL - Dolnośląskie, KP - Kujawsko-Pomorskie, LUL - Lubelskie, LUS - Lubuskie, LO - Łódzkie, MP - Małopolskie, MZ - Mazowieckie, OP - Opolskie, PK - Podkarpackie, PD - Podlaskie, PM - Pomorskie, SL - Śląskie, SW - Świętokrzyskie, WM - Warmińsko-Mazurskie, WP - Wielkopolskie, ZP - Zachodniopomorskie.

Veneren	SSA E	FFECT FOR S	TATIC	SSA ef	FECT FOR DY APPROACH	NAMIC	MODULE DIFFERENCES OF EFFECTS			
VOIVODSHIP	NET	STRUC- TURAL	LOCAL	NET	STRUC- TURAL	LOCAL	NET	Struc- tural	LOCAL	
DL	16.97	42.30	-25.33	15.40	56.35	-40.95	0.38	14.05	15.62	
КР	-21.20	-14.56	-6.65	-4.48	9.55	-14.02	18.41	24.10	7.38	
LUL	-29.92	-22.12	-7.79	-23.37	78.27	-101.64	7.30	100.39	93.84	
LUS	103.48	24.42	79.06	124.96	24.36	100.60	27.67	0.06	21.54	
LO	-1.58	4.64	-6.23	13.21	-7.35	20.55	15.53	11.99	26.78	
MP	36.93	2.61	34.32	100.40	-3.78	104.18	63.58	6.39	69.86	
MZ	20.00	0.52	19.48	26.76	11.06	15.70	7.12	10.54	3.78	
OP	-6.13	-15.12	8.99	9.74	-25.17	34.90	17.01	10.05	25.92	
РК	-0.20	19.54	-19.75	4.93	21.29	-16.37	6.85	1.75	3.38	
PD	12.65	31.85	-19.21	16.81	-11.87	28.69	6.95	43.73	47.89	
PM	60.22	49.49	10.73	61.83	40.80	21.03	3.08	8.69	10.31	
SL	-3.24	-6.33	3.09	4.75	8.47	-3.72	7.99	14.80	6.81	
SW	-39.96	-16.47	-23.50	-71.88	-69.76	-2.11	31.54	53.30	21.38	
WM	-19.69	44.77	-64.45	-34.77	13.24	-48.02	13.18	31.52	16.44	
WP	-21.88	-21.84	-0.03	13.17	-53.71	66.88	35.72	31.87	66.92	
ZP	21.53	-9.74	31.28	33.66	10.55	23.11	12.86	20.29	8.17	
Total effect	127.97	113.96	14.01	291.12	102.30	188.82	Absolute national growth rate difference			
National growth rate			-27.29			-14.72			12.57	

Tab. 3. Estimates of the effects for the SSA — the summary of static and dynamic approach with a comparison [%]

Source: authors' elaboration based on (the statistical database of the Central Statistical Office in Warsaw).

Note: abbreviations as in Tab. 2.

Małopolskie. The unfavourable situations resulted mainly from the local conditions and regional factors. The estimates should be of particular interest to local authorities.

The differences in estimates resulted from *SSA* approaches applied in the research and should be labelled as significant, indicating the preference for a complexed, and at the same time, more accurate dynamic analysis.

4. DISCUSSION OF THE RESULTS

It is complicated to receive reliable data on healthcare infections to calculate their direct impact on the economy and society, with direct and/or indirect cost for the system. As already mentioned, the research indicated that various Authors focus on the issue of infections differently; at the same time, the data accessibility differs depending on the aim of analysis. These implications result from the fact that each infection incidence has its conditioning, for example, location, environmental determinants, and different origin. The database of the European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control (ECDC) indicates that it is possible to reduce the number of infection cases. This is also confirmed by this paper. It is undeniable that there was a significant decline in the number of infection cases. The differences in estimates, however, indicated the use of more complex methods, such as stochastic *SSA* approaches or spatial *SSA* analyses.

Hoppes (1997) indicated that the use of the SSA results was important due to possibilities to investigate the general trends (the national growth rates), the influence of a disease (structural growth rates), and the local conditions (the competitive advantage/ disadvantage). Clearly, the specific SSA results may turn out useful in the design of preventive health programmes, allowing the forecast of their scope, range and location.

Positively, from the perspective of the society, it should be evaluated that the national growth rate is

negative, which indicated the decrease in the number of incidence of infections. However, while interpreting the values of section net rates (for a specific disease), one can conclude that in some instances, the number of cases increased rapidly, for example, measles, whooping cough, scarlet fever or acute diarrhoea in children under two years of age. This necessitates considering the results of the dynamic approach as more reliable as the same conclusion was derived from the research on health-related causes of deaths (Jewczak & Żółtaszek, 2011).

The analysis was also performed for rates of incidence of infections in conversion to the number of regional inhabitants to confirm the correctness of previously adopted schemes. Although there were no significant differences, one should bear in mind that the state of being infected might not be recorded in a location of permanent residence that is the evidence for further spatial/territorial modifications of the Shift-Share Analysis.

CONCLUSIONS

Summarising the analyses and research, it should be emphasised that the spatial concentration of infections weakens in time, which could be indicative of positive changes for the economy (the budget), healthcare (the system), and society (the patients). This conclusion might be beneficial from the perspective of the healthcare sector due to easier predictive scenarios for future infections and possible centres of the increase in incidence as well as the economic and societal costs. Moreover, results showed that for some types of infections, a location played an important role. This assumption was indirectly confirmed by the documentation of the European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control.

Although the SSA does not indicate the factors influencing the level of infection cases or their spatial distribution, its results are useful to identify and categorise the reasons for observed changes, helping to make justified decisions, while allocating the resources in the healthcare system.

The Shift Share Analysis indicated regions that experienced relatively higher rates of changes in the number of reported cases: the growth rate amounted to -27.29% for static and -14.72% for the dynamic approach and in both cases, the estimates confirmed a decrease in time, which implies a higher safety of local societies. Beside the net growth (or the net effect), the SSA revealed the background of those fluctuations, whether it was an influence of local conditions or structural (typological) changes. Especially, those results should be wisely adapted, for instance, in preventive strategies of local or national governments.

Finally, the results also confirmed the disadvantage of static approaches in favour of more developed, accurate approaches. The estimates showed that applying the constant distributional rates for the analysis of the phenomena of high volatility results in revalued levels of net, structural and local effects.

LITERATURE

- Barff, R. A., & Knight, P. L. (1998). Dynamic Shift-Share Analysis. Growth and Change, 19(2), 1-10.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2016). *Diseases and Organisms in Healthcare Settings*. Retrieved from https://www.cdc.gov/hai/organisms/organisms.html
- Cianciara, J. (2010). Skala zagrożeń zakażeniami szpitalnymi. Metody prewencji [The scale of the risks hospital infections. Prevention methods]. Zakażenia szpitalne. Retrieved from http://www.rynekzdrowia. pl/Serwis-Zakazenia-Szpitalne/Skala-zagrozenz a k a z e n i a m i - s z p i t a l n y m i - M e t o d y prewencji,102680,1015.html
- Czerw, A., Religioni, U., & Olejniczak, D. (2012). Metody pomiaru oraz oceny jakości świadczonych usług w podmiotach leczniczych [Methods of service quality measurement and evaluation in medical entities]. *Przegląd Epidemiologiczny*, 93(2), 269-273.
- Denys, A. (Ed.). (2013). Zakażenia szpitalne w wybranych oddziałach: Część II [Nosocomial infections in selected hospital departments: Part II]. Warszawa, Poland: Wolters Kluwer.
- Dziewa, A., & Ksykiewicz-Dorota, M. (2012). Metody monitorowania i rejestracji zakażeń szpitalnych [Methods of monitoring and recording of nosocomial infections]. *Hygeia Public Health*, 47(1), 56-63.
- Hannah, L., & Kay, J. A. (1977). Concentration in modern industry. Theory, measurement and the UK experience. London, England: Macmillan.
- HEXAL podręczny leksykon medycyny [HEXAL handy lexicon of medicine]. (1996). Wrocław, Poland: Urban & Partner.
- Hoppes, R. B. (1997). Shift-share analysis for regional health care policy. *The Journal of Regional Analysis* & Policy, 27(1), 35-45.
- Jewczak, M., & Żółtaszek, A. (2011). Spatial Shift-Share Analysis as a health policy tool. *Folia Oeconomica*, 252, 87-100.

- Jewczak, M., & Suchecka, J. (2014). Finansowanie opieki zdrowotnej w wybranych krajach Europy [Financing of healthcare in selected European countries]. In A. Depta (Ed.), Zarządzanie zdrowiem a problemy społeczeństwa obywatelskiego [Health management and society problems], (pp. 30-38). Łódź, Poland: Wydawnictwo Politechniki Łódzkiej.
- Khan, H. A., Ahmad, A., & Mehoob, R. (2015). Nosocomial infections and their control strategies. *Asian Pacific Journal of Tropical Biomedicine*, *5*(7), 509-514.
- Khan, H. A., Baig, F. K., & Mehboob, R. (2017). Nosocomial infections: Epidemiology, prevention, control and surveillance. Asian Pacific Journal of Tropical Biomedicine, 7(5), 478-482. doi: 10.1016/j. apjtb.2017.01.019
- Mała Encyklopedia PWN [Small Encyclopedia of PWN]. (1995). Warszawa, Poland: PWN.
- McKibben, L., Horan, T., Tokars, J. I., Fowler, G., Cardo, D. M., Pearson, M. L., & Brennan, P. J. (2005). Guidance on Public Reporting of Healthcare-Associated Infections: Recommendations of the Healthcare Infection Control Practices Advisory Committee. *American Journal of Infection Control*, 33(4), 217-226. doi: 10.1016/j.ajic.2005.04.001
- Nazara, S., & Hewings, G. J. D. (2004). Spatial structure and Taxonomy of Decomposition in shift-share analysis. *Growth and Change*, 35(4), 476-490.
- Opolski, K., Dykowska, G., & Możdżonek, M. (2003). Zarządzanie przez jakość w usługach zdrowotnych. Teoria i praktyka [Quality management in health services. Theory and practice]. Warszawa, Poland: CeDeWu.
- Profilaktyka i zwalczanie zakażeń szpitalnych [Prevention and combating of nosocomial infections]. (2016). Conference materials.
- Rozpędowska-Matraszek, D. (2012). Panelowy model SSANOVA wykorzystany do oceny wpływu efektów zróżnicowania sektorowego i regionalnego na prowadzoną restrukturyzację zatrudnienia w opiece zdrowotnej w Polsce w latach 1999-2009 [The SSA-NOVA panel model applied to assess the impact of sector and regional diversification effects on employment restructuring in health care in Poland from 1999 to 2009]. Kolegium Analiz Ekonomicznych Szkoły Głównej Handlowej, 27, 87-100.
- Różańska, A. (2009a). Ekonomika zakażeń szpitalnych [Economics of nosocomial infections]. In P. Heczko, J. Wójkowska-Mach (Eds.), Zakażenia szpitalne. Podręcznik dla zespołów kontroli zakażeń [Nosocomial infections. Handbook for infection control groups], (p. 80). Warszawa, Poland: Wydawnictwo Lekarskie PZWL.
- Różańska, A. (2009b). Ekonomika zakażeń szpitalnych [Economics of nosocomial infections]. In P. Heczko, J. Wójkowska-Mach (Eds.), Zakażenia szpitalne. Podręcznik dla zespołów kontroli zakażeń [Nosocomial infections. Handbook for infection control groups], (p. 81). Warszawa, Poland: Wydawnictwo Lekarskie PZWL.

- Różańska, A. (2016). Analiza ekonomiczna w kontroli zakażeń [An economic analysis in infection control]. In M. Bulanda, J. Wójkowska-Mach (Eds), Zakażenia szpitalne w jednostkach opieki zdrowotnej [Nosocomial infections in health care units], (pp. 535-537). Warszawa, Poland: Wydawnictwo Lekarskie PZWL.
- Różańska, A., Wójkowska-Mach, J., Bulanda, M., & Heczko, P. (2014). Organizacja i zakres kontroli zakażeń w polskich szpitalach. Wyniki programu PROHIBIT [Organisation and infection control in polish hospitals. The results of PROHIBIT programme]. Przegląd Epidemiologiczny, 68, 117-120.
- Sen, A. (1973). *On Economic Inequality*. Oxford, England: Oxford Clarendon Press.
- Suchecki, B. (Ed.). (2010). Ekonometria Przestrzenna [Spatial Econometrics]. Warszawa, Poland: C. H. Beck.
- Ustawa z dnia 5 grudnia 2008 r. o zapobieganiu oraz zwalczaniu zakażeń i chorób zakażnych u ludzi [Act from the 5th of December 2008 preventing and fighting infections and infectious diseases affecting humans] (Dz. U. 2008, nr 234, poz. 1570) 2008 (PL).
- Vincent, J. L., Rello, J., Marshall, J., Silva, E., Anzueto, A., Martin, C. D., Moreno, R., Lipman, J., Gomersall, C., Sakr, Y., & Reinhart, K. (2009). International Study of the Prevalence and Outcomes of Infection in Intensive Care Units. *Journal of the American Medical Association*, 302(21), 2323-2329. doi: 10.1001/ jama.2009.1754
- Wójkowska-Mach, J. (2009). Regulacje prawne w nadzorze nad zakażeniami szpitalnymi [Law regulations in the supervision of nosocomial infections]. In P. Heczko, J. Wójkowska-Mach (Eds.), Zakażenia szpitalne. Podręcznik dla zespołów kontroli zakażeń [Nosocomial infections. Handbook for infection control groups], (p. 86).Warszawa, Poland: Wydawnictwo Lekarskie PZWL.
- Żółtaszek, A., & Jewczak, M. (2011). Spatial and dynamic analysis of health care expenditures in OECD countries. *Folia Oeconomica*, 252, 143-158.





received: 5 December 2016 accepted: 30 May 2017

pages: 32-37

NETWORK ANALYSIS APPROACH TO STROKE CARE AND ASSISTANCE PROVISION: AN EMPIRICAL STUDY

NINA SZCZYGIEL, SILVINA SANTANA

ABSTRACT

To model and analyse stroke care and assistance provision in the Portuguese context from the network perspective. We used the network theory as a theoretical foundation for the study. The model proposed by Frey et al. (2006) was used to elicit and comprehend possible interactions and relations between organisations expected to be involved in the provision of care and assistance to stroke patients in their pathway to rehabilitation. Providers were identified and contacted to evaluate the nature and intensity of relationships. Network analysis was performed with the NodeXL software package. Analysis of 509 entities based on about 260 000 entries indicates that stroke care provision in the evaluated context is best captured in the coalition-collaboration setting, which appears to best demonstrate the character of the network. Information from analysis of the collaboration stage was not sufficient to determine the network dynamics. Application of the network theory to understand interorganisational dynamics of the complex health care context. Empirical validation of the model proposed by Frey et al. (2006) in terms of its operationalisation and the way it actually reflects the practical context. Examination and analysis of interorganisational relationships and its contribution to management of compound health care context involving actors from various sectors.

KEY WORDS network analysis, care and assistance provision, stroke

DOI: 10.1515/emj-2017-0011

INTRODUCTION

Over last decades, the world has been undergoing changes, which have a more or less immediate and direct impact on the way we are living now. Demographic, socioeconomic and epidemiologic challenges have been putting increasing pressure on policy makers (Pierson, 2006) requiring a shift in the paradigm of care provision. Traditional orientation Corresponding author:

Nina Szczygiel

University of Aveiro, Research Unit in Governance, Competitiveness and Public Policies, Department of Economics, Management, Industrial Engineering and Tourism, Portugal e-mail: nina.szczygiel@ua.pt

Silvina Santana

University of Aveiro, Institute of Electronics and Informatics Engineering of Aveiro Research Unit in Governance, Competitiveness and Public Policies, Department of Economics, Management, Industrial Engineering and Tourism, Portugal e-mail: silvina.santana@ua.pt

towards acute care has been challenged to give an appropriate response to multiple chronic and longterm health conditions, the prevalence of which increases with age. The escalation of demand for complex and multidisciplinary care services has requested suggestions of methodologies and tools to improve coordination and continuity of care (Andreasson & Winge, 2010). The elderly population in Portugal represents the largest and the fastest growing population group in the country. It is estimated that between 2005 and 2030, the number of Portuguese aged 65 and above will increase from 16.9% to 23.3% and those aged 80 and older will increase from 3.7% to 6.4% of the total population (Eurostat, 2008). The conditions in place to deal with this scenario are not promising. The economic and financial crisis has led to economic stagnation, insolvencies and a wave of emigration. Labour market participation among Portuguese women is currently one of the highest in the European Union (Eurostat, 2010), affecting the capacity of informal care provision.

The World Health Organisation (WHO) reports 15 million cerebrovascular accident cases annually (Mackay & Mensah, 2004) causing 5 million deaths. In Portugal, stroke accounts for three deaths per hour (Sá, 2009). To survivours, it is an important factor leading to disability and dependency in activities of daily living (Moutinho et al., 2013) with high costs to the patient, relatives and care systems (WHO, 2010), and a source of physical and emotional burden. Stroke is a vital issue in public health policy (Truelsen et al., 2006) and requires a collaborative approach to patient-centred care provision.

Structures of care provision in Portugal exist under the Ministry of Health responsible for health care services and the Ministry of Labour and Social Solidarity, responsible for social benefits, such as pensions, unemployment and incapacity benefits. Ideally, the systems should be complementary. In the case of a stroke patient, the network of care may consist of a range of entities: hospitals, rehabilitation units of different types, health centres, Social Security (a relevant source of information about financial support for patients and families), Private Institutions of Social Solidarity (IPSS, non-profit organisations directly providing a large part of social and family services), Misericórdias (charitable organisations operating according to Catholic principles with an important role in social assistance to the community), religious entities (moral, financial and material support), city and parish councils (expected to provide for instance technical support), fire departments (offering transportation services on the basis of cooperation agreements), and physiotherapy clinics and other private service providers relevant to the patient (e.g. gyms). Some of these entities operate within the National Network of Integrated Continuous Care (RNCCI), a network created in 2006 that combines teams providing long-term care, social support and

palliative activity with its origins in community services (Barros & Simões, 2007). The network comprises convalescence units, medium-term care and rehabilitation units, long-term care and maintenance units, palliative care units, and day care and autonomy promotion. It promotes coordination between different institutions of care, with early referrals and patient's condition monitoring.

This paper addresses the examination of the structure of stroke care and assistance provision in the Portuguese context with the use of the network theory and analysis. It is organised as follows. Section 1 presents a short literature review regarding the network theory and network analysis introducing appropriate metrics to be used. Section 2 describes research methods. Section 3 presents results of our study, which are then discussed in Section 4. The final section provides conclusions and implications.

1. LITERATURE REVIEW

The basic sociological concept of a network was given by Mitchell (1969) as a specific type of relationship (ties) that links a group of people, objects or events (vertices or nodes). A network is hence composed of ties and nodes and aims to depict some relationships between the nodes. The network theory is a formal theory that when applied to the organisational domain is based on the assumption that organisations operate in the market through interdependence built upon mutual relationships.

Network analysis is a set of techniques developed to study how individuals, groups, organisations and communities connect and interact with each other (Wasserman & Faust, 1994). It focuses on the analysis of patterns of relationships between the network elements and the way these patterns can be used to value processes and performance. A variety of measures drawn from network analysis literature has been used to uncover patterns within the social structure.

Network density is the average strength of connections among units in the network or a proportion of ties which are present relatively to those which are possible in a certain setting and is one of the most common indices of the network structure. It permits the assessment of the solidity of the network and the verification of the presence of subgroups (Palazzolo et al., 2011).

A great amount of recent research on networks has focused on centrality patterns that emphasise

a relative position of nodes within the network. Freeman (1979) has concentrated on different types of centrality and presented a relevant conceptual review of degree-based measures, betweenness and closeness. The basic approach to degree-based measures is network size and communication activity. Degree centrality is based on some direct ties of the vertex. Betweenness centrality is an indication of the strategic importance of actors within the network and points out the capacity to control the network or disrupt communication. Higher betweenness centrality indicates that fewer actors provide bridging roles across the network (Lewis, 2005). Closeness centrality refers to the extent to which an individual part of the network can reach all other members of the network in the fewest number of direct and indirect connections. Closeness measures reveal individual autonomy and freedom from the control of others. Direct links are considered 'closer' than indirect (Brass, Butterfield & Skaggs, 1998). Density and centrality are important complementary measures.

The potential of network analysis application to health and social care system interactions is yet to be reached (Luke & Harris, 2007). The literature describes some networks in health and social care focusing on interventions addressing public health matters, especially about common issues such as determinants of health. Rutten and Boekema (2004) argue that nowadays health and social care organisations act similarly to those of other sectors and perceive the collaborative environment as a way to exchange knowledge, skills and build synergies. Therefore, network theory and analysis seem a promising approach to the study such complex arrangements.

2. RESEARCH METHODS

The present research was carried out as a part of a larger study which involved the evaluation of a range of aspects of the stroke care network from both the demand and supply sides. The first phase of the study (the demand side) was done within the Portuguese branch of HOMECARE (Clinical Continuity by Integrated Care) EU-funded project [FP7-Homecare 222954] that has validated an early home supported discharge procedure for stoke patients through a randomised controlled trial (Santana et al., 2016). The second phase of the study (the supply side) involved stroke care and assistance providers in the district of Aveiro who were asked to appraise the network from their perspective. Care providers were identified through a comprehensive search starting with those identified earlier by the patients admitted to the HOMECARE trial and then by use of miscellaneous sources. The snowballing method was used to gather information on entities less accessible through general databases (e.g. physiotherapy clinics).

Identified entities were listed and contacted over the phone to confirm their current situation (active/ inactive) and services they provided (whether adequate for stoke patients). Each organisation that agreed to participate in the study was requested to assess its relationships with other members of the network. The data collection took four months (March–July 2014).

The model proposed by Frey et al. (2006) was used as a framework to organise data on nature and strength of relationships between stroke care and assistance providers. It was considered the most suitable as other available models were either too restricted or too broad. Besides networking (stage 1), cooperation, coordination, coalition and collaboration (stages 2 to 5, respectively), Frey et al. (2006) recognise that no interaction might exist between entities.

Data analysis was performed with the NodeXL version 1.0.1.332 software. NodeXL is a network analysis software package integrated into Microsoft Excel 2007, 2010, 2013 and 2016. It intends to collect data in a format of class libraries and to analyse and visualise them in an output of networks.

3. RESEARCH RESULTS

The analysis was performed on the database consisting of 509 vertices representing entities effectively providing care and assistance to stroke patients in the district of Aveiro. For all identified relationships, there were 58 559 edges that connected the vertices. The database demonstrating the strength of linkages between each entity in the study contained circa 260 000 entries. Graphs were laid out using the Fruchterman–Reingold layout algorithm.

The strategy for the analysis was to gradually eliminate the weakest relationships. The analysis started with the global network and evaluated remaining configurations, systematically removing lower levels of interaction. The number of entities

Tab. 1. Metrics of the relationship settings

Setting	IN-DEGREE AND OUT- DEGREE MEAN	BETWEENNESS CENTRALITY MEAN	CLOSENESS CENTRALITY MEAN	GRAPH DENSITY
Networking- collaboration (global network)	198.33	186.99	0.001	0.39
Cooperation- collaboration	28.14	649.04	0.001	0.06
Coordination- collaboration	7.19	842.96	0.007	0.02
Coalition- collaboration	1.23	12.91	0.145	0.006

Source: authors' elaboration based on (Frey et al., 2006).

decreased from 509 in the global network to 222 in the coalition-collaboration setting and 44 in the collaboration setting. Table 1 presents network metrics of the analysed settings. Means of in-degree (number of connections to a vertex, that is, the number of links in the direction of an institution) and out-degree (number of connections toward other vertices, that is, directed to other institutions of the network) fell from 198.33 in the global setting to 1.23 in the coalitioncollaboration setting. In the global network, there were about 175 institutions which did not contact any other institution. This ratio increased in the coordination-collaboration setting (340 from 483). In the coalition-collaboration setting, there were still about 100 from 222 that did not contact any other institution.

In the setting of the highest relationship intensity, 35 from 44 institutions indicated to have only one connection with other members of the network. There were three major entities of similar degree and centrality, all of them city councils. These three nodes formed a group of a relatively high influence. The first had 11 connections and the second — 8 connections; the last one was less 'central'. Parish councils and IPSS were the most present entities at this stage. Hospital Infante D. Pedro, the central hospital in the district of Aveiro, where the stroke unit was located, was not considered by the network members as a highly collaborating entity. The network characteristics in the collaboration setting, given the number of members and type of relationships, affected the potential of further analysis.

As betweenness centrality has no limits, the metric values were compared among considered configurations. Along the process of decreasing the number of linkages and limiting relationships to a more intense nature, mean of betweenness centrality increased to substantially drop in the coalition-collaboration configuration. In that setting, just a few entities had strong connections. These presented highest betweenness centrality what made them the 'closest' to all other nodes. Still, the degree centrality was low (21 connections with other institutions of the most connected city council). Vertices with high betweenness centrality are frequently located at the crossing of two or more high dense network groups. This is an indication

that at the coalition-collaboration level, the structure of the network meaningfully changed in terms of connectivity between institutions.

The closeness centrality remained very low through the configurations. One characteristic of this metric is attributing high scores to nodes located near the centre of local constellations of nodes, that is, local communities, within the overall network. The results clearly point out the continuous high density of the network and a close distance from the centre of the group. The graph density, as a proportion of existing ties to possible ties, has decreased with eliminating weaker relationships, reaching 0.006 in the coalition-collaboration setting.

4. DISCUSSION OF THE RESULTS

Social relationships in Portugal have been strongly marked by economic factors and the cultural shift leading to social disintegration and affecting informal care capacity in a context where it is increasingly needed. The care system is under pressure to respond to comprehensive needs as well as organise resources and processes of care provision around a patient. As a result, the RNCCI was launched in 2006 as a formal organisational model providing integrated health and welfare services in a situation of dependency and autonomy failure. Other diseasespecific or issue-specific programmes of a more limited scope have also been implemented.

Collaborative action is perceived as an opportunity to create competitive advantages and has received increasing attention over last years (Lim & Tang, 2000). Relations of collaborative nature among organisations within and between sectors have been
a subject of interest of health and social care (Greenwald, 2008) and seen as a reasonable response to comprehensive care needs. The intersectoral level is characterised by particular complexities, such as community approval, assuming commitment, structures and processes, and adequate control and evaluation measurements (Kreisel & Schrinding, 1998).

Network analysis application in social sciences is a proof of a shift from the traditional individualism towards structural analysis (Garton, Haythornwaite & Wellman, 1999). From typical units, such as elements and their attributes, the focus is changing to the type and structure of the underlying relation. With the network theory and network analysis, we were able to apply and empirically validate the model proposed by Frey et al. (2006) capturing existing interactions between stroke care and assistance providers.

Network analysis application in the context of stroke care and assistance has revealed providers' perceptions of existing linkages. The coalition-collaboration setting has appeared the most suitable to reflect the network dynamics. Understanding the structure and patterns of interactions between providers can bring rich and valuable insights to the process of management of complex health care context within intersectoral perspective.

The applied model seemed to cover aspects of interorganisational relationships adequately to the complexity of care and assistance needs springing from long-term and chronic health conditions. However, we do acknowledge some challenges we faced. Despite the provided short explanation, the coalition phase was identified as confusing to care and assistance providers. Another issue was related to collaboration, which Frey et al. (2006, p. 387) specified as a level, on which 'consensus is reached on all decisions' and 'members belong to one system'. A term suggested as more suitable to that description was 'integration'. In a multiple-setting and networked multi-agent context towards which the current care systems are tending, this approach may be, however, infeasible and unmanageable as not all systems, organisations or services can be integrated.

CONCLUSIONS

An enormous increase of chronic and long-term conditions in last decades is a global phenomenon calling for substantial organisational shifts in care provision and proposing methodologies that would reflect this new reality. With a complex nature at the system, organisational and individual levels, effective provision of care and assistance services requires formal recognition and a strategic adaptation of multiple action agendas. Network analysis brings an interesting methodological perspective into the multi-stakeholder and cross-sectoral setting and offers practical implications. Practice based on robust and coordinated interactions could result in better health outcomes, provide a better quality of care and enhance patient satisfaction.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The paper is a result of research conducted in two phases of which the data for phase one were collected within the Portuguese branch of HOMECARE (Clinical Continuity by Integrated Care) EU-funded project [FP7-Homecare 222954]. NS acknowledges the support of the FCT – the Portuguese Foundation for Science and Technology [grant number SFRH/BD/69892/2010].

This work was financially supported by the Research Unit on Governance, Competitiveness and Public Policy (project POCI-01-0145-FEDER-006939), funded by FEDER funds through COMPETE2020 – Programa Operacional Competitividade e Internacionalização (POCI) – and by national funds through FCT – Fundação para a Ciência e a Tecnologia.

LITERATURE

- Andreasson, S., & Winge, M. (2010). Innovations for sustainable health and social care: Value-creating health and social care processes based on patient need. Stockholm, Sweden: Swedish Governmental Agency for Innovation System.
- Barros, P., & Simões, J. (2007). Health system review. *Health Systems in Transition*, 9(5), 1-140.
- Brass, D. J., Butterfield, K. D., & Skaggs, B. C. (1998). Relationships and unethical behavior: A social network perspective. *The Academy of Management Review*, 23(1), 14-31.
- Eurostat. (2008). *Population Statistics*. Retrieved from http://epp.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/portal/page/portal/ population/data/database
- Eurostat. (2010). Europe in figures. Eurostat yearbook 2010. Retrieved from http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/documents/3217494/5721265/KS-CD-10-220-EN.PDF/ e47b231c-c411-4d4e-8cd6-e0257be4f2e6? version=1.0
- Freeman, L. C. (1979). Centrality in social networks: Conceptual clarification. Social Networks, 1, 215-239.

- Frey, B. B., Lohmeier, J. H., Lee, S. W., & Tollefson, N. (2006). Measuring collaboration among grant partners. *American Journal of Evaluation*, 27(3), 383-392.
- Garton, L., Haythornwaite, C., & Wellman, B. (1999). Studying on-line social networks. In S. Jones (Ed.), *Doing Internet Research*. Thousand Oaks, USA: SAGE Publications Inc.
- Greenwald, H. P. (2008). Challenges in cross-sectoral partnerships: An organizational perspective. *Consortium on Collaborative Governance* (*CCG*) *Mini-Conference*. Retrieved from http://www.serviceleader.org/sites/ default/files/file/Challenges%20in%20Cross-Sector%20Partnerships,%20Greenwald.pdf
- Kreisel, W., & von Schrinding, Y. (1998). Intersectoral action for health: A cornerstone for health for all in the twenty-first century. *World Health Statistics Quarterly*, 51(1), 75-78.
- Lewis, J. M. (2005). A network approach for researching partnerships in health. *Australia and New Zealand Health Policy*, 2(22).
- Lim, P. C., & Tang, N. K. H. (2000). A study of patients' expectations and satisfaction in Singapore hospitals. *International Journal of Health Care Quality Assurance*, 13(7), 290-299.
- Luke, D., & Harris, J. (2007). Network analysis in public health: History, methods, and applications. *Annual Review of Public Health*, 28, 69-93.
- Mackay, J., & Mensah, G. (2004). *The atlas of heart disease and stroke*. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization.
- Mitchell, J. C. (1969). The concept and use of social networks. In J. C. Mitchell (Ed.), Social Networks in Urban Situations, (pp. 1-44). Manchester, England: Manchester University Press.
- Moutinho, M., Magalhães, R., Correia, M., & Silva, M. C. (2013). Avaliação da via verde do acidente vascular cerebral de Portugal: Caracterização e prognóstico dos utilizadores [Evaluation of the green pathway of stroke in Portugal: Characterization and prognosis of users]. Acta Médica Portuguesa, 26(2), 113-122.
- Palazzolo, M., Grippa, F., Booth, A., Rechner, S. Bucuvalas, J., & Gloor, P. (2011). Measuring social network structure of clinical teams caring for patients with complex conditions. *Procedia - Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 26, 17-29.
- Pierson, C. (2006). Beyond the welfare state?: The new political economy of welfare. Cambridge, England: Polity Press.
- Rutten, R. P. J. H., & Boekema, F. W. M. (2004). The spatial dimension of inter-firm learning: Case study and conceptualization. In: P. H. Cooke, A. Piccaluga (Eds.), *Regional Economies as Knowledge Laboratories*. Cheltenham, England: Edward Elgar.
- Sá, M. J. (2009). AVC primeira causa de morte em Portugal [AVC - the leading cause of death in Portugal]. *Revista da Faculdade de Ciências da Saúde*, 6, 12-19.
- Santana, S., Rente, J., Neves, C., Redondo, P., Szczygiel, N., Larsen, T., Jepsen, B., & Langhorne, P. (2016). Early home-supported discharge for patients with stroke in Portugal: A randomized controlled trial. *Clinical Rehabilitation*, 31(2), 197-206.

- Truelsen, T., Piechowski-Jozwiak, B., Bonita, R., Mathers, C., Bogousslavsky, J., & Boysen, G. (2006). Stroke incidence and prevalence in Europe: A review of available data. *European Journal of Neurology*, 13(6), 581-598.
- Wasserman, S., & Faust, K. (1994). Social network analysis: Methods and applications. New York, USA: Cambridge University Press.
- World Health Organization. (2010). *Portugal. Health system performance assessment*. Retrieved from http://www. euro.who.int/__data/assets/pdf_file/0006/131766/ E94518.pdf?ua=1





received: 10 October 2016 accepted: 25 May 2017

pages: 38-43

PHYSICIAN APPRAISALS: KEY CHALLENGES

JACEK KLICH

ABSTRACT

The main purpose of the article is to identify key criteria being used for physician appraisals and to find how communication skills of physicians are valued in those appraisals. ScienceDirect and EBSCOhost databases were used for this search. The results show that a physician appraisal is underestimated both theoretically and empirically. The particular gap exists with respect to the communication skills of physicians, which are rarely present in medical training syllabi and physician appraisals and points out at the inconsistency between the high status of physicians as a key hospital resource on the one hand and, on the other hand, at inadequate and poorly researched assessment of their performance with a special emphasis on communication skills. The article may inspire health managers to develop and implement up-to-date assessment forms for physicians and good managerial practices in this respect in hospitals and other health care units.

KEY WORDS physician appraisal, physician assessment, communication skills

DOI: 10.1515/emj-2017-0012

Corresponding author:

Jacek Klich

Cracow University of Economics, Faculty of Public Economy and Administration, Department of Public Economy and Administration, Poland e-mail: uuklich@cyf-kr.edu.pl

INTRODUCTION

This paper originated from both theory and practice. The theoretical aspect was connected with a paper recently published by Schumacher et al. (2016), which concluded that the assessment of physician performance across the continuum of training and practice in the USA was inadequate. Considering that when it comes to employed physicians, employee performance evaluations are often an exception rather than the norm (Jessee, 2016) just these two assessments speak for further inquiry into physician appraisals. The practical aspect appeared in discussions with physicians during the author's lectures on management of health care units within the framework of postgraduate studies on management in the healthcare sector in the Collegium Medicum, Jagiellonian University, Cracow, Poland. The students pointed out having rather weak communication skills especially (but not exclusively) while in contact with patients. Such a negative self-assessment of Polish physicians may give rise to a concern since in the United States, the Accreditation Council for Graduate Medical Education (ACGME) and the American Board of Medical Specialties (ABMS) jointly identified interpersonal and communication skills as one of the six general competencies for physicians (Batalden et al., 2002; Horowitz, 2000). Consequently, the aim of the paper is to answer two broad research questions: what are the basic elements of a physician performance evaluation? and how a physician's communication skills are weighted?

1. LITERATURE REVIEW

Having in mind that this is a review article, the literature overview constitutes its core element and is presented under 3. Research results below. Here, just one finding should be mentioned. It says that not only physician assessment but the whole human resource management in the health sector is weak (Kanellopoulos, 2012). This, in turn, raises further questions regarding the causes for this, keeping in mind that employees in the health care sector in general and physicians, in particular, are perceived as the most precious assets and/or key success factors of hospitals and other health care providers. Such a statement further legitimises physician appraisals as the research topic. An appraisal is defined here as a process to provide feedback on the performance of doctors, chart their continuing professional development, and identify their developmental needs (Appraisal for Doctors in Hospital Practice, 2006, p. 2).

2. RESEARCH METHODS

This review article is based upon the contents of two databases: ScienceDirect and EBCSOhost. The following keywords were used for search (in various combinations): physicians, appraisal, assessment, performance, communication skills, and peer assessment. The search was narrowed down to title, abstract and keywords. With a few exceptions, the period for the search was narrowed to 2006–2016. The two-step selection process was used. In the first stage, records were assessed based on the correspondence to the topic and appropriateness. In the result, 274 records were identified. In the second stage, all abstracts were read. Finally, based on the content of abstracts, 42 articles were found to meet the inclusion criteria and were analysed in-depth.

3. RESEARCH RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Although topics connected with managing physicians are represented in the literature (maybe in slightly less extent than, for example, management of nurses), the more specific issues about physician assessment and appraisal are comparatively less represented. While most organisations conduct employee performance evaluations at least annually, and, generally, use a standard evaluation tool, in hospitals, evaluations of employed physicians are rare, and evaluation tools differ considerably (Jessee, 2016).

Parallelly, one may observe an increased emphasis on the individual performance of doctors in improving the quality of healthcare (Klass, 2007). Here, medical competences of physicians take the lead followed by their performance. Competence in medicine is understood as the habitual and judicious use of communication, knowledge, technical skills, clinical reasoning, emotions, values, and reflection in daily practice for the benefit of the individuals and communities being served.

3.1. Elements of a physician assessment

Epstein and Hundert identified seven dimensions of professional competence of a physician: cognitive, technical, integrative, context, relationship, affective/moral, and habits of mind (Epstein & Hundert, 2002, p. 227). Within the framework of relationship the following categories were identified: communication skills, handling conflict, teamwork, teaching others: patients, students, and colleagues (Epstein & Hundert, 2002, p. 227).

In the United States, the assessment of medical residents and increasingly medical students is largely based on a model that was developed by ACGME. This model uses six interrelated domains of competence: medical knowledge, patient care, professionalism, communication and interpersonal skills, practice-based learning and improvement, and systems-based practice (Batalden et al., 2002). Klass (2007) distinguishes between four main frames of assessment of a physician competence:

- assessments undertaken before actual practice (achievement tests and simulations, including practice under supervision, which permit evaluators to predict future competence of a trainee),
- competence in practice from participation in continuing medical education and training programs or related achievement tests, measures that examine work processes of a physician (peer reviews of medical records, surveys of co-workers and colleagues about a physician's communication skills and collaborative practices),
- assessments that use standardised patient data, diaries, or portfolios to add contextual detail about work activities,
- assessments of the outcomes of a doctor's work, including patient satisfaction surveys, complaints or malpractice claims, specific markers of patient outcomes or wellness, and data on mortality and morbidity.

Addressing the issue of principles applicable to the assessment of physicians and answering the question what to assess, Epstein (2007) pointed out eight measures: habits of mind and behaviour, acquisition and application of knowledge and skills, communication, professionalism, clinical reasoning and judgment in uncertain situations, teamwork, practice-based learning and improvement, and systems-based practice (Epstein, 2007, p. 394).

Among the most common measures of physician performance, clinical skills get the lead. Jessee (2016) identified here nine measures: patient relationships, peer and colleague relationships, support staff relationships, patient recordkeeping, patient compliance, sensitivity to patient language and cultural differences, behaviour, citizenship, and support for quality improvement initiatives.

Other authors proposed an extensive list of various methods and tools of physician assessment including: simulated patients, video observation, direct observation, peer assessment, audit of medical records, portfolio or appraisal (Marjan et al., 2007), practice audits, practice visits (Contencin et al., 2006), case-based discussion, assessment of clinical expertise, mini-assessed clinical encounter, mini peer assessment tool, direct observations of procedural skills, patient satisfaction questionnaires, case conference, and journal club presentation (Brittlebank et al., 2013). Peer assessment and feedback are an important part of professional development (Sargeant et al., 2013), and peer-assessment tools are used during various stages of careers of health professionals (Lull et al., 2016), by different specialists (Violato & Lockyer, 2006; Sasaki et al., 2015; Teter et al., 2016; Kemper et al., 2014), and/or in respect to different treatments (O'Shaughnessy & Joyce, 2015; Bender et al., 2009). It is worth to notice, however, that the instruments developed for physicians to evaluate characteristics of colleagues need further improvement (Evans et al., 2004).

The importance of organisational and cultural differences notwithstanding, one may maintain, that some already existing tools like communication assessment tools (CAT) can be used by various health care providers (Stausmire et al., 2015), and some of the peer-review tools, for example, SPRAT (Sheffield peer-review assessment tool) proved to be useful internationally as well (Sasaki et al., 2015).

In their systematic review, Overeem et al. (2007) identified six different methods of evaluating the performance of an individual physician: simulated patients, video observation, direct observation, peer assessment, an audit of medical records, and portfolio or appraisal. They conclude that little psychometric assessment of the instruments has been undertaken so far and effectiveness of formative assessments is poorly studied. The fact that all six systems but two rely on a single method to assess performance indicates that there is considerable room for improvement in the process of a physician appraisal.

There are recommendations available in the literature. Epstein proposed seven hints regarding the assessment process:

- use multiple methods and a variety of environments and contexts to capture different aspects of performance,
- organise assessments into repeated, ongoing, contextual, and developmental programs,
- balance the use of complex, ambiguous real-life situations requiring reasoning and judgment with structured, simplified, and focused assessments of knowledge, skills, and behaviour,
- include directly observed behaviour,
- use experts to test expert judgment,
- use pass-fail standards that reflect appropriate developmental levels,
- provide timely feedback and mentoring (Epstein, 2007, p. 394).

3.2. Communication skills of a physician

As indicated earlier, communication skills are perceived as an important domain of competence for

physicians. Effective communication is broadly acknowledged as critical to patient satisfaction, outcomes of care and malpractice prevention (Newcomb et al., 2016). Although good communication skills are required from any physician, surgeons need particularly effective communication skills to discuss complicated procedures and help patients make informed choices, which goes far beyond patient satisfaction. Consequently, communication skills of physicians, volume

Consequently, communication skills of physicians, especially at the beginning of their professional career, get increasing attention in the literature (Taveira-Gomes et al., 2016; Newcomb et al., 2016; Liu et al., 2015). As indicated in the literature, there is a positive association between communication skills of a physician, self-efficacy and performance (Gulbrandsen et al., 2013), which reinforces the necessity to develop communication skills among physicians.

The overall assessment of effective communication skills among physicians is not positive, and the lack of communication skills is diagnosed (Haglund et al., 2015). It is explained by a limited in time training in communication skills, which is not integrated into the curriculum and scarcely contextualised (Deveugele, 2015). It is significant that the evidence on communication skills training is scarce or contradictory (Deveugele, 2015) despite a wide acknowledgement of their importance and weight. Even when surgeons spend the majority of their time educating patients and helping them to make choices providing details about surgical conditions and treatments, they often do not explore emotions or concerns of patients (Levinson et al., 2013). Young physicians seem to value communication skills but very often they are not provided with formal training in this respect (Haglund et al., 2015), which contradicts other findings, such as high appreciation of communication tailored to patients (Mazzi et al., 2015), which, in turn, requires considerable communication skills from physicians.

4. DISCUSSION OF THE RESULTS

Strong empirical results of the research on physician appraisal with a special emphasis on communication skills are scarce. For example, Levinson et al. (2013) got 2794 citations and 74 full-text articles, 21 studies and 13 companion reports; Liu et al. (2015) retrieved 20 studies; Mazzi et al. (2013) reported on one full-day observation with 259 people (but only four interviews were analysed); Taveira-Gomes et al. (2016) researched on 255 students attending the course on basic communication skills but then — after three years — only 68 people from the same population completed the re-evaluation interview. Stausmire et al. (2015) researched 93 residents (representing 59 institutions) participating in the communication training but finally only 11 of them volunteered to participate in a role-playing session before and after the formal teaching session. This leads to the statement that research on communication skills of physicians is in its initial stage and should be intensified.

CONCLUSIONS

Based on the above, one may conclude that:

- physician appraisals are underestimated both theoretically and empirically despite their objective high importance and weight,
- often assessment tools and instruments in use (especially in peer assessment) lack reliability and validity testing,
- peer-review constitutes a valuable and useful tool for physician appraisals,
- despite the acknowledged (and proved) importance of physician communication skills, this area leaves considerable room for improvement. There are several challenges faced by health care managers and physicians, to mention just two:
- there is a need to address training around the management of performance issues to improve the experience for both the appraiser and the appraisee (Cohen & Rhydderch, 2010),
- the shared interprofessional learning model seems promising as an effective method for developing person-centred communication skills but must be further developed (Cavanaugh & Konrad, 2012).

There are many questions which still remain unanswered but should be addressed by researchers, for example:

- How to assess interprofessional teamwork (Chesluk et al., 2015)?
- How to use Electronic Medical Records (EMR) for better assessment?
- How to measure communication skills of physicians in an online environment?

All the above proves that appraisal of physicians in general and their communication skills in particu-

lar constitute an attractive and largely unexplored field of research.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This article has been developed within the framework of research Human Capital Management in Hospitals, which is financed thanks to the resources of the Polish National Science Centre (NCN) on the basis of Decision No. DEC-2013/11/B/HS4/01062.

LITERATURE

- Abdulla, A. (2008). A critical analysis of mini peer assessment tool (mini-PAT). *Journal of The Royal Society of Medicine*, 101(1), 22-6.
- Batalden, P., Leach, D., Swing, S., Dreyfus, H., & Dreyfus, S. (2002). General competencies and accreditation in graduate medical education. *Health Affairs*, 21(5), 103-111.
- Bender, L. C., Klingensmith, M. E., Freeman, B. D., Chapman, W. C., Dunagan, W. C., Gottlieb, J. E., & Hall, B. L. (2009). Anonymous group peer review in surgery morbidity and mortality conference. *The American Journal of Surgery*, 198(2), 270-276.
- Brittlebank, A., Archer, J., & Longson, D. (2013). Workplace-Based Assessments in Psychiatry: Evaluation of a Whole Assessment System. *Academic Psychiatry*, *37*(5), 301-307.
- Cavanaugh, J., & Konrad, S. C. (2012). Fostering the development of effective person-centered healthcare communication skills: An interprofessional shared learning model. *Work*, 41(3), 293-301.
- Chesluk, B. J., Reddy, S., Hess, B., Bernabeo, E., Lynn, L., & Holmboe, E. (2015). Assessing Interprofessional Teamwork: Pilot Test of a New Assessment Module for Practicing Physicians. *Journal of Continuing Education in the Health Professions*, 35(1), 3-10.
- Cohen, D., & Rhydderch, M. (2010). Making an objective assessment of a colleague's performance. *Clinical Teacher*, 7(3), 171-174.
- Contencin, P., Falcoff, H., & Doumenc, M. (2006). Review of performance assessment and improvement in ambulatory medical care. *Health Policy*, 77(1), 64-75.
- Deveugele, M. (2015). Communication training: Skills and beyond. *Patient Education and Counseling*, *98*(10), 1287-1291.
- Epstein, R. M. (2007). Assessment in Medical Education. The New England Journal of Medicine, 356(4), 387-396.
- Epstein, R. M., & Hundert, E. M. (2002). Defining and assessing professional competence. *The Journal of the American Medical Association*, 287(2), 226-235.
- Evans, R., Elwyn, G., & Edwards, A. (2004). Review of instruments for peer assessment of physicians. *British Medical Journal*, 328(7450), 1240-1243.

- Haglund, M. M., Rudd, M., Nagler, A., & Prose, N. S. (2015). Difficult Conversations: A National Course for Neurosurgery Residents in Physician-Patient Communication. *Journal of Surgical Education*, 72(3), 394-401.
- Horowitz, S. D. (2000). Evaluation of clinical competencies: basic certification, subspecialty certification, and recertification. *American Journal of Physical Medicine* & *Rehabilitation*, 79(5), 478-80.
- Jessee, W. (2016). Assessing the Performance of Employed Physicians. *Integrated Healthcare Strategies*. Retrieved from http://www.integratedhealthcarestrategies. com/knowledgecenter_article.aspx?article_id=8633
- Kanellopoulos, D. (2012). Comparative approach at the European level of the human resources management of the health system. *Procedia - Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 46, 5274-5279.
- Kemper, M., Linke, J., Zahnert, T., & Neudert, M. (2014). Peer teaching and peer assessment are appropriate tools in medical education in otorhinolaryngology. *Laryngorhinootologie*, 93(6), 392-397.
- Klass, D. (2007). Assessing doctors at work -progress and challenges. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 356(4), 414-415.
- Levinson, W., Hudak, P., & Tricco, A. C. (2013). A systematic review of surgeon-patient communication: Strengths and opportunities for improvement. *Patient Education and Counseling*, 93(1), 3-17.
- Liu, X., Rohrer, W., Luo, A., Fang, Z., He, T., & Xie, W. (2015). Doctor-patient communication skills training in mainland China: A systematic review of the literature. *Patient Education and Counseling*, 98(1), 3-14.
- Lull, M. E., & Mathews, J. L. (2016). Online Self-testing Resources Prepared by Peer Tutors as a Formative Assessment Tool in Pharmacology Courses. *The American Journal of Pharmaceutical Education*, 80(7), 1-9.
- Makoul, G., Krupat, E., & Chang, C. H. (2007). Measuring patient views of physician communication skills: Development and testing of the Communication Assessment Tool. *Patient Education and Counseling*, 67(3), 333-342.
- Mazzi, M. A., Bensing, J., Rimondini, M., Fletcher, I., van Vliet, L., Zimmermann, C., & Deveugele, M. (2013). How do lay people assess the quality of physicians' communicative responses to patients' emotional cues and concerns? An international multicentre study based on videotaped medical consultations. *Patient Education and Counseling*, 90(3), 347-353.
- Newcomb, A. B., Trickey, A. W., Porrey, M., Wright, J., Piscitani, F., Graling, P., & Dort, J. (2016). Talk the Talk: Implementing a Communication Curriculum for Surgical Residents. *Journal of Surgical Education*, 74(2), 319-328.
- NHS Professionals. (2006). Appraisal for Doctors in Hospital Practice. A Handbook for NHS Professionals (Doctors) Appraisers and Appraisees. Retrieved from file:///C:/ Users/User/Downloads/appraisal%20for%20doctors.pdf

- O'Shaughnessy, S. M., & Joyce, P. (2015). Summative and Formative Assessment in Medicine: The Experience of an Anaesthesia Trainee. *International Journal of Higher Education*, 4(2), 198-206.
- Overeem, K., Faber, M. J., Arah, O. A., Elwyn, G., Lombarts, K. M., Wollersheim, H. C., & Grol, R. P. (2007). Doctor performance assessment in daily practice: does it help doctors or not? A systematic review. *Medical Education*, 41(11), 1039-1049.
- Sasaki, H., Archer, J., Yonemoto, N., Mori, R., Nishida, T., Kusuda, S., & Nakayama, T. (2015). Assessing doctors' competencies using multisource feedback: validating a Japanese version of the Sheffield Peer Review Assessment Tool (SPRAT). British Medical Journal Open, 5(6). Retrieved from https://www.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4480000
- Sargeant, J., Bruce, D., & Campbell, C. M. (2013). Practicing Physicians' Needs for Assessment and Feedback as Part of Professional Development. *Journal of Continuing Education in the Health Professions*, 33(1), 54-62.
- Schumacher, D. J., van der Vleuten, C. P. M., & Carraccio, C. L. (2016). The Future of High-Quality Care Depends on Better Assessment of Physician Performance. *Journal of the American Medical Association*. *Paediatrics*, 170(12), 1131-1132.
- Stausmire, J. M., Cashen, C. P. Myerholtz, L., & Buderer, N. (2015). Measuring General Surgery Residents' Communication Skills From the Patient's Perspective Using the Communication Assessment Tool (CAT). *Journal of Surgical Education*, 72(1), 108-116.
- Taveira-Gomes, I., Mota-Cardoso, R., & Figueiredo-Braga, M. (2016). Communication skills in medical students
 An exploratory study before and after clerkships. *Porto Biomedical Journal*, 1(5), 173-180.
- Teter, J., Zenilman, M. E., & Wachter, P. (2016). Assessment of Endoscope Reprocessing Using Peer-to-Peer Assessment Through a Clinical Community Johns Hopkins Medicine Cleaning, Disinfection and Sterilization Clinical Community. *Joint Commission Journal on Quality and Patient Safety*, 42(6), 265-270.
- Violato, C., & Lockyer, J. (2006). Self and Peer Assessment of Pediatricians, Psychiatrists and Medicine Specialists: Implications for Self-Directed Learning. *Advances in Health Sciences Education*, 11(3), 235-244.





received: 30 September 2016 accepted: 15 March 2017

pages: 44-56

THE EVALUATION OF FINANCIAL STANDING OF MEDICAL INSTITUTIONS IN POLAND

Edyta Mioduchowska-Jaroszewicz

ABSTRACT

The aim of the article is to identify the criteria and methods for the evaluation of medical institutions. The article uses economic analysis, comparative analysis, and methods of descriptive statistics. The analysis of existing regulations, source materials, and the specific business character of health care entities indicates the need to evaluate these units with particular regard to the criteria such as costs, quality of assets (level of consumption, i.e., wear and tear and modernness), employment, financial liquidity or the level of debt. The results of the study are the basis for the evaluation of the healthcare sector. The value of the article is in showing the direction taken by the evaluation of the financial standing of entities. The ability to use specific criteria and methods of evaluation for health care entities in business practice.

KEY WORDS financial standing, medical institution, healthcare sector, evaluation

DOI: 10.1515/emj-2017-0013

Corresponding author:

Edyta Mioduchowska-Jaroszewicz

Department of Business Analysis and Strategy, Institute of Economics, University of Szczecin, Poland e-mail: edyta.mioduchowskajaroszewicz@usz.edu.pl

INTRODUCTION

The subject literature and business practice share two approaches to financial management of health care entities¹. One approach indicates that medical institutions should be treated as business enterprises, from which it is required to operate according to the fundamental principles of the market economy, not considering the specific nature of health services market (Wiercińska, 2014, p. 5). The second approach suggests that medical institutions are characterised by specific features distinguishing them from other sectors; however, they need to meet the same managerial requirements and the same level of professional

¹ For stylistic correctness, the article uses the term 'medical institution' and its synonyms, such as health care entity, health care providers, etc.

ENGINEERING MANAGEMENT IN PRODUCTION AND SERVICES

management as organisations in any other field of activity (Rój & Sobiecha, 2006, p. 73). Yet, the recent changes in regulations on medical institutions, the Act on Health Services and certain other acts which entered force on 15 July 2016 (Ustawa..., 2011) mapped out a clear course of action for the financial management of these entities.

The aim of this article is to identify the criteria and methods for evaluation of medical institutions, especially those that operate in the form of SPZOZs — Independent Public Health Care Entities — the traditional status of public health care facilities when not corporatized (Improving the financial sustainability of the hospital sector: towards a systemic approach. Policy Note, 2014, p. 35).

The article discusses the following:

- changes in legal regulations on medical institutions,
- sources of information used in the assessment of the financial condition of health care entities,
- criteria and methods for financial evaluation of medical institutions,
- the financial standing of healthcare sector entities in the years 2002–2014,
- conclusions.

For the purpose of this article, the Author formulates the thesis that financial ratios used to evaluate enterprises can also be applied in the evaluation of medical institutions.

1. LITERATURE REVIEW

It is important to underline the Act amending the Act on Health Services and certain other pieces of legislation that entered force on 15 July 2016 (Ustawa..., 2011). One of the amendments prohibits disposal of majority shares in companies managing medical entities, i.e., decommercialization of hospitals. The Act introduces several other regulations, among others, abolishes compulsory insurance against medical events and replaces the term 'enterprise' with the term 'medical institution' as the term clearly referring to medical activity. Moreover, the Act replaces the term 'negative financial result' with the term 'net loss' as a term used in the Accounting Act (Zdrowie ABC). According to the Act, an SPZOZ (Independent Public Health Care Entity) covers the net loss by reducing equity capital. In the case where the equity capital is not sufficient to cover the net loss, the entity is obliged to pay the remainder but not

more than the amount resulting from the sum of the net loss and depreciation costs. While in the case where it is impossible to cover the net loss, an SPZOZ undergoes a commercialization or liquidation process (Gazeta Lekarska).

The current Act on Health Services defines economic categories allowing to evaluate independent public health care entities (SPZOZ) but only during their transformation into capital (commercialized) companies. Forming of an SPZOZ on the basis of incomes taken from the financial statement for the last fiscal year and the data on liabilities and shortterm investments as of the day preceding the day of submitting an application for registering a capital company in the business register, determines the debt ratio of the SPZOZ (Ustawa..., 2011, pp. 78-80).

The Act defines the debt ratio as the sum of short-term and long-term liabilities, less short-term investments of an SPZOZ to total income (Ustawa..., 2011, p. 71). This ratio is calculated as follows:

$$\frac{L-C}{I}$$
 (1)

where:

L — long and short-term liabilities,

C — short-term investments (cash and short-term bonds),

I — total income.

The interpretation of the debt ratio in accordance with the position 70 and 71 of the Act on Health Services of 15 July 2016 is as follows (Ustawa..., 2011, p. 72):

- the ratio > 0.5 denotes that the forming entity prior to the day of transformation/commercialization assumes the liabilities of an SPZOZ of the value not greater than 0.5;
- the ratio ≤ 0.5 denotes that the forming entity prior to the day of transformation/commercialization can assume the liabilities of an independent public health care entity (SPZOZ). Liabilities due the longest time covering the total amount together with interests are assumed in the first instance.

The Act on Health Services does not specify more economic categories linked to the financial evaluation of such entities. This means that managers of health care entities face serious problems in defining criteria to determine the scope, standards and methods for the evaluation, regardless of the legal form, e.g., independent public health care entity, budget entity, foundations, associations or research units. Diverse legal forms of medical institutions regulated by the Act on Health Services significantly impedes on the evaluation process.

Sources of information used in the evaluation of the financial condition determine the possibility of their assessment. A medical institution, such as an independent public health care entity (SPZOZ), prepares financial statements, such as the balance sheet or the profit-and-loss account, and provides additional information. Health care entities that function in the form of budget entities and are governed by the local government unit are included in the statement of the local government unit.

Independent public health care entities (SPZOZs) wrestle with the duality of the law. In terms of the accounting, they should apply the Accounting Act. On the other hand, the accounting is regulated by the provisions of the Act on Health Services and the financial reporting of public finance sector units. Users of the information coming from the accounting, on the one hand, are private equity companies, and on the other hand, however, public entities, such as the National Health Fund (Narodowy Fundusz Zdrowia) or forming entities. From the point of view of independent public health care entities, it is important to underline the fact that the data coming from the accounting may be the basis for taking actions related to their existence, i.e. transformation or liquidation. The Act on Health Services imposes on forming entities obligatory actions that must be taken in the event of a negative financial result of SPZOZs and, consequently, the assumption of liabilities of such entities. Therefore, the accounting of an SPZOZ should be carried out in a way allowing to avoid any disturbances in the evaluation of the financial position and the financial result of such entities (Wawrowski, 2014).

A comprehensive evaluation of the economic and financial situation of health care entities, in addition to basic financial statements, i.e., depending on the legal form, should be made using all internal and external data that are generated for informational purposes or for improving management, etc. (Mioduchowska-Jaroszewicz, 2010, p. 22).

2. RESEARCH METHODS

Financial analysis is one of the instruments used by corporate management. It deals with assessing the financial and economic situation using specific procedures and methods (Pur, Jacova & Horak, 2015, p. 5). Knápkova (2013) stated that financial analysis serves for making a complex assessment of the financial situation in a particular company. Already in 1979, Baruch and Shyam, 'claimed the extensive use of financial ratios by both practitioners and researchers is often motivated by tradition and convenience rather than resulting from theoretical considerations or from a careful statistical analysis. Basic questions, such as: Is the control for firm size, a major objective of the ratio form, called for by the theory examined; what is the structural relationship between the examined variables and size; and what is the optimal way to control for industry-wide factors, are rarely addressed by users of financial ratios'.

The use of analysis ratios is still very popular and has always been an important source of information about the financial health of entities. Determining the performance of a firm with the help of a set of financial measures/ratios has been an interesting and challenging problem for many researchers and practitioners. Identification of factors (i.e., financial measures/ratios) that can accurately predict the performance of a firm is of great interest to any decision maker (Dursun, Kuzey & Uyar, 2013).

The analysis of the financial and economic situation of any entity is essential for its functioning. Due to the specific nature of medical institutions, it is essential to evaluate the economic and financial standing, taking into account the following elements: • costs,

- the quality of assets (the level of consumption, i.e., wear and tear and modernness),
- employment,
- financial liquidity,
- the level of debt.

The evaluation of costs is an important part of the economic and financial analysis of health care entities. The cost analysis aims to provide detailed information on the costs in various sections, which is necessary for the causal assessment of the present level of costs, for disclosure of reserves, thus setting out the course of action and finding practical measures to increase the effectiveness of management by rational use of disclosed reserves (Waśniewski, 1981, p. 146). Costs in each business activity play an important role since they are the carriers of various economic information necessary for decision making in managing a business entity. They are important measures of performance of a given business activity as they reflect the entire business of the company, i.e., the effects of work on all the stages of creating the value for all stakeholders (Waśniewski & Skoczylas, 2003, p. 209), and in the case of health care institutions, the value for customers or patients.

A preliminary analysis of costs by function and type, performed along with the assessment of the changes in the structure of these costs, only allows determining the items of costs where deviations appeared in relation to the base, not explaining the reasons. This stage of the analysis allows to determine the nature and weight of the revealed deviations (cost reduction or overrun) and paves the way for further causal research (Waśniewski & Skoczylas, 2003, pp. 218-219).

Fixed assets are mainly the subject of the asset quality analysis of health care entities. The assessment of asset quality of health care entities should include:

- the analysis of the size and the structure of fixed assets,
- the evaluation of consumption (wear and tear) and replacement or renewal of fixed assets,
- the study of the efficiency of fixed asset utilisation.

In making strategic decisions on the functioning of the studied entity, it is important to determine the level of and changes in the structure as well as the condition and the size of fixed assets. In the analysis of the size and structure of assets of the health care entity, the following issues should be considered:

- the size of fixed assets (absolute or relative difference ratios, indicators of growth),
- the structure of fixed assets (the ratio of fixed assets to the total value of fixed assets, the ratio of investment to the total value of fixed assets).

The analysis of the size of assets is to indicate how the total value of the assets behaves, whether it increases or decreases. The increase in the value is a positive sign as it means that obsolete fixed assets are properly renewed or replaced. The analysis of the structure of fixed assets should characterise the share of individual groups of fixed assets in the overall size of fixed assets (Jerzemowska, 2006, p. 198). Another crucial element in the evaluation of the quality of assets is the consumption and replacement of assets. Consumption of fixed assets reflects the decrease in their use and the replacement value. The use value decreases gradually over the useful life of assets, while the wear and tear increases. The causes of wear and tear of fixed assets, among others, are the heat or mechanical or chemical actions bringing about internal or external changes, thus inevitably leading to physical deterioration. Usually, these changes occur slowly over time, but may well occur suddenly as a result of excessive dynamic loads. Because of physical wear and tear, technical parameters of fixed assets gradually worsen, which is reflected in frequent breakdowns, higher energy consumption or defects in produced goods. The process also lowers the value of fixed assets (Jerzemowska, 2006, p. 198).

The next step in assessing the quality of assets of health care entities is their efficient utilisation, which should enable (Borowiecki, 1993, p. 99):

- a comprehensive assessment of fixed assets,
- defining the impact of fixed asset utilisation on production and financial results,
- disclosing the existing reserves in fixed assets and indicating the possibilities of their effective use,
- determining the relationship and the optimal ratio between labour inputs,
- predicting the value of production, depending on the decisions relating to technical, economic and organisational objectives within the company.

The analysis of employment in the enterprise is conducted depending on the decision-making needs. Traditionally, it is based on the analysis of employment by a business category of the company and the kind of activities performed by employees. In practice, the evaluation of employment generally includes the assessment of the human capital in terms of changes in the presented classification categories. The analysis of the size and the structure of employment should cover employment flows, remuneration and the factors influencing them as well as productivity and profitability (Jerzemowska, 2006, p. 308).

The analysis of professional qualifications is the most important part of the employment analysis of health care entities. Professional qualifications are determined by such factors as theoretical knowledge, experience connected with vocational education, practical skills and work experience. Many of the qualifications are determined by qualitative factors, but their measurement is difficult or can be evaluated by descriptive methods only. Therefore, the assessment of personnel qualifications is usually limited to the study of the level of education and work experience.

For the analysis of the human capital, it is important to assess the employment flow rate. In assessing this factor, special attention is paid to redundancies and hiring new staff. In medical institutions, special attention is paid to the flow of workers mainly due to two factors. These are, firstly, justified redundancies, i.e., collective redundancies causing cost increase due to redundancy pay, reducing the number of employees due to technical and organisational changes or redundancies due to objective reasons. Secondly, from the perspective of employers, undesirable or unjustified redundancies, among others, due to resignations at an employee request, dismissal of employees on disciplinary grounds or job abandonment. Unjustified redundancies result in a significant increase in costs connected with hiring and training of new employees. Moreover, they adversely affect the morale and work discipline, job performance, and production. The main determinant of undesired redundancies is poor management of human capital resulting from abnormal remuneration policy, limited opportunities for promotion and raising qualifications, unsatisfactory social and living conditions, low job security and a stressful work atmosphere. Undesired redundancies are also the effects of labour discipline violations.

The assessment of the employment flow should be carried out based on the comparative analysis in time, and it should have a downward trend. The employment flow rate at the level of 15% is an indication that in the studied company the management of human resources is incorrect and that the value of this indicator should be decreased (Jerzemowska, 2006, pp. 309-310).

Another crucial issue considered in the analysis of employment is the assessment of remuneration due to importance in motivating employees to achieve aims of the company. It is also a powerful communication tool because the paid amount informs employees of how the company evaluates their contribution in generating the company's value, how much it is willing to pay for it, and what requirements must additionally be met by workers to receive a higher pay.

The assessment of labour efficiency in a health care entity is a reflection of human capital effectiveness. The concept of the effectiveness of human capital refers to the means of measuring and expressing the results of human labour. In general terms, labour efficiency is a measure of production, expressed in the natural or contractual unit or in terms of value achieved over a time unit. In practice, labour efficiency is measured by referring the amount of revenues to an average employment.

The assessment of labour efficiency should be complemented with the analysis of labour costs, which should include: the study of the labour costs and their changes over time as well as the structure and dynamics of the components and links between the labour costs and job performance (Jerzemowska, 2006, pp. 312-314). The evaluation of employment, taking into account the abovementioned aspects, allows to perform a multidirectional analysis of human resources and contributes to raising the efficiency of health care entities.

The most important current problem of any type of business, as well as healthcare institution operating in a market economy, is to maintain liquidity, i.e., the capacity for timely payment of liabilities. The aim of liquidity management is to enable the achievement of objectives such as (Wędzki, 2000, p. 110):

- maximising profits or minimising costs,
- maintaining a minimum level of cash,
- maintaining a minimum level of inventory,
- reaching a target value of the current ratio,
- reaching a target value of the quick ratio, the share of current liabilities in assets and debt service coverage ratio.

The analysis of liquidity should be performed in two stages, i.e., firstly, static analysis based on the study of liquidity derived from the balance sheet, and secondly, dynamic analysis based on the assessment of the cash flow statements (if published by the entity). Liquidity ratios, comparing the company's most liquid assets to the potential chargeability potential, offer a quick way to assess the degree to which the economic entity meets short-term obligations (Vasiu, Baltes & Gheorghe, 2015, p. 188).

The static analysis of financial liquidity was to determine the degree of relationships between individual components of assets and liabilities and to organise them according to the degree of timeliness (Waśniewski & Skoczylas, 2003, p. 429). The items taken under consideration in the dynamic analysis of financial liquidity are, for instance, the preliminary assessment of a financial situation, ratio analysis of the cash flow structure, cash sufficiency and cash performance (Sierpińska & Wędzki, 2001, p. 52).

The level of debt is an important factor for managers, as it informs them of the possibility of being granted another loan by creditors and for investors who want to know whether the company is not too heavily indebted. It is one of the basic criteria for evaluating the financial situation of the company as well as a factor affecting its solvency. (Mioduchowska-Jaroszewicz, 2007, p. 352). In the case of financial ratios, the debt ratio (1), as enshrined in the Act on Health Services (Ustawa..., 2011), should always be considered.

ΝΑΜΕ	ABBR.	Formula
Return on Operating Assets	RoOA	Operating Income / Average Operating Assets
Return on Equity	ROE	Net profit / Average Equity
Net Profit Margin	NPM	Net Income / Net Sales (revenue)
Economic Return on Sales	EROS	(Operating Income + Depreciation) / (Sales Income + other Operating Incomes)
Current Ratio	CR	(Current Assets-Long Term Receivables)/Current Liabilities
Quick Ratio	QR	(Short term Investments + Short-term Receivables - Long term Receivables) / Current Liabilities
Cash Ratio	CHR	Short term Investment / Short-term Liabilities
Receivables Collection Period	RCP	(Average short term Receivables*365) / Sales Income
Liabilities Payment Period	LPP	(Average short term Liabilities*365) / Sales Income
Inventory Turnover	IT	(Average Inventory*365) / Sales Income
Equity to fixed assets ratio	EFA	(Equity + Long term Reserves) / (Fixed Assets + Long term Receivables)
Sustainability of Financing	SoF	(Equity + Long term Liabilities + Long term Reserves) / (Fixed Assets + Long term Receivables)
Total Debt	TD	Liabilities and Reserves for Liabilities / Total Assets

Source: own elaboration based on (Zaleska, 2005, pp. 78-81; Waśniewski & Skoczylas, 2004, pp. 310-318; Mioduchowska-Jaroszewicz, 2005, pp. 73-76).

3. RESEARCH RESULTS

The analysis of the financial standing of any entity should be based on comparisons. The simplest kind of comparisons are, of course, comparisons over time and according to a plan (i.e., when medical entities draw up plans and forecasts). Comparisons in space are often a problem not only for the assessment of the financial position of healthcare institutions but also of other types of businesses. Since 2005 Rachunkowość (Accounting Magazine) has published indicators, covering the data from the year 2002; thus, filling the information gap and allowing to make comparisons in space. Sector indicators published in Rachunkowość include 96 PKD sections (Polish Classification of Activities); thus, it also includes PKD section number 86 since the year 2009 called Human Health Services. The number of study subjects varied from a year to a year and the availability of data. The research used in the article, on which the author bases their research, is based on the number of companies surveyed since 2008. The average number of entities, which differed depending on the survey type, was 532 in 2008, 756 in 2009, 699 in 2010, 1019 in 2011, 592 in 2012, 773 in 2013 and 1244 in 2014.

On this basis, it was possible to conduct the analysis of the financial standing of the healthcare sector based on the assessment of criteria, such as: profitability (operating profitability of assets, equity, net sales and economic sales), liquidity (current, quick, cash, collection period, repayment period and inventory turnover), debt (equity to fixed assets ratio, sustainability of financing, total debt). The financial condition of the healthcare sector in the years 2002– 2014 was analysed with the use of standard indicators whose formulas are listed in Tab. 1.

The profitability analysis of the healthcare sector was based on the arithmetic means of the ratios of operating profitability of assets, equity, net sales, and economic sales. The trend of the profitability ratios of using capital and consumption of production factors was significantly volatile in the years 2002–2014. Medical entities were characterised by the highest efficiency of capital and sales in the years 2006–2008. In 2008, the average return on equity was the highest, and it amounted to 29.4%. The weakest return on equity was recorded in the years 2002 and 2003 as it decreased to -0.89% and -0.74%, respectively. From 2010 to 2014, the profitability ratios were characterised by a consistent trend. Such a trend paves the way for the efficient management of these entities.



Fig. 1. Profitability of the healthcare sector Source: own study based on Appendix – Tab. 1.

The analysis of liquidity was carried out based on the values of the current, quick and cash ratios in the years 2002-2014 (Fig. 2). The assessment of these ratios indicates an upward trend of these values; even though the values of all the ratios began to fall in 2014. Analysing the values of liquidity ratios, it should be noted that the healthcare sector is characterised by high values compared to the values of the same ratios in the manufacturing sector. First, the average values of cash liquidity exceed the standards calculated for manufacturing companies. This means that the healthcare sector is characterised by high levels of cash; whilst a small difference between the values of the current and the quick ratios (graph lines of QR and CR nearly overlap) informs that despite the specific nature of this sector, in which it would seem that a high level of inventory is necessary for the proper functioning of health care entities, these entities maintain low inventory levels. The high value of liquidity ratios is certainly safer for these entities, which is extremely important from the point of view of clients-patients.

The analysis of the ratios of short-term liabilities, short-term receivables, and inventory turnover in the years 2002–2014 shows that their values varied considerably. The analysis of the liability ratios revealed that the turnover of receivables in the healthcare sector amounts to no more than 30 days, which means that the collection period for deferred payments is very good. The period for the payment of liabilities is shorter than the collection period, which reflects very good liquidity of the healthcare sector as it can pay its liabilities quicker than it gets receivables. The average period of liabilities payment is up to 30 days. The healthcare sector is also characterised by a low level of inventory holding because, in the period under analysis, it is less than 10 days and only in 2002 it amounts to 16 days. The low ratios of short-term receivables, liabilities, and inventory turnover indicate the high efficiency of current assets and a positive cash flow.

The debt analysis shown in Fig. 3, based on the debt ratio (liabilities to total assets), indicates an upward trend of the analysed value. This means that in the studied healthcare sector, the debt level in the years 2008– 2014 increased and on average amounted to 40%. Given the

average value of the debt ratio, it can be stated that its value is not high, and, thus, it is not dangerous for this sector. The value of the ratio > 50% indicates a high level of debt and an increased financial risk for the healthcare sector. However, within the sector, there are entities whose debt level amounts to almost 100%, which is indicated by the maximum value of the ratio close to 99%. There are also medical institutions whose debt level is zero. Nevertheless, considering the average values of profitability and liquidity ratios, the analysed debt level provides a financially stable and efficient functioning of the healthcare sector.

CONCLUSIONS

The thesis formulated in the article stated that financial ratios used to evaluate enterprises could also be applied to the evaluation of medical institutions. The standards adopted for financial indicators in the manufacturing sector do not apply to the interpretation of financial ratios calculated for the medical entities. This has been confirmed by the analysis of the data derived from the standard financial ratios.

The analysis of the financial ratios calculated for the collected data of the healthcare sector has shown that:

- the ratios take correct values that can be interpreted,
- the ratios allow determining mean values acceptable as standard values,
- measuring and assessing the data from the healthcare sector offers an opportunity for correct management of such entities.

Jacobs, Smith and Street (2013) also indicate that healthcare markets are not fully competitive; there-



Fig. 2. Ratios of short-term receivables, short-term liabilities, and inventory turnover of the health-care sector

Source: own study based on Appendix - Tab. 2.



Fig. 3. Liabilities of the healthcare sector Source: own study based on Appendix – Tab. 3.

fore, all the systems need some regulators. The most obvious need to introduce a regulator occurs when a large share of medical services is provided by the sector working for profit. In a situation where the system is dominated by public providers, the regulatory function may be performed by the government to exercise the supervision over the healthcare sector. Effective regulation plays an important role in promoting public safety. In addition, it requires measures allowing to evaluate the level of functioning of providers and to make comparisons.

According to Chluska (2014), the analysis of financial statements of health care entities poses significant problems both due to its procedures and determining and interpreting opinions based on this analysis. The specificity of the research environment of medical entities is influenced by factors such as:

• financial difficulties of health care entities resulting from limited resources of the sector that are a threat for ensuring the continuity of operations,

• using public funds to operate; hence, particular importance is attached to the rational financial management of medical entities and discipline of public finances,

• numerous restructuring processes,

• health benefits as an example of a specific product of an operating activity.

The changes in the Act on Health Services deprived health care entities of the non-profit status, where a negative financial result was not the reason for liquidation. Currently, medical institutions experiencing financial difficulties and incurring losses may be forced to transform or liquidate. Despite the independence in the management of health care entities, a forming entity's inability to cover losses

and make a decision about the transformation or liquidation may result in a situation where liabilities of such an entity would burden the budget of the forming entity itself. Therefore, according to Wawrowski (2014b, p. 101), from the point of view of the supervisory function, it is important that owners of health care entities constantly monitor the financial standing and results of their units.

The article should be used as the reference base for analysing the financial configuration of medical entities because it contains a set of indicators and sources of information needed to make the right kind of analysis. An indicative analysis should be completed at each stage of the study for analysis of dynamics and structure. Most importantly, when evaluating the effectiveness of health care providers, it is important to assess changes in time and the structure of costs and revenues (Mioduchowska-Jaroszewicz & Romanowska, 2016). The viability of the healthcare system depends on the financial soundness.

The capability of surviving in the market of the hospitals represent the basis of the system. Competent and robust financial management of hospitals is necessary. Financial ratios are crucial for the financial health of hospitals, relationships among the financial data of the economic units (including hospitals). Ratio analysis emphasises the need for achieving efficiency (internally) and effectiveness (externally) in operation dimensions which determine the competitive advantage that results in the return on equity above the average for the specific level of risk. The latter is affected by the capital structure and the liquidity conditions on the one hand (the financial point of view) and the investment in fixed assets (for the operational side of risk) on the other (Curtis & Roupas, 2009, pp. 209-210).

LITERATURE

- Baruch L., & Shyam, S. (1979). Methodological issues in the use of financial ratios. *Journal of Accounting and Economics*, 1(3), 187-210.
- Chu, D. K. W., Zollinger, T. W., Kelly, A. S., & Saywell, R. M. (1991). An empirical analysis of cash flow, working capital, and the stability of financial ratio groups in the hospital industry. *Journal of Accounting and Public Policy*, *10*(1), 39-58.
- Chluska, J. (2014). Cel i zadania sprawozdań finansowych podmiotów leczniczych [The purpose and tasks of financial statements of healing subjects]. *Studia Oeconomica Posnaniensa*, 2(5), 7-18.
- Curtis, P., & Roupas, T. A. (2009). Health Care Finance, the Performance of Public Hospitals and Financial Statement Analysis. *European Research Studies*, *12*(4), 199-212.
- Dudycz, T., Hamrol, M., Skoczylas, W., & Niemiec, A. (2005). Finansowe wskaźniki sektorowe – pomoc przy analizie finansowej i ocenie zdolności przedsiębiorstwa do kontynuacji działalności [Financial sector indicators - help with the financial analysis and the evaluation of the ability of the enterprise for the continuation of activity]. *Rachunkowość*, *3*.
- Dudycz, T., & Skoczylas, W. (2006). Wskaźniki sektorowe za rok 2004 [Sector indicators for 2004]. *Rachunkowość*, 5.
- Dudycz, T., & Skoczylas, W. (2005). Wskaźniki sektorowe za lata 2002 i 2003 [Sector indicators for 2002 and 2003]. *Rachunkowość*, 3.
- Dudycz, T., & Skoczylas, W. (2007). Wykorzystanie wskaźników sektorowych do oceny przedsiębiorstwa [Using sector indicators for the evaluation of the enterprise]. *Rachunkowość*, 7.

- Dudycz, T., & Skoczylas, W. (2008). Wskaźniki sektorowe za rok 2006 [Sector indicators for 2006]. *Rachunkowość*, 5.
- Dudycz, T., & Skoczylas, W. (2009). Wskaźniki sektorowe za rok 2007 [Sector indicators for 2007]. *Rachunkowość*, 6.
- Dudycz, T., Skoczylas, W. (2010). Ocena sytuacji finansowej sektorów w roku 2008 [Assessment of the financial situation of sectors in 2008]. *Rachunkowość*, 6.
- Dudycz, T., & Skoczylas, W. (2011). Sektorowe wskaźniki finansowe za rok 2009 i ich porównywalności [Sector financial ratios for year 2009 and their comparabilities]. *Rachunkowość*, 4.
- Dudycz, T., & Skoczylas, W. (2012). Sytuacja finansowa przedsiębiorstw według sekcji i działów w roku 2010 [Financial standing of enterprises according to the section and departments of 2010]. *Rachunkowość*, 3.
- Dudycz, T., & Skoczylas, W. (2013). Wskaźniki finansowe przedsiębiorstw według działów (branż) za rok 2011 [Financial ratios of enterprises according to sections (of industries) for 2011]. *Rachunkowość*, *3*.
- Dudycz, T., & Skoczylas, W. (2014). Sytuacja finansowa przedsiębiorstw według działów (branż) w 2012 roku [Financial standing of enterprises according to sections (of industries) in 2012]. Rachunkowość, 3.
- Dudycz, T., & Skoczylas, W. (2015). Sektorowe wskaźniki finansowe: wskaźniki finansowe przedsiębiorstw według działów (sektorów) za rok 2013 [Sector financial indicators: corporate financial indicators by sector (s) for 2013]. *Rachunkowość*, 3.
- Dudycz, T., & Skoczylas, W. (2016). Sektorowe wskaźniki finansowe: wskaźniki finansowe przedsiębiorstw według działów (sektorów) za rok 2014 2013 [Sector financial indicators: corporate financial indicators by sector (s) for 2014]. *Rachunkowość*, 3.
- Dursun, D., Kuzey, C., & Uyar, A. (2013). Measuring firm performance using financial ratios: A decision tree approach. *Expert Systems with Applications*, 40(10), 3970-3983.
- Gołębiewski, G., & Tłaczała, A. (2005). Analiza ekonomiczno-finansowa w ujęciu praktycznym [Economic and financial analysis in the practical perspective]. Warszawa, Poland: Difin.
- Groppelli, A. A., & Nikbaht, E. (1999). Wstęp do finansów [Admission to funds]. Warszawa, Poland: WIG PRESS.
- Helfert, E. A. (2004). Techniki analizy finansowej [Techniques of the financial analysis]. Warszawa, Poland: PWE. Retrieved from http://www.gazetalekarska. pl/?p=26046, http://www.zdrowie.abc.com.pl/zmiany-w-prawie/15-lipca-2016-weszla-w-zycie-nowelizacja-ustawy-o-dzialalnosci-leczniczej,24287.html
- Jerzemowska, M. (Ed.). (2006). Analiza ekonomiczna w przedsiębiorstwie [Economic analysis in the enterprise]. Warszawa, Poland: PWE.
- Jacobs, R., Smith, P. C., & Street, A. (2013). *Mierzenie* efektywności w ochronie zdrowia [Measuring the effectiveness in the health care]. Warszawa, Poland: Wolters Kluwer.

- Mioduchowska-Jaroszewicz, E. (2005). Metody i kierunki analizy wypłacalności przedsiębiorstw [Methods and directions of analysis of the solvency of enterprises]. *Rozprawy i studia, Uniwersytet Szczeciński, 564,* 73-76.
- Mioduchowska-Jaroszewicz, E. (2007). Poziom zadłużenia w spółkach sektora budowlanego [Debt level in companies of the construction sector]. In D. Zarzecki (Ed.), Zarządzanie finansami. Zarządzanie ryzykiem i kreowanie wartości [Finance management. Risk management and creating value]. Szczecin, Poland: Wydawnictwo Naukowe Uniwersytetu Szczecińskiego.
- Mioduchowska-Jaroszewicz, E., & Romanowska, M. (2016). Profitability Evaluation of Hospital Departments Forming a Health Care Entity. *Economics* & Sociology, 9(3), 224-234.
- Pur, D., Jacova, H., & Horak, J. (2015). An Evaluation of Selected Assets and Their Impact on the Declarative Characteristic of Ratio Indicators in Financial Analyses. *Ekonomie A Management*, 18(4), 132-149.
- Rój, J., & Sobiech, J. (2006). Zarządzanie finansami szpitala [Financial management of the hospital]. Warszawa, Poland: Wolters Kluwer.
- Sierpińska, M., & Wędzki, D. (2001). Zarządzanie płynności finansową w przedsiębiorstwie [Financial of liquidity mangement in the enterprise]. Warszawa, Poland: PWN.
- Skalski, B. (2000). Badanie sprawozdania finansowego zakładu opieki zdrowotnej [The financial statements of the healthcare facility]. *Rachunkowość-Audytor*, 2(5).
- Ustawa z dnia 15 kwietnia 2011 r. o działalności leczniczej [Act from 15 April 2011 about healing activity] (Dz.U. 2011 nr 112 poz. 654) 2011 (PL).
- Waśniewski, T. (1981). Metody analizy finansowej w przedsiębiorstwie [Methods of financial analysis in the enterprise]. Warszawa, Poland: PWE.
- Waśniewski, T., & Miklewicz, Z. (1994). Analiza finansowa w gospodarce rynkowej [Financial analysis in a market economy]. Szczecin, Poland: Wydawnictwo Naukowe Uniwersytetu Szczecińskiego.
- Waśniewski, T., & Skoczylas, W. (2004). Teoria i praktyka analizy finansowej w przedsiębiorstwie [Theory and practice of financial analysis in the enterprise], (pp. 310-318). Warszawa, Poland: Fundacja Rozwoju Rachunkowości w Polsce.
- Waśniewski, T., & Skoczylas, W. (1996). Kierunki analizy finansowej w przedsiębiorstwie [Directions of financial analysis in the enterprise]. Szczecin, Poland: Wyższa Szkoła Administracji Publicznej.
- Waśniewski, T., & Skoczylas, W. (1998). Syntetyczna ocena wyników oraz sytuacji finansowej przedsiębiorstwa [Synthetic evaluation of the results and the company's financial situation]. *Rachunkowość*, 4.
- Wawrowski, R. (2014). Specyfika polityki rachunkowości samodzielnych publicznych zakładów opieki zdrowotnej [The specificity of the accounting policy of independent public health care]. Studia Ekonomiczne, 201, 393-403.

- Wędzki, D. (2000). Strategie płynności przedsiębiorstwa [Strategies liquidity enterprises]. Warszawa, Poland: PWN.
- Wiercińska, A. (2014). Specyfika zarządzania finansami szpitala [The specificity of hospital financial management]. *Journal of Management and Finance*, 12(2), 5-20.
- Vasiu, D. E., Baltes, N., & Gheorghe, I. N. (2015). Liquidity Ratios: A Structural and Dynamic Analysis, during 2006-2012, of the Companies Having the Business Line in Industry and Construction, Listed and Traded on the Bucharest Stock Exchange. *Theoretical* And Applied Economics, 3(604), 187-206.
- Zaleska, M. (2005). Ocena ekonomiczno-finansowa przedsiębiorstwa przez analityka bankowego [Assessment of economic and financial business analyst banking]. Warszawa, Poland: Szkoła Główna Handlowa.

				RE	TURN ON O	PERATING A	SSETS						
14.0.000							YEARS						
Items	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014
Arithmetic mean	5.61	-0.77	-0.37	2.07	3.76	12.78	22.25	6.70	1.19	10.74	10.62	10.35	7.16
Standard deviation	6.38	2.34	1.95	3.84	13.20	19.62	25.30	15.39	15.58	21.00	15.96	16.27	13.73
Median	4.56	-0.42	-0.07	1.22	0.98	8.11	15.59	3.89	1.19	6.34	7.83	7.49	4.61
Max. value	23.73	5.19	4.59	14.77	46.95	79.85	124.94	55.65	22.48	77.73	67.36	67.26	55.36
Min. value	-12.25	-7.09	-5.17	-10.20	-32.26	-46.46	-51.25	-40.53	-42.21	-48.14	-45.79	-42.62	-41.38
					RETURN	ON EQUITY							
1							YEARS						
ltems	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014
Arithmetic mean	8.19	-0.89	-0.74	3.05	6.31	18.89	29.40	10.94	-1.31	17.65	14.24	13.73	10.28
Standard deviation	9.48	3.91	3.25	6.11	19.42	29.25	36.58	22.30	28.87	45.73	24.72	23.56	21.13
Median	6.45	-0.51	-0.1	1.65	2.06	13.69	23.00	5.64	1.55	9.41	10.41	9.82	6.56
Max. value	34.83	9.94	7.92	24.27	68.54	127.15	188.48	82.35	59.38	160.42	97.73	92.16	80.39
Min. value	-17.73	-10.93	-9.74	-12.00	-42.38	-80.00	-113.8	-58.14	-65.01	-121.3	-15.40	-67.12	-58.32
					NET PRO	FIT MARGIN							
							YEARS						
ILEIIIS	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014
Arithmetic mean	3.61	-2.58	-1.34	2.20	0.83	3.33	5.32	5.46	1.27	4.18	3.40	3.54	2.88
Standard deviation	4.04	6.58	6.2	5.76	6.95	5.88	6.86	8.48	3.93	8.94	5.71	6.23	5.67
Median	2.54	-1.85	-0.37	1.84	0.92	2.65	4.50	3.36	1.50	2.19	2.29	2.42	1.62
Max. value	15.28	11.56	13.37	20.03	32.85	24.71	31.24	32.57	8.37	32.50	24.20	25.53	22.84
Min. value	-7.45	-21.65	-19.15	-17.18	-31.69	-17.84	-21.30	-24.57	-6.94	-28.49	-15.40	-18.44	-16.92
				E	CONOMIC R	ETURN ON S	ALES						
10000							YEARS						
liellis	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014
Arithmetic mean	5.51	-3.58	-1.97	1.39	4.58	2.36	10.02	8.70	4.23	6.82	8.18	8.58	7.99
Standard deviation	6.05	7.3	6.50	9.41	6.91	8.02	8.65	9.97	13.83	11.88	8.48	9.50	8.74
Median	4.43	-3.9	-1.42	1.88	4.37	2.09	8.44	5.84	3.66	5.70	6.87	6.36	6.04
Max. value	22.45	15.59	12.83	33.44	25.70	31.03	45.04	41.07	40.83	43.53	40.81	44.99	41.72
Min. value	-11.05	-23.82	-20.80	-30.57	-18.37	-26.10	-22.94	-32.74	-31.45	-36.10	-18.75	-26.47	-25.92

Tab. 1. Return on Operating Assets, Return on Equity, Net Profit Margin and Economic Return on Sales of the health care sector in Poland in the years 2002-2014

Source: own elaboration based on (Dudycz & Skoczylas, 2005, 2006, 2007, 2008, 2009, 2010, 2011, 2012, 2013, 2014, 2015, 2016).

APPENDIX

Tab. 2. Liquidity ratios of the health care sector in Poland in the years 2002	-2014
--	-------

	-				CUR	RENT RATIO							
Itame							YEARS						
	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014
Arithmetic mean	1.73	1.19	1,22	1.88	1.85	2.20	2.67	2.73	2.36	2.60	2.97	3.28	2.79
Standard deviation	96.0	7.49	0,88	1.51	1.55	1.64	2.20	2.67	2.13	2.22	2.68	2.94	2.55
Median	1.58	1.43	1,10	1.42	1.35	1.66	2.04	1.91	1.41	2.04	2.10	2.39	1.97
Max. value	4.89	16.23	3,87	7.49	7.08	8.44	11.65	12.80	9.51	11.48	14.19	15.90	13.18
Min. value	0.19	-19.16	0,07	0.12	0.12	0.00	0.03	0.11	0.64	0.04	0.05	0.03	0.00
					ð	IICK RATIO							
					,		YEARS						
Items	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014
Arithmetic mean	1.73	1.15	1.22	1.88	1.69	2.20	2.51	2.56	2.65	2.25	2.81	3.09	2.62
Standard deviation	0.96	0.78	0.88	1.51	1.49	1.64	2.18	2.59	2.87	2.05	2.62	2.86	2.48
Median	1.58	1.05	1.10	1.42	1.16	1.66	1.89	1.76	1.40	1.84	1.97	2.28	1.85
Max. value	4.89	3.75	3.87	7.49	6.72	8.44	11.34	12.71	10.54	9.94	13.92	15.33	12.69
Min. value	0.19	0.15	0.07	0.12	0.06	0.00	0.03	0.11	0.05	0.04	0.01	0.03	0.00
					Ö	VSH RATIO							
+							YEARS						
Items	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014
Arithmetic mean	1.28	1.0	1.10	22.0	0.86	1.99	1.22	1.88	1.36	1.19	1.44	1.69	1.36
Standard deviation	06.0	0.72	0.82	0.96	1.09	1.50	1.40	2.10	2.05	1.61	1.79	2.09	1.68
Median	1.10	0.88	0.96	0.40	0.41	1.51	0.72	1.29	0.82	0.71	0.80	0.96	0.81
Max. value	4.25	3.47	3.47	4.34	6.72	7.16	6.98	10.21	8.60	7.67	8.37	10.17	8.10
Min. value	0.06	0.12	0.03	0.00	0.06	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.04	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00
				R	ECEIVABLES	COLLECTION	I PERIOD						
14.000							YEARS						
Items	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014
Arithmetic mean	26.13	31.62	34.57	25.00	34.08	26.71	29.16	15.58	24.43	48.96	27.88	28.64	30.10
Standard deviation	19.52	12.04	9.64	21.06	13.10	14.62	11.09	19.97	22.22	36.10	10.09	11.85	12.96
Median	24.28	31.73	35.28	19.76	36.38	29.53	30.57	7.43	15.85	39.98	29.36	29.84	30.86
Max. value	84.35	59.56	56.64	102.87	82.07	86.36	63.21	88.04	79.23	179.53	56.50	65.76	72.80
Min. value	0.02	1.82	10.67	0.70	0.01	0.00	0.33	0.02	0.02	1.66	0.59	0.02	0.02
					LIABILITIES	PAYMENT P	ERIOD						
Itame							YEARS						
	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014
Arithmetic mean	20.25	25.67	30.28	6.55	26.51	16.37	4.06	10.90	15.57	27.27	15.34	15.16	16.92
Standard deviation	16.69	13.85	19.95	5.88	21.58	14.57	3.97	9.02	14.55	27.34	11.52	11.53	12.57
Median	17.58	27.30	27.40	5.58	19.16	12.46	2.95	9.44	9.29	19.77	13.21	13.31	14.38
Max. value	70.02	67.65	88.48	32.58	109.70	70.98	19.71	50.57	46.10	129.61	61.27	65.03	69.64
Min. value	0.04	1.14	1.25	0.06	0.77	0.00	0.00	0.13	1.04	0.10	0.02	0.01	0.22
					INVENTO	DRY TURNOV	/ER						
+0.000							YEARS						
Items	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014
Arithmetic mean	15.47	7.57	7.41	6.55	6.61	3.16	4.06	3.82	4.41	3.86	2.24	3.34	4.28
Standard deviation	13.34	5.01	4.68	5.88	5.30	4.32	3.97	3.60	4.11	3.90	2.62	3.38	4.08
Median	12.81	7.02	6.91	5.58	5.72	1.42	2.95	2.81	3.43	2.95	1.31	2.42	3.31
Max. value	56.52	21.02	21.41	32.58	30.65	21.55	19.71	19.27	20.93	20.23	13.37	17.65	22.18
Min. value	0.03	21.02	0.09	0.06	0.06	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.01	0.01	0.01	0.00	0.00

Source: own elaboration based on (Dudycz et al., 2005, 2006, 2007, 2008, 2009, 2010, 2011, 2012, 2013, 2014, 2015, 2016).

					EQUITY TO	FIXED ASSE	TS RATIO						
3			·				YEARS						
SIIIS	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014
rithmetic mean	15.47	7.57	7.41	6.55	6.61	3.16	1.90	1.59	2.02	3.81	2.24	2.32	1,63
andard deviation	13.34	5.01	4.68	5.88	5.30	4.32	1.87	1.25	1.58	4.81	2.62	2.76	1,57
ledian	12.81	7.02	6.91	5.58	5.72	1.42	1.28	1.21	1.25	2.35	1.31	1.35	1,18
lax. value	56.52	21.02	21.41	32.58	30.65	21.55	10.64	6.84	6.14	26.67	13.37	13.89	8,32
lin. value	0.03	0.08	0.0	0.06	0.06	0.00	0.06	0.00	0.00	0.01	0.01	00.0	0,01
					SUSTAINABI	ULTY OF FIN	IANCING						
							YEARS						
Sma	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014
rithmetic mean	2.18	0.95	0.93	1.14	1.08	1.45	0.73	0.74	0.63	0.64	0.74	0.75	0.76
andard deviation	1.91	0.38	0.39	0.62	0.54	1.10	0.19	0.23	0.26	0.27	0.19	0.20	0.23
edian	1.76	0.97	0.69	1.05	1.05	1.13	0.78	0.81	0.73	0.69	0.79	0.81	0.82
ax. value	9.12	1.96	1.96	3.66	3.11	5.76	1.12	1.00	0.95	1.00	1.07	1.00	1.00
lin. value	0.05	-0.03	0.02	0.04	0.11	0.00	0.03	0.03	0.15	0.02	0.03	0.02	0.02
					T	DTAL DEBT							
							YEARS						
sms	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014
ithmetic mean	09.0	0.65	0.68	0.71	0.74	0.73	36.51	31.82	47.52	43.71	39.04	38.20	31.79
andard deviation	0.23	0.24	0.21	0.62	0.17	0.19	21.79	24.39	29.54	27.90	24.39	24.80	25.24
edian	0.62	0.71	0.73	1.05	0.79	0.77	32.77	26.79	36.22	38.88	35.68	34.93	24.95
ax. value	1.00	0.99	0.98	3.66	0.99	1.00	97.25	99.80	99.95	99.44	99.76	99.79	99.78
n. value	0.05	-0.03	0.08	0.04	0.17	0.03	-3.23	0.13	6.54	0.02	0.24	0.00	0.00

Tab. 3. Debt ratios of the health care sector in Poland in the years 2002-2014

ENGINEERING MANAGEMENT IN PRODUCTION AND SERVICES

Source: own elaboration based on (Dudycz & Skoczylas, 2005, 2006, 2007, 2008, 2009, 2010, 2011, 2012, 2013, 2014, 2015, 2016).





received: 5 July 2016 accepted: 28 January 2017

pages: 57-63

EFFICIENCY OF PUBLIC AND NONPUBLIC PRIMARY HEALTH CARE PROVIDERS IN POLAND

Anna Lachowska

ABSTRACT

The main aim of the paper is to reveal the outcomes of a research based on the efficiency of primary health care providers. The scientific goal of the mentioned research was the development of an efficiency measurement model and verification of its usefulness in practice. Overall, the research found that it is possible to use the efficiency measurement model for health care providers. Besides, significant differences were discovered in the efficiency of public and nonpublic primary health care providers. The research was conducted in the West Pomeranian Voivodship in Poland. This paper contributes to the widespread debate on public and nonpublic ownership in the field of healthcare. Also, it has practical implications as the research findings may be useful for any healthcare sector stakeholder, from decision makers to patients. The research was based on the literature overview, which allowed to elaborate the efficiency measurement model. The empirical research (based on a form of questionnaires) allowed testing the proposed model. The described efforts allowed drawing conclusions on the efficiency of primary health care institutions in the West Pomeranian Voivodship. The following methods of data analysis are presented in the paper: synthetic measure of development (SMD), Ward's method, and k-means method. According to the main conclusion of the research, it is possible to measure the efficiency of public and nonpublic health care providers of the Polish healthcare system. The proposed model for measuring the socioeconomic efficiency may be used as one of the tools used to measure the efficiency in the primary care. The verification of the usefulness of the model showed that nonpublic health care providers operating in the field of the public sector, outperformed public providers. The paper contributes to the theoretical field as it reveals a comprehensive approach to the efficiency measurement in the health care sector. The efficiency measurement model is based on the three major pillars of the healthcare sector, namely, income/resources, cost, and the social aspect. The elaborated efficiency measurement model for the healthcare sector was implemented and tested on a group of primary health care providers in the West Pomeranian Voivodship. The research allowed for positive conclusions regarding its usefulness in practice.

KEY WORDS public, nonpublic, healthcare providers, efficiency

DOI: 10.1515/emj-2017-0014

INTRODUCTION

One of the key areas of the state protectionism in Poland is the healthcare. It is reflected in the Polish Constitution, which guarantees citizens equal access to health care services. However, in order to improve the efficiency of use of limited public funds, some market mechanism have been implemented. Corresponding author:

Anna Lachowska

The West Pomeranian Business School in Szczecin, Faculty of Economics and IT, Department of Economics, Poland e-mail: alachowska@zpsb.pl

In Poland, the first significant regulation imposed on the supply side of the market of medical services was the act on health care institutions of 1991 (Ustawa..., 1991). An important provision of the mentioned act was the implementation of public providers' independence and the introduction of the possibility for nonpublic entities to provide medical services in the public system. The growing debt of public health care providers, difficulties in the access to health services and the growing dissatisfaction of patients, indicate the need for restructuring of the Polish healthcare system. One of the most important issues is the improvement of the efficiency of public health care institutions by changing their legal structure. As perceived by the author, the need for research efforts in this area was justified by the lack of comparative studies on the economic and social efficiencies of the functioning of public and private providers in the publicly financed system.

1. LITERATURE REVIEW

Healthcare efficiency is a complex issue. On the one hand, the issue of the economic and social efficiencies should be defined separately. It is a common perception that the economic efficiency and the social efficiency remain antagonistic to each other. This is because the fulfilment of economic demands often precludes the fulfilment of social demands and vice versa. On the other hand, the characteristics of goods and services in the healthcare sector, as well as their importance, do not allow for the isolation of the economic and social efficiencies (Lachowska, 2014, p. 108). The healthcare system is a specific case, in which economic and social efficiencies are strongly interdependent (Stiglitz, 2004, p. 112). This translates into some disharmony of the existing healthcare systems (Lachowska, 2014, p. 108). The problem of the efficiency analysis lies in the field of the interest of whole organisations like WHO (WHO, 2000) or OECD (OECD, 2010) as well as many domestic and foreign researchers. Referring to the Polish praxeology, efficiency issues were considered by Kotarbiński (Kotrabiński, 1999, p. 324), Zieleniewski (Zieleniewski, 1969, p. 232), and Kieżun (Kieżun, 1978, p. 7). The efficiency analysis was studied by many foreign scholars, including Pareto (Morris et al., 2012,

and Rhodes (Charnes, Cooper & Rhodes, 1978, pp. 429-444) who developed the field of production efficiency. Based on their findings, different efficiency analysis tools were developed, such as parametric (stochastic frontier analysis SFA) and nonparametric (data envelopment analysis DEA) methods. The mentioned efficiency analysis methods are applicable in the field of healthcare (Jacobs et al., 2006), although they have their constraints, e.g. omitting social issues. Referring to the query on the efficiency literature by Hollingsworth, the most popular is the DEA method, which is used by most hospitals (Hollingsworth, 2003, pp. 203-218). In the economic analysis of health care efficiency, different cost-related methods are proposed to be used, such as the costbenefit analysis, cost-utility analysis or cost-efficiency analysis (Folland et al., 2013, pp. 63-84). However, due to the difficulties in the value of human life and health assessment, the more useful is the cost-efficiency analysis (Garber & Phelps, 1997, pp. 1-31).

So far, there has been no complex research showing the kind of efficiency methods commonly used in the Polish healthcare system; however, it might be assumed that the most popular are indicator methods, due to their usefulness and easiness of application. It may refer especially to smaller primary care providers. Domestic studies on the efficiency of health care institutions haven't focused so far on the distinction between the efficiency of public and nonpublic providers, which is a significant research gap.

2. RESEARCH METHODS

The literature overview has allowed elaborating the model for measuring the socioeconomic efficiency of health care institutions, which was tested during empirical studies. The mentioned model (Tab. 1) measures the efficiency in the three pillars of

pp. 246-255), Koopmans (Koopmans, 1951, pp. 455-465), Debreu (Debreu, 1951, pp. 273-292), Leibenstein (Leibenstein, 1966, pp. 392-415), Farrel (Farrel, 1957, pp. 253-290), and Charnes, Cooper

Tab. 1. Model of measuring the economic and social efficiency of health care providers

PILLAR IPILLAR IIPILLAR IIIINCOME/RESOURCESCOSTSSOCIAL ASPECT	THREE - PILLA	
	Pillar I Income/Resources	R III ASPECT
Area of analysis: the level of system's resource absorptionArea of analysis: the real cost of servicesArea of analysis: the ability to sustain and improving health	Area of analysis: the level of system's resource absorption	tain and เ

Source: created by the author (Lachowska, 2014, p. 122).

the healthcare system, according to designed efficiency indicators (Lachowska, 2014).

According to the model, the designed indicators were grouped into three groups referring to each pillar:

- income/resources pillar (the ratio of income to the number of cured patients — Z1, the ratio of income to the number of employees — Z2, the ratio of income to the amount of provided services — Z3, and the ratio of income to the average monthly size of patient population — Z4),
- cost pillar (the ratio of total costs to the number of cured patients — K, the ratio of total costs to the number of employees — K2, the ratio of total costs to the amount of provided services — K3, and the total costs to income ratio — K4),
- social pillar (the ratio of provided services to the number of cured patients S1, the ratio of patients that quit the institution to the average monthly size of patient population S2, the ratio of total costs of diagnostic tests for patients to the total income S3, and the ratio of the number of cured patients to the number of employees S4).

The main criterion of the study was the form of ownership. The study involved providers with a public and nonpublic form of ownership. Additionally, the following criteria were taken into consideration:

- the type of activity primary health care,
- a contract within the same branch of the National Health Fund. The research involved the following stages:
- Stage 1: Literature overview, referring to the health care efficiency. Defining the efficiency and methods of its measurement;
- Stage 2: Primary research collecting data from health care providers;
- Stage 3: Systematisation, control and processing of the research data;
- Stage 4: Analysis of efficiency indicators related to the proposed efficiency measurement model;
- Stage 5: Synthesis drawing conclusions on the basis of the literature overview and empirical studies.

The research material was collected on the basis of a full survey conducted among the providers that meet the research criteria listed above. Respondents were asked to fill in the data questionnaire. The mentioned data were used to calculate the efficiency indicators according to the proposed model. Finally, the study involved 31 out of 297 primary health care providers operating under a contract with the National Health Fund in the West Pomeranian Voivodship. The group of public providers consists of eight entities, and the group of nonpublic providers has 23 entities. The calculated indicators were used to assess the efficiency of public and nonpublic providers according to the elaborated efficiency measurement model in the indicated three pillars of the health care system. As it was already mentioned, the article shows taxonomic methods of data analysis. The study covered the period 2009-2010, allowing for the verification of the usefulness of the model.

3. RESEARCH RESULTS

The analysis of the study results was made on the basis of several carefully selected statistical methods, which allowed drawing comprehensive conclusions of the research. The gathered data were also interpreted on the basis of taxonomic analysis methods. This analysis is used in a hierarchy of objects described in the multidimensional space of features, from the point of view of certain characteristics, in the case where it is impossible to measure it directly. The author selected the following methods: synthetic measure of development (SMD), Ward's method, and k-means method.

The application of the first synthetic measure of development (SMD) showed that in terms of the used efficiency indicators, public health care providers were classified as the worst (Fig. 1 and 2) both in 2009 and 2010. As normalised synthetic measure of development ranges from 0 to 1, where the highest value indicates higher efficiency according to the proposed efficiency indicators.

Normalised value of the synthetic measure of development for the highest classified nonpublic health care provider was 0.6447 in 2009 and 0.6309 in 2010. For the highest quoted public health care provider in 2009, the SMD value was 0.0759 and amounted to 0.0663 a year later.

In 2009, the average value of the indicator for nonpublic providers was 0.35 and in the case of public institutions — 0.03. In 2010, the average value of the indicator for nonpublic establishments decreased to 0.32, and in the case of public providers, remained at 0.03. A higher value of the normalised SMD indicates a higher the level of provider's efficiency referring to the proposed efficiency indicators. It is worth noticing that nonpublic providers have shown a significantly higher efficiency.



Fig. 1. Prioritising public and private health care institutions in terms of effectiveness in 2009, using SMD (where public providers are marked as "Pi", i = 1-8, while nonpublic providers as "Nj", j = 1-23) Source: author's elaboration on the basis of own research (Lachowska, 2014, p. 168).



Fig. 2. Prioritising public and private health care institutions in terms of effectiveness in 2010, using SMD (where public providers are marked as "Pi", i = 1-8, while nonpublic providers as "Nj", j = 1-23) Source: author's elaboration on the basis of own research (Lachowska, 2014, p. 168).

The average value of normalised SMD shows that measured by proposed indicators the in the research period, public health care providers showed the efficiency, which was more than ten times lower than that of nonpublic providers. The application of this method raises, therefore, an issue regarding the legitimacy of its use for a particular selection of indicators to measure the efficiency. The reflected differences in the efficiency of the test subjects should be verified using other statistical methods. For this purpose, the Ward method in combination with the k-means method may be used.

The implementation of the Ward method showed three



Fig. 3. Ward's dendrogram of health care providers in 2009 (where public providers are marked as "Pi", i = 1-8, while nonpublic providers as "Nj", j = 1-23)

Source: author's elaboration on the basis of own research (Lachowska, 2014, p. 169).



Fig. 4. Ward's dendrogram of health care providers in 2010 (where public providers are marked as "Pi", i = 1-8, while nonpublic providers as "Nj", j = 1-23) Source: author's elaboration on the basis of own research (Lachowska, 2014, p. 170).

groups of providers characterised by a similar level of efficiency. The tree diagram (Fig. 3) shows that in 2009, almost all of the examined public providers massed into a separate group, characterised by

a similar level of efficiency referring to the proposed indicators.

In 2010, the distinction between public and non-public providers was not as sharp as the year before (Fig. 4).

Grouping of healthcare providers with the help of the k-means method has confirmed that in terms of the efficiency in 2009, public health care providers constituted a separate group of surveyed entities. Fig. 5 shows the grouping of the providers with a similar level of efficiency.

The examination of the average values of the indicators of individual groups of appears in the group of providers characterised by a higher level of efficiency (Tab. 3).

It can be assumed that improving the efficiency of public health care in 2010 was the result of the new



Fig. 5. Group of entities with a similar level of efficiency in 2009 (where public providers are marked as "Pi", i = 1-8, while nonpublic providers as "Nj", j = 1-23)

Source: author's elaboration on the basis of own research (Lachowska, 2014, p. 170).



Fig. 6. Group of entities with a similar level of efficiency in 2010 (where public providers are marked as "Pi", i = 1-8, while nonpublic providers as "Nj", j = 1-23)

Source: author's elaboration on the basis of own research (Lachowska, 2014, p. 172).

providers showed that in 2009, one group of public entities had the least favourable arrangement of these indicators (Group 3). In this group, there was also one nonpublic provider. Group 1 had the most favourable arrangement of the indicators and consisted of exclusively nonpublic providers. The average rates for groups of a similar level of efficiency in 2009 are shown in Tab. 2.

In 2010, this division was not as sharp because public providers were scattered in two groups (Fig. 6). The examination of the average values of the indicators in each of the newly formed groups showed that some public institutions, assigned to the most vulnerable groups in terms of efficiency indicators in 2009,

			VERAGE FOR INDICATO	R
INDICATORS	UNIT OF MEASURE	GROUP 1	GROUP 2	GROUP 3
Z1	(PLN/person)	53.56	66.04	140.9
Z2	(PLN/employee)	85116.90	102829.60	122996.2
Z3	(PLN/service)	25.83	34.29	67.8
Z4	(PLN/person)	4.93	5.05	5.4
K1	(PLN/person)	37.41	47.23	127.1
К2	(PLN/employee)	59819.63	75044.27	109028.6
КЗ	(PLN/service)	17.85	24.57	61.0
К4	(percent)	70.45	71.29	88.9
S1	(PLN/service)	2.11	1.92	2.1
S2	(percent)	0.86	1.20	3.4
S3	(percent)	12.26	9.75	3.7
S4	(person/employee)	1748.92	1728.51	959.9

Tab. 2. Average rates for groups of providers of a similar level of efficiency in 2009

Source: author's elaboration on the basis of own research (Lachowska, 2014, p. 171).

		l	AVERAGE FOR INDICATO	R
INDICATORS	UNIT OF MEASURE	GROUP 1	GROUP 2	GROUP 3
Z1	(PLN/person)	52.84	80.5	123.33
Z2	(PLN/employee)	85097.50	104985.2	124121.20
Z3	(PLN/service)	25.81	38.7	62.30
Z4	(PLN/person)	4.92	5.1	5.03
К1	(PLN/person)	37.70	62.0	114.65
К2	(PLN/employee)	61101.30	79787.3	112723.00
К3	(PLN/service)	18.42	29.8	57.52
К4	(percent)	71.99	75.3	91.06
S1	(PLN/service)	2.07	2.0	1.95
S2	(percent)	0.90	1.6	2.72
S3	(percent)	12.62	8.6	4.16
S4	(person/employee)	1726.25	1524.7	1128.39

Tab. 3. Average rates for groups of providers of a similar level of efficiency in 2010

Source: author's elaboration on the basis of own research (Lachowska, 2014, p. 172).

law that introduced the obligation to pay out the debt of public institutions by its founding body. This likely contributed to the increased control over the activities of public institutions, which could have led to the improvement of their efficiency. In summary, the carried out analysis using the Ward's and k-means methods showed that there was a clear distinction between public and private health care providers in terms of the efficiency in 2009. In the study period 2009-2010, there were no public

providers in the first group that had the most advantageous arrangement of indicators in both years.

4. DISCUSSION OF THE RESULTS

The presented research has its practical and theoretical implications. The literature overview allows making conclusions regarding the Polish healthcare system, one of which indicates that the system is not working properly. One of the most significant causes of the existing situation is a defective legal solution in the field of public health care providers. Poland still has insufficient research on the efficiency of public and nonpublic providers operating on the basis of public funds. It translates into certain analytical and decisive frailty of the healthcare system authorities. Foreign studies do not suggest conclusions in this respect. However, it is possible to measure the efficiency of health care providers in Poland using appropriately constructed and adapted measurement tools, such as the presented model of economic and social efficiencies of health care institutions. The conducted research has shown that in the period 2009-2010, nonpublic providers operating in the public field in the West Pomeranian Voivodship were far more efficient than public providers. The majority of public entities have noticed a worse efficiency level according to the model proposed for the measurement of economic and social efficiencies (using a different taxonomic method of analysis). Taking into consideration the size of the surveyed population and the research period, conclusions on the entire Polish population are constrained. However, the verification of the usefulness of the model allows implementing it into the practice, which enables the continuation of the research in the future. It should also be mentioned that the defective legal system is one of the factors influencing on the efficiency of health care providers. The problem the efficiency of public and nonpublic provider is more complex and requires further research and analysis of the differences in the public and nonpublic parts of the healthcare sector.

LITERATURE

Charnes, A., Cooper, W. W., & Rhodes, E. (1978). Measuring the efficiency of decision making units. *European Journal of Operational Research*, 2(6), 429-444.

- Debreu, G. (1951). The coefficient of resource utilization. *Econometrica*, 19(3), 273-292.
- Farrell, M. J. (1957). The measurement of Productive Efficiency. *Journal of the Royal Statistical Society*, 120(3), 253-290.
- Folland, S., Goodmand, A. C., & Stano, M. (2013). *The Economics of Health and Healthcare*. New Yersey, USA: Pearson Education.
- Garber, A. M., & Phelps, C. E. (1997). Economic Foundations of Cost – Effectiveness Analysis. *Journal of Health Economics*, 16(1), 1-31.
- Hollingsworth, B. (2003). Non-parametric and parametric applications measuring efficiency in health care. *Health care management and Science*, 6(4), 203-218.
- Jacobs, R., Smith, P. C., & Street, A. (2006). Measuring efficiency in health care: Analytic techniques and health policy. Cambridge, England: Cambridge University Press.
- Kotarbiński, T. (1999). Prakseologia, część I [Praxeology, part I]. Wrocław, Poland: Zakład Narodowy im. Ossolińskich.
- Kieżun, W. (1978). Ewolucja sprawnego zarządzania [Evolution of efficient management]. Warszawa, Poland: Państwowe Wydawnictwo Ekonomiczne.
- Leibenstein, H. (1966). Allocative efficiency vs X efficiency. *The American Economic Review*, 3(56), 394-415.
- Koopmans, T. C. (1951). Efficient allocation of resources. *Econometrica*, 19(4), 455-465.
- Lachowska, A. (2014). Efektywność funkcjonowania publicznych i niepublicznych zakładów opieki zdrowotnej w województwie zachodniopomorskim [Efficiency of public and nonpublic health care providers in the West Pomeranian Voivodship] [not published PhD thesis].
- Morris, S., Devlin, N., & Parkin, D. (2012). *Economic Analysis in Healthcare*. Chichester, England: John Wiley & Sons Ltd.
- Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development. (2010). *Health Care Systems: efficiency and Policy Settings*. Retrieved from http://www.oecd.org/ eco/healthcaresystemsefficiencyandpolicysettings. htm
- Ustawa z dnia 30 sierpnia 1991r. o zakładach opieki zdrowotnej [The act of 30 August 1991 about healthcare facilities] (Dz.U. 1991, nr 91, poz. 408) 1991 (PL).
- World Health Organization. (2000). World Health Report 2000. Retrieved from http://www.who.int/whr/2000/ en/whr00_en.pdf
- Zieleniewski, J. (1969). Organizacja i zarządzanie [Organization and management]. Warszawa, Poland: PWN.





received: 1 October 2016 accepted: 20 April 2017

pages: 64-72

ARE THERE JUST BARRIERS? INSTITUTIONAL PERSPECTIVE ON THE DEVELOPMENT OF E-HEALTH IN POLAND

MARCIN KAUTSCH, MATEUSZ LICHOŃ, NATALIA MATUSZAK, JONATHAN ERSKINE, MALCOLM WHITFIELD

ABSTRACT

Development of e-health in Poland has suffered from multiple setbacks and delays. This paper presents views on and experiences with implementation of e-health solutions of three groups of respondents: buyers, suppliers and external experts with the aim of establishing to what extent and in what way e-health development was taking place in Polish public health care and if there were any national policy targets or European targets influencing this development. It is based on desktop studies and interviews conducted in Poland in the spring and summer of 2015. The interviews largely confirmed findings from the desktop study: legal obstacles were the decisive factor hindering the development of e-health, especially telemedicine, with extensive insufficiency of basic IT infrastructure closely following. Stakeholders were deterred from engaging with telemedicine, and from procuring e-health using non-standard procedures, from fear of legal liability. Some doctor's resistance to e-health was also noted. There are reasons for optimism. Amendment to the Act on the System of Information in Health Care removed most legal obstacles to e-health. The Polish national payer (NFZ) has started introducing reimbursement for remote services, though it is still too early see results of these changes. Some doctors' reluctance to telemedicine may change due to demographic changes in this professional group, younger generations may regard ICT-based solutions as a norm. In the same time, poor development of basic IT infrastructure in Polish hospitals is likely to persist, unless a national programme of e-health development is implemented (with funds secured) and contracting e-health services by NFZ is introduced on a larger scale.

KEY WORDS barriers, eHealth, Poland, telemedicine

DOI: 10.1515/emj-2017-0015

INTRODUCTION

This article derives from desktop study research and interviews carried out in the initial phase of the project: European Procurers Platform — eHealth — Transforming the market for eHealth Solutions. The goal of the project was to investigate and compare current developments in e-health in selected member states (Denmark, Poland and Spain) with a focus on barriers, opportunities and case studies. The aim of this paper is to establish to what extent and in what way e-health development was taking place in Polish public health care and if there were any national policy targets or European targets influencing this development.

ICT solutions have been playing an increasingly prominent role in how health care systems deliver

Corresponding author:

Marcin Kautsch

Jagiellonian University Medical College, Institute of Public Health, Krakow, Poland e-mail: mxkautsc@wp.pl

Mateusz Lichoń

Jagiellonian University, Sociology Institute, Krakow, Poland e-mail: mateusz.lichon@gmail.com

Natalia Matuszak

Dane-i-Analizy.pl sp. z o.o., Krakow, Poland e-mail: natalia.matuszak@gmail.com

Jonathan Erskine

Durham University, School of Medicine, Pharmacy and Health, Durham, UK e-mail: jonathan.erskine@ durham.ac.uk

Malcolm Whitfield

Emeritus Professor, Sheffield Hallam University, Sheffield, UK e-mail: malcolm.whitfield@aol.co.uk

services and how they organise their internal work (Iakovidis, Wilson & Healy, 2004). E-health has been promoted by the European Commission (EC) (2013, 2014), because of its assumed potential for alleviating some of the public health problems that the European Union (EU) struggles with: growing burden of chronic and civilisation diseases, ageing. All of them are associated with rising costs of treatment and care, and shortages of the medical staff, and which the EC hopes to reduce with the help of the technology (Bell & Thornton, 2011; Kumar & Bauer, 2011). The value of the global e-health market was estimated at \$2.2 billion in 2015, and its projected growth to \$6.5 billion by 2020 by some sources (MarketsandMarkets, 2015), or even to €17.6 billion by 2017 by others (European Commission, 2015).

The term e-health (e-zdrowie in Polish) is widely used in official documents such as legal acts, bills or reports. However, its definition is nowhere to be found as far as Polish sources are concerned, and definitions used in European Commission's communicates are presumed. Judging from the national documents on the subject (Ministerstwo Rozwoju Regionalnego, 2012; Ministerstwo Zdrowia, 2009), policy makers connect it mainly to medical information systems (registration, databases and so on), giving little attention to clinical services delivery with the help of ICT. While the European Commission considers telemedicine a subcategory of e-health, in Poland it is usually understood to be a separate category. Consequently, services such as telecare, teleconsultation, telemonitoring are classified under telemedicine, while e-prescriptions and e-referrals fall under e-health (European Commission, 2004). To avoid the confusion, in this article we will use the broad understanding of e-health that includes using information and communications technology (ICT) in health care (eHealth Policy).

1. RESEARCH METHOD

The desktop research was conducted from February to May 2015. It involved a literature review and a secondary analysis of documents relevant to the topic. It was aimed to identify Polish e-health policy targets and their relationship with European targets, definition of e-health used in national documents, national laws regulating e-health and national plans for its future development (including targets and strategies, authors and public authorities that support it and foreseen timeframes), key barriers and opportunities for its development. It was also set to assess the size of e-health market in Poland and provide successful and unsuccessful case studies of e-health implementation. From an institutional perspective, it included all Polish legal acts regarding e-health, Ministry of Health strategies for informatization and development of e-health, Supreme Audit Office reports on healthcare informatization and European Commission's e-health Actions Plans. This data was supplemented with scientific and lay articles regarding the topic of e-health. An emphasis was put on cross-checking opinions and facts to paint a complete and coherent picture of e-health development. This research stage served as a basis for the next one, a qualitative study, in which a series of structured interviews was carried out from June to September 2015. The interview questions were developed basing on the findings of desktop research and were designed to provide a deeper and more practical perspective on the e-health situation in Poland as well as to verify it against stakeholders' personal experience. With that in mind, the interview scenario included (but was not limited to) questions regarding subjective understanding of e-health, typical and innovative e-health solutions, motivations for its development, healthcare sectors that could benefit the most from it, social and political changes that influenced it in the past years as well as perception of its future. To comprehensively evaluate market perspective, the research included stakeholders representing buyers and suppliers as well as experts - people with considerable knowledge regarding e-health market in Poland but not directly involved in it. The sample was gathered through convenience sampling. There were 4 experts (including an academic professor, a journalist, an expertconsultant in one of the major Polish NGO and a member of a consultancy agency), 6 buyers (representatives of various Polish healthcare facilities) and 4 suppliers (including a deputy CEO's and three head of departments in Polish companies providing e-health solutions) from Poland interviewed. The conversations were conducted by the phone or Skype, recorded, and later transcribed. Interviews' transcripts were coded during the analysis stage of the research using Atlas.ti software. A code book was developed and used throughout the analysis process. It was initially prepared based on the desktop study as first codes were identified through deduction process basing on the findings from the literature review and secondary analysis. Subsequently, the codes were further refined through induction, following a thematic analysis (TA) of the interview transcripts, to comprise new themes that were previously uncovered. Eventually, the codebook consisted of 77 codes that were used to analyse the interviews. Once the transcripts were coded, the relationships between particular codes were identified and described. Firstly, analytical efforts focused on the semantic level of the material. Only reoccurring themes were subject to more interpretive, higher level, analysis. An essentialist approach was balanced by elements of constructionism (Braun & Clarke, 2006). The codes, their content corresponding with the coded quotations and their relationships between each other were then used to describe the findings of the research, presented in this article.

The findings of the desktop study provided a background, against which the information obtained from the interviews was compared. The desktop study results provided a context and helped saturate the interviews with meaning. The latter complemented the former, painting a multi-dimensional picture of mechanisms underlying public procurement of e-health, and various barriers encountered by stakeholders in the process. As previously mentioned, the EPP Project investigated four countries, but this article concentrates exclusively on Poland.

2. RESEARCH RESULTS OF THE LIT-ERATURE SEARCH AND THE INTER-VIEWS¹

The literature search and the interviews from all stakeholder groups showed multiple challenges to e-health implementation in Poland, with legal ones undoubtedly being invoked most often and presented as the decisive ones

2.1. LEGAL BARRIERS

The legislation was the single barrier to procurement and implementation of e-health solutions mentioned by all of the interviewees regardless of stakeholder group they represented. The precarious legal status of telemedicine was most often cited as an example, with some of the interviewees (especially suppliers), admitting to waiting for the moment when they would be able to offer ICT-based services. For that to happen, legislation and policies they see as hindering the development of e-health would have to change.

Failure of the national payer to reimburse e-health services was quoted as another barrier to e-health development. Very few e-health services could be performed by health care units (like the remote interpretation of radiological imaging; see below) without being questioned by the NFZ. (E-health solutions for administration, for example, e-registration, electronic health records (EHR) are not regulated by the NFZ, but bring their own problems).

With telemedicine becoming legal at the end of 2015 (after the interviews were conducted), and with the NFZ having launched multiple telemedicine pilots (mainly in psychiatry, geriatrics and cardiology) (TVP.info, 2015), and moving towards routine contracts for telemedical services (NFZ, 2015; Król, 2015), there seem to be some reasons for optimism.

All the interviewees perceive the legal framework as a major barrier to e-health procurement and implementation. Buyers particularly feel frustrated by uncertainty. Deadlines for the introduction of the EHR systems had been postponed several times due to delays in e-health projects managed by a government agency set up especially for computerisation of the healthcare system (CSIOZ), but the framework should be functioning in 2017, so the hospitals must be prepared for it. Although the legal framework is now in place, compatible solutions and proper infrastructure are still lacking. One of the buyers complained that they had been prevented from launching e-consultation services they piloted because of the law in force at the time. Suppliers were also aware of the barriers created by the lack of appropriate legislation:

"As long as telemedicine services are not [recognised], no-one will be able to purchase them. They will buy them only as an attraction, something of a pilot." (Supplier 3)

One of the interviewees expressed fears resulting from the precarious legal status of this branch of e-health even more clearly, relating telemedicine directly to a danger of prosecution.

The results of the study are shown in this paper in a slightly different way to the one that is commonly used. The authors decided to present both literature search and interviews in the same sections. This allows the literature search results to be checked against the opinions of the interviewees. As it can be seen in the paper, the interviewees agreed with what was found during the desktop research and provided some additional explanation or an angle to the mentioned results.

2.1.1. BARRIERS TO REMOTE CONSULTATIONS

The need to examine a patient in person remains important for physicians and, up until recently, an obligation to do so was written into the law: Professions of Physician and Dentist Act. The act was amended simultaneously with the Act on the System of Information in Health Care when the obligation was removed. Similarly, the legal requirement of a handwritten signature on a prescription hindered government's pilot e-prescription project (Ministerstwo Zdrowia, 2012). This requirement has been lifted only for chronically ill patients. The inadequate legislation was quoted as the main obstacle to e-health development by Adamski (2014) in a report for the European Commission, with substantial delays in central government's projects closely following.

2.1.2. CHALLENGES RELATED TO DATA TRANSFER AND STORING

Some stakeholders expressed frustration at the thought that they could not incorporate technologies that have redefined many other business sectors into their e-health solutions.

"[...] one barrier today are [...] regulations that practically make it impossible or hardly possible to use cloud-based solutions. [...] Because, correspondence, an exchange of views is going on between the Health Ministry and GIODO [Polish data protection agency]. On this topic exactly. It's like, I don't know if it makes sense to go into such details. It's not a problem with personal data protection, but rather with outdated regulations, that are included in this law, about the doctor and the pharmacist... [...] and there are such regulations that imply that generally everything that is exchanged between a doctor and a patient in the privacy of the physician's office, is for their information only, and this information can be shared in concrete, predetermined circumstances." (Supplier 1)

In theory, at least, the above-mentioned amendment of the Act on the System of Information in Health Care (Ustawa..., 2015) from November 2015 opened the door to innovation. It permitted electronic data storage and processing services to be outsourced by health care units. Moreover, it states that technical specialists responsible for the maintenance of an e-health system have a right to access EHRs, but are automatically bound by "professional secrecy".

In practice, however, in the traditional paperbased system that still dominates, patient's consent (signature) is regularly required for various treatment activities, including health data transfer. Moreover, the safety of the personal data of patients has been examined and called into question more often than ever. A national EHR has not been introduced in Poland yet (December 2016). There are functioning regional solutions (usually hospital patient records that are not shared between institutions), and basic e-health solutions like e-registration are quite common (Bartczak & Barańska, 2015; Karlińska, 2014). Protection measures currently used by some hospitals have been criticised by the press (Klinger & Janczura, 2016), as has inaction on the part of the Polish data protection agency, GIODO. Similarly, the pilot introduction of e-prescription was subjected to harsh critique due to the perceived failure of data protection measures (TOK FM/rynekaptek.pl, 2015). In Poland, unlike many other EU countries (EU Health Programme, 2014), patients own their medical data and have a right (so far prospective) to withhold any piece of information from medical specialists in the planned EHR. This arrangement was upheld by an amendment to the Act on the System of Information in Health Care (Ustawa..., 2015) that directly regulates e-health and telemedicine. (Hospital EHR systems do not have this functionality). No information regarding planned secondary uses (academic or commercial research, medical statistics) was found.

The government needs to perform a difficult balancing act between allowing the health care system to benefit from what e-health has to offer to ensure the safety of the citizens' most sensitive data.

What is more, exceptional (compared to other branches of e-health) development of teleradiology through increased use of remote services suggests that when the will and opportunity are there, e-health can develop. Radiology is unique in that the patient and the radiologist do not have to meet at all for most of the routine services (interpretation of imaging). Because of this, using the internet for communication between a hospital and a radiologist has not caused much controversy. An interviewee explained the mechanism:

"[...] However, teleradiological services still operate outside the law, right. [...] Not in accordance with the current law. There are some 'legal tricks' that they make use of, and that's why it works. Since a radiologist mainly describes radiograms or results of MRI or CT or imaging. Thanks to that, it is a bit easier of a task, since such pictures are easily sent by an IT network. [...] So, teleradiology has developed mainly because there's an ever-growing need for radiologists." (Buyer 1) This case suggests that, on the one hand, services based on ICT can be achieved even in a seemingly unfriendly technological and legal environment. On the other hand, there is no reliable data on how patient information safety standards are enforced in such arrangements. This leaves the open the question of whether teleradiology "by the book" is actually possible in the current circumstances.

2.2. FRAGMENTATION AND RESULTING LACK OF INTEROPERABILITY

Interestingly, despite obvious delays and failures of the law-making in the area of e-health, some interviewees think that interoperability and other standards for e-health solutions should be set by the law:

"...if I were Health Minister, I would introduce something like that [guidelines for e-health solutions]. If we have sets of guidelines for financial and accounting system, you know. If we have a set of requirements that must be met by a payroll system, then why on Earth shouldn't there be a set of requirements that must be met by a medical system? Is it any worse? NO!" (Supplier 2)

2.3. INFRASTRUCTURE

An often-mentioned barrier, especially by suppliers and those buyers who worked as hospital system administrators, was a lack of appropriate IT infrastructure, on which e-health solutions of any kind could run.

"What will be the use of software bought by a health care unit, if it doesn't have the equipment. [...] Clearly, this the biggest the biggest problem, I guess." (Buyer 2)

Yet, finding money to buy and maintain the said infrastructure proves difficult for underfunded hospitals, and is simply not a priority. In the absence of a coherent, long-term national financing policy for healthcare computerisation, let alone e-health, EU funds often prove to be a source of capital, on which the pace of ICT implementation in public hospitals depends (Karlińska, Masiarz & Mężyk, 2014). Indeed, buyers cite an opportunity for acquiring EU funds as an important motivation for starting an e-health project at a particular moment, and at a particular cost. This approach to decision-making may be interpreted as yet another symptom of a dramatic underdevelopment of IT infrastructure. The issue of basic infrastructure such as computers, servers, Internet connection was brought up repeatedly by all groups. It is quoted as the biggest obstacle (apart from

the legal ones) to implementing even basic e-health solutions.

"I think we hadn't been aware of just how important hardware is. [...] In the first place, we got ourselves a computer network. Only then certain services could be launched, but then again, we realised it that at a certain stage it wasn't enough... I mean, simply [better] equipment was needed, and in 2013 we again applied for a European project. We got the money and could finance our equipment, and only then we were able to launch these larger services, I meant on a larger scale. But the hardware is a very important thing." (Supplier 2)

2.4. PROCUREMENT PRACTICES

Advanced technology can be notoriously hard to procure (European Commission, 2010), and it applies to ICT as well. IT evolves constantly, and updating it is a necessity in terms of data safety and preventing disruption in the functioning of any institution that heavily relies on its IT systems. Clearly, requirements that health care information systems are expected to meet are much higher. Procuring such solutions necessitates a more flexible and multi-faceted approach than procurers working in the health care system are accustomed to, which has an impact on e-health implementation.

In the experts' opinion, a fear of breaching the law, widespread among the procurers, played an important role in how e-health solutions are bought. Anxious about unwittingly breaking the law, procurers fail to reach for tender procedures that would allow them to address lifecycle costs and cost-efficiency, instead of simply the purchase price:

"For now, it [interest in using the new procurement procedures] is small. My observation shows that people who do that [run tenders], firstly try not to run the risk of breaking the law or getting into trouble with the Public Procurement Office, rather than use it to achieve the aim. [...] the people responsible for that try to stay away from risk (...) of, for example, using criteria other than price." (Expert 1)

The fact that the criterion of price (that is the purchase price) still dominates in tenders, being often the only criterion and almost always the deciding one, is another barrier to procuring functional, innovative, cost-efficient e-health solutions. One of the experts' views was that choice based on other criteria should be made obligatory: "Perhaps, if certain things were regulated, then the tender procedure would better support innovations (...)." (Expert 2)

Another expert explains that procurers are forced by law to use criteria other than the purchase price, but still are afraid to do so, so other criteria remain a formality without actual influence on the outcome:

"Right now (...), people who do that [procurement], try to avoid liability related to, for example, including a second criterion besides price (...)." (Expert 1)

Generally speaking, regulations are perceived as imposed, troublesome and something to be afraid of, or at least as a barrier to be overcome.

"It's important that we talk the same language. Very often the languages we use differ a lot, like on the Tower of Babel, they've become mixed up. IT experts talk their way, physicians – their way, patients – their way. Everyone talks about something else... while using identical words. [...] That's why reaching a consensus, a final one while planning and creating a new solution, for example, of IT kind... it's like going through a trial by ordeal with the whole interdisciplinary team." (Buyer 1)

The suppliers of ICT were in general critical of buyers' ability to conduct tenders, especially the way they describe what they want from the product. They think it is the main reason behind buyers' dissatisfaction with the e-health solutions procured.

"And here we arrive at the heart of the problem. [...] The biggest problem from my point of view is that a buyer is not capable to articulate and specify requirements in a way necessary for a proper description of the object of procurement. [...] Because, well. How can someone describe what they need if they never saw it?" (Buyer 2)

The mindset exemplified in the above statement itself seems to hinder the success of e-health because it presumes that only existing solutions can be procured.

2.5. FINANCING MODELS

There are no comprehensive financing policies regarding IT in general, and e-health in particular, at the national level. This leaves hospitals to fend for themselves unless there is a regional (region, voivodship) policy in this area. In fact, there are substantial differences in e-health development between Polish regions. Insufficient funding, especially for larger projects, was repeatedly mentioned by buyers as an obstacle to investing in more complex e-health products. One vital source of money for such investments are the EU funds mentioned above. Failure to secure EU funds was often cited as a reason for abandoning e-health projects altogether. They are deemed necessary for development by all stakeholders, but – according to suppliers – too often used for projects of debatable value:

"The hospital gets something new, but after the project is over – that is, after around five years – a problem emerges: how to keep it running?" (Supplier 2)

E-health is rarely described as an investment improving the cost-effectiveness of treatment, but rather as a tool facilitating data management and administrative tasks. A buyer (a hospital IT system administrator) expressed slightly different concerns, questioning the allocation of scarce health care resources:

"Is there a point investing in the [IT] equipment if you can invest this money in the process of treating patients?" (Buyer 2)

This comment may echo concerns of decisionmakers within health care system, faced with underinvestment and shortages.

Suppliers also point out that many hospitals hardly have the resources needed to employ qualified IT specialists, let alone to pay for their professional development. They consider the absence of such expert input in the procurement process a major obstacle not only to agreeing on a desired product's characteristics but also to successful implementation. Not all hospital managers seem to realise this, as one hospital IT system administrator mentioned:

"Unfortunately, it [hardware IT infrastructure] is so changeable, that the directors delude themselves that they'll spend money [on it] just once, and they'll have peace of mind for years. It's simply not true. Investment in IT is constant. Constant." (Supplier 2)

Clearly, e-health suffers from the lack of investment policies that would support long-term thinking about ICT. However, cost-efficiency (or lack thereof) in comparison to traditionally delivered services was not talked about by the respondents. Instead, they focused on streamlining administrative procedures and reaching patients in need. Purchases and investments seemed to stem primarily from a formal requirement (e.g. use of national insurance-verification system needs access to the Internet), a chance to get funding (mainly EU funds), or a desire to acquire something "new and modern-looking".

"And then they say 'Yes, we're getting [self-service] terminals for patients. [...]!' My goodness, why another contraption that will just stand there somewhere? What is it supposed to be doing?" (Supplier 2)

Part of the explanation may be that public health care is not ruled by free market logic, as explained by one of the suppliers:

"[...] it shows why solutions like e-registration are most often superfluous in the case of public hospitals. [...] I'm sorry, I misspoke. They're superfluous from the point of view of the hospital and ambulatory care managers. Because they're convinced, and that's how it really is. A hospital or an ambulatory clinic director knows that, if there isn't an e-registration, they're going to have a lot of patients." (Supplier 1)

2.6. HEALTH PROFESSIONALS' RESISTANCE

The medical community's attitude towards e-health and acceptance of specific solutions is of paramount importance for success (or failure) of e-health implementation. Consequently, medical professionals' reluctance may potentially be a serious barrier to e-health. Only one of the respondents was a doctor who is heavily involved in telemedical projects. The vast majority of the respondents were of the view that in general physicians hold an adverse attitude towards telemedicine. One of the interviewees pointed out that in the current financing scheme, procedures (not results) are contracted by the public payer. This encourages doctors to conduct services, not to cure patients. Introducing more transparency and control might not be welcomed by this professional group due to (assumed by the Supplier 1) cynical personal motivations and financing system's failure:

"[...] it's hard to say whether doctors would be at all interested in something like that [EHR] because of, let's put it that way, a not entirely healthy system of financing health care that functions in Poland. I mean, in Poland it is treating a patient, not curing a patient, that is financed." (Supplier 1)

Another respondent ascribed physicians' reserve to both economic fears and attachment to the principle of medicine as an art.

"[...] the doctors community has always been... mmm... distrustful of these solutions, naturally being afraid of losing their jobs... [...] it is generally thought that the doctors community has always been very cautious, they have always believed that despite all, [...] physician should examine the patient organoleptically and that seeing the patient through some camera somewhere out there, or an attempt at consultation on the basis of basic tests sent electronically [...]... they simply think it is not trustworthy and are afraid of it." (Supplier 2)

This notion is confirmed to a certain degree by research into medical professionals' attitudes towards various types of e-health. For example, Duplaga and Grysztar (2013) found out that physicians accept e-health solutions that serve education, administration and data transfer. However, their support for remote consultations is very low. However, Zgliczyński et al. (2013) presented results evidencing a more sympathetic attitude towards telemedicine (especially telemonitoring and cardiologic services). The main barriers in their view were the lack of financing and infrastructure. Both studies focused on relatively young doctors (around 40). The obvious contradiction between these two surveys suggests a need for further investigation. In the undergoing quantitative research (surveys) carried out as a part of the same project, physicians' resistance to telemedicine was noted by the physicians themselves. The phenomenon will be further analysed as it is particularly significant for the development of e-health in Poland.

CONCLUSIONS

The next few years will likely be a decisive period for e-health development in Poland. For a prolonged period, computerisation of health care has been plagued by underfunding, failed projects and delays. While some forms of e-health (e-registration, EHR) gained some popularity, telemedicine was at a stalemate, mainly because of its precarious legal status. Legal obstacles to any form of remote consultation involving a patient prevented the development of such services. It was particularly frustrating for suppliers of e-health solutions and experts in the field. In 2015, the legal stalemate was largely resolved, making the development of telemedicine possible.

Proactive steps taken by the national payer (NFZ) towards contracting telemedicine are signs that telemedicine (and likely other branches of e-health) has a good chance of going mainstream. It is worth noting that even if NFZ does not seem to have a comprehensive strategy for telemedicine (or it does not make it public), it certainly seems to have priorities concerning investment in certain specialities (geriatrics, cardiology, psychiatry). The national payer is also cautiously starting with small-scale pilots. The process of telemedicine reimbursement is at such early stages though that no information regarding the success of contracted services is yet available. Some doctors' reluctance to conduct consultation in this way, confirmed by both literature and the interviewees in this research, will certainly be tested. It is still too early to establish if it would constitute a barrier to e-health development. However, demographic changes, such as a new generation of doctors who regard ICT-based solutions as a norm, could influence the attitude of this professional group.

Since the introduction of the amendment to the Act on the System of Information in Health Care increased, and indeed unprecedented, media attention is given to patient data safety. As a result, previously ignored and potentially serious shortcomings have been uncovered in this area. This trend will probably continue as national EHR system is due (again) to be introduced. Tellingly, in interviews conducted before the legal changes took place, interviewees did not express many concerns for data safety, with some suppliers considering restrictive data protection regulations an obstacle to using newest technologies. Both existing (deficient) solutions and lack of appreciation for the issue may potentially prove to be obstacles to the development of e-health because of undermining of public trust in the safety of ICT in healthcare.

Basic IT infrastructure still is not universally present in Polish hospitals. It remains an open question how much should be invested in it, how to pay for IT specialists' salaries, for maintenance and updates. This barrier, mentioned by all categories of respondents, is likely to persist unless a national programme of e-health is prepared and implemented, securing funds for development of e-health nationwide. Further recognition of e-health services by NFZ, and contracting these kinds of services, may also contribute to investments in IT infrastructure.

LITERATURE

- Adamski, D. (2014). Overview of the national laws on electronic health records in the EU Member States. National Report for Poland. Brussels, Belgium: Milieu Ltd & Time.lex. Retrieved from http://ec.europa.eu/ health/ehealth/docs/laws_poland_en.pdf
- Bartczak, K., & Barańska, A. (2015). Analiza wykorzystywania systemów informatycznych przez polskie szpitale [Analysis of the use of information systems by Polish hospitals]. Acta Universitatis Nicolai Copernici Ekonomia, 46(2), 185-193. Retrieved from http:// doi.org/10.12775/AUNC_ECON.2015.010

- Bell, B., & Thornton, K. (2011). From promise to reality: Achieving the value of an EHR. *Healthcare Financial Management*, 65(2), 51-56.
- Braun, V., & Clarke, V. (2006). Using thematic analysis in psychology. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, *3*(2), 77-101.
- Duplaga M., Grysztar M. (2013), Poglądy lekarzy na temat przydatności systemów e-zdrowia [The views of doctors about the usefulness of e-health]. *Hygieia Public Health*, 48(4), 553-559. Retrieved from http:// www.h-ph.pl/pdf/hyg-2013/hyg-2013-4-553.pdf
- eHealth Policy (EU). Retrieved from http://ec.europa.eu/ health/ehealth/policy/index_en.htm
- EU Health Programme. (2014). Overview of the national laws on electronic health records in the EU Member States and their interaction with the provision of crossborder eHealth services. Brussels, Belgium: Milieu Ltd, & Time.lex. Retrieved from http://ec.europa.eu/ health/ehealth/docs/laws_report_recommendations_en.pdf
- European Commission. (2004). E-Health making healthcare better for European citizens: An action plan for a European e-Health Area. Retrieved from http:// eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ. do?uri=COM:2004:0356:FIN:EN:PDF
- European Commission. (2010). Risk management in the procurement of innovation Concepts and empirical evidence in the European Union Expert Group Report. Retrieved from http://ec.europa.eu/invest-inresearch/pdf/download_en/risk_management.pdf
- European Commission. (2013). *Horizon 2020 calls for eHealth projects launched*. Retrieved from http:// ec.europa.eu/digital-agenda/en/news/first-horizon-2020-calls-ehealth-projects-launched
- European Commission. (2014). European Innovation Partnerships – Innovation Union – European Commission. Retrieved from http://ec.europa.eu/research/innovation-union/index_en.cfm?pg=eip
- European Commission. (2015). *eHealth and Ageing*. Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/digital-agenda/ en/ehealth-and-ageing
- Iakovidis, I., Wilson, P., & Healy, J. C. (2004). Introduction: How We Got Here. In E-health: current situation and examples of implemented and beneficial e-health applications. Amsterdam, Netherlands: IOS Press.
- Karlińska, M. (2014). Informatyzacja opieki stacjonarnej w systemie ochrony zdrowia na przykładzie warszawskich szpitali publicznych [Computerization of in-patient care in the health system on the example of Warsaw's public hospitals]. Studia Ekonomiczne, 199, 99-106.
- Karlińska, M., Masiarz, P., & Mężyk, R. (2014). Przyspieszenie wdrażania technologii w regionalnej ochronie zdrowia dzięki finansowemu wsparciu UE – przykład województwa świętokrzyskiego [Acceleration of the implementation of technology in the regional health care thanks to the financial support of the EU – the Świętokrzyskie province case]. Collegium of Economic Analysis Annals, 35, 207-218.
- Klinger, K., & Janczura, M. (2016, November 23). GIODO powinien pójść do lekarza: Dane medyczne nie są zabezpieczane [Inspector General should go to the doctor: Medical data are not secured]. *GazetaPrawna.pl.* Retrieved from http://prawo. gazetaprawna.pl/artykuly/995326,giodo-danemedyczne-niezabezpieczone.html
- Król, T. (2015). Telemedycyna będzie finansowana przez NFZ [Telemedicine will be financed by the National Health Fund]. *Serwiszoz.pl*. Retrieved from https:// serwiszoz.pl/ittechnologiesprzet/telemedycynabedzie-finansowana-przez-nfz-2678.html
- Kumar, S., & Bauer, K. (2011). The business case for implementing electronic health records in primary care settings in the United States. *Journal of Revenue and Pricing Management*, 10(2), 119-131.
- MarketsandMarkets. (2015). Telehealth Market by Component (Hardware (Blood Glucose Meters), Software (Integrated), Services (Remote Monitoring, Real-time Interactions)), End User (Providers, Patients) & by Delivery Mode (On Premise, Web, & Cloud) – Trends & Global Forecast to 2020. Retrieved from http:// www.marketsandmarkets.com/Market-Reports/telehealth-market-201868927.html
- Ministerstwo Rozwoju Regionalnego [The Ministry of Regional Development]. (2012). Strategia Rozwoju Kraju 2020 [The National Development Strategy 2020]. Retrieved from https://www.mr.gov.pl/ media/3336/Strategia_Rozwoju_Kraju_2020.pdf
- Ministerstwo Zdrowia [Ministry of Health]. (2009). *Kierunki informatyzacji "e-Zdrowie Polska" na lata* 2011-2015 [Directions of computerization "e-Health *Poland" for 2011-2015*]. Retrieved from http://www2. mz.gov.pl/wwwfiles/ma_struktura/docs/ kierunki_e_zdrowie_09022011.pdf
- NFZ [NHF]. (2015). Projekt zarządzenia warunki zawierania i realizacji umów – świadczenia zdrowotne kontraktowane odrębnie [Draft Decree – conditions for conclusion and implementation of agreements – health services contracted separately]. Retrieved from http://www.nfz.gov.pl/zarzadzenia-prezesa/projektyzarzadzen/projekt-zarzadzenia-warunki-zawieraniai-realizacji-umow-swiadczenia-zdrowotne-kontraktowane-odrebnie,6385.html
- Rozporządzenie Ministra Zdrowia z dnia 8 marca 2012 r. w sprawie recept lekarskich [Regulation of the Minister of Health, dated 8 March 2012. On medical prescriptions] (Dz.U. 2012, poz. 260) 2012 (PL).
- Ustawa z dnia 9 października 2015 r. o zmianie ustawy o systemie informacji w ochronie zdrowia oraz niektórych innych ustaw [Act of 9 October 2015. Amending the act on the information system in the health care and some other acts] (Dz.U. 2015, poz. 1991) 2015 (PL).
- TOK FM/rynekaptek.pl. (2015). GIODO: e-recepty nie chronią danych osobowych [Inspector General: e-prescriptions do not protect personal data]. Retrieved from http://www.rynekaptek.pl/prawo/giodo-erecepty-nie-chronia-danych-osobowych,10730.html

- TVP.info. (2015). Konsultacje lekarskie za pomocą łączenia wideo. Telemedycyna wkracza do Polski [Medical consultations by combining video. Telemedycyna enters Poland]. Retrieved from http://www.tvp. info/21570820/lekarze-udziela-porady-za-pomocalaczenia-wideo-telemedycyna-wkracza-do-polski
- Zgliczyński, W., Pinkas, J., Cianciara, D., Sitarek, M., Berdyga, T., Nowicka-Wasilewska, J., & Kawwa, J. (2013). Telemedycyna w Polsce – bariery rozwoju w opinii lekarzy [Telemedicine in Poland – barriers to the development, in the opinion of doctors]. *Medycyna Ogólna i Nauki o Zdrowiu*, 19(4), 496-499. Retrieved from http://jml2012.indexcopernicus. com/fulltxt.php?ICID=1096968





received: 10 December 2016 accepted: 30 May 2017

pages: 73-81

FACTORS IMPACTING ON PATIENT COMPLIANCE WITH MEDICAL ADVICE: EMPIRICAL STUDY

Katarzyna Krot, João Pedro Sousa

ABSTRACT

The purpose of this paper to identify factors which have a bearing on compliance with medical advice in various age groups. The survey was conducted, using the CAWI method, on a representative sample of 1000 respondents who declared having used healthcare services in the previous six months. Control of competences is one of the strongest factors which is common for the oldest and youngest groups. Interestingly, trust in the integrity and honesty of doctors is significant for the youngest patients, i.e., the higher is the level of trust, the lower is the tendency to non-comply. Another type of trust is related to the benevolence of doctors and is significant to patients of the middle age group. Satisfaction is a significant predictor in the two oldest groups of patients. High levels of satisfaction seem to deter people from non-adherence to recommended treatment regimens. The results of the present study provide knowledge about the nature and diversity of factors behind patient compliance in various age groups.

KEY WORDS compliance with medical advice, doctor-patient relationship, trust, satisfaction

DOI: 10.1515/emj-2017-0016

Corresponding author:

Katarzyna Krot

Białystok University of Technology Management Department, Poland e-mail: k.krot@pb.edu.pl

João Pedro Sousa

Inst. Sup. Entre Vouga e Douro Unidade de Investigação e Internacionalização - Marketing Department, Portugal e-mail: j.sousa@doc.isvouga.pt

INTRODUCTION

The increase in the degree patient compliance with medical recommendations brings considerable clinical and economic benefits for both patients and entire healthcare systems. However, it is not an easy goal to achieve because of numerous factors that can influence the behaviour of patients. To encourage people to be compliant, service providers must identify the determinants of compliance with medical recommendations and understand what barriers may discourage patients from desirable behaviour patterns (Krueger et al., 2005; Golin et al., 2002). Numerous studies devoted to this issue concern patient factors, i.e. social and demographic characteristics of patients (Golin et al., 1996), economic and environmental determinants, and the significance of the type of illness (Catz et al., 2000). Considerable attention has also been paid to the influence the age of patients has on compliance, although such analyses usually concern selected medical conditions (Hinkin et. al., 2004; Michetti et. al., 2016; Krueger et. al., 2015). Research results indicate that with age patients become more obedient and scrupulously follow medical recommendations. However, such conclusions seem unsatisfactory when one considers the multidimensional consequences of failure to adhere to medical regimens. Therefore, this paper aims to identify factors that have a bearing on compliance with medical advice in various age groups based on results of representative surveys.

1. FACTORS DETERMINING COMPLI-ANCE WITH MEDICAL ADVICE

Compliance with medical advice is understood as the degree to which a patient's behaviour associated with taking medication, adherence to recommended diet, or other changes in lifestyle are consistent with the advice of their physician. This definition implies that the medical recommendations are correct and beneficial for the patient and that the patient's rational behaviour should mean following that advice (Roberson, 1992).

As research results suggest, patient compliance depends on a number of factors, which have been grouped into several categories: patient factors (Golin et al., 1996; Murphy et al., 2000; Roberts, 2000), characteristics (complexity) of treatment schedule (Cramer et al., 1989; Turner et al., 2000; Ostrop et al., 2000), nature of the doctor-patient relationship (Anderson, 1990; Rost, 1989; Kaplan et al., 1989), type of disease, social and environmental factors (Catz et al., 2000; Gordillo et al., 1999). Sometimes, the outcomes of research are ambivalent due to relatively low values of correlation coefficients (Vermeire et al., 2001). However, it has been indicated that older age, a higher level of education, higher socio-economic status, as well as being retired and married, are associated with better compliance with treatment (Thomas et al., 2006). Other positive factors include an accessible and comprehensible form of communicating medical information, continuity of healthcare, patient satisfaction, shorter intervals between appointments, and shorter waiting time (Thomas et al., 2006; Griffth, 1990).

Meanwhile, the complexity of advice regarding therapy methods and insufficient communication between doctors and patients are mentioned as the main reasons for non-compliance with treatment, particularly among older patients with memory impairment (Donovan, 1995).

Other potential ways to enhance the degree of patient compliance include the types of prescribed medications and techniques to encourage patients to take right doses. And yet, research results unequivocally disprove the efficiency of such practices. Simplification of drug treatment schemes, prescribing fewer medications to be taken at a given time, and development of longer-acting medicines result in simplified treatment regimens rather than in better adherence indicators (Vermeire et al., 2001).

It is the relationship that is established between a patient and a doctor that determines whether the former will comply with the latter's recommendations. However, the nature of this relationship is rather difficult to examine (Vermeire et al., 2001). This is particularly true as regards the duration and frequency of appointments and the quality of this relationship: attitudes of a physician towards patients, their respect for patient concerns, their empathy, and the manner of conveying information (DiMatteo, 1994). This last factor has been investigated in more detail. It turns out that a clear explanation of the correlation between treatment and disease increases the likelihood of good compliance with doctor's recommendations. On the other hand, describing the effects of therapy can adversely affect patient behaviour. Meanwhile, an educational approach aimed at helping patients understand treatment guidelines leads to better adherence to medical advice (Donovan, 1995).

Therefore, from the point of view of a patient, interpersonal skills of doctors are one of the key factors taken into account when assessing the performance of physicians (Anderson & Dedrick, 1990; Mead & Bower, 2000; Mercer et al., 2001; Assem & Dulewicz, 2014). Among these skills, one should mention the ability to inspire patient trust (Mechanic & Meyer, 2000; Hall et al., 2001; Maynard & Bloor, 2003; da Silva Terres et al., 2015). The character of the doctor-patient relationship is a crucial factor that enables the achievement of the desired health outcomes. Medical services belong to the category of high-consequence exchanges, i.e. are associated with difficult choices which might induce stress and strong emotional reactions (Botti et al., 2009; da Silva Terres et al., 2015). This explains why trust is so tremendously significant for healthcare services. Dugan et al. (2005) define it as the patient acceptance of dependence and belief that the doctor will ensure the provision of medical service with the patient's interest in mind (Hall et al., 2001; Gilson, 2003).

Lack of trust can contribute to patient dissatisfaction and a sense of threat to one's health (Zineldin, 2015). Nowadays, patients are increasingly better informed and more willing to participate in decisions regarding their health. As a result, the interdependence of doctors and patients is stronger, which means that trust is more dependent on communication, information conveyed during appointments and other factors which strengthen the reliability of doctors' actions (Rowe & Calnan, 2006; Assem & Dulewicz, 2014). The shift in the nature of the doctor-patient relationship from paternalism to partnership may significantly influence the attitude of patients towards health-related issues, including compliance to treatment. Decisions regarding the course of therapy are taken jointly after the patient has been appropriately informed of any relevant facts that enable him or her to take such decisions (Vermeire et al., 2001). Patient participation in the care-related decision-making is associated with positive outcomes, such as enhanced adherence, improved illness-related knowledge and health behaviour (Castroa et al., 2016; Bertakis & Azari, 2011). This type of involvement seems to be the optimal option both for the patients and doctors (Szymańska, 2016).

The results of a study by Thom (2001) emphasise the significance and impact of the trust in doctors on patient behaviour. According to the author, higher levels of trust ensure a greater likelihood of appropriate absorption of medical information as well as compliance to new drug regimens and acceptance of treatment methods and diagnostics. Krawczyńska (2013) points out that trust in physicians helps create positive patient attitudes to medical innovations and the degree in which they are used in therapy (despite information about the low efficacy of new medical procedures). Erosion of trust leads to other negative consequences, e.g. doubt in medical advice, selfmedication or modification of medical recommendations (Krot & Rudawska, 2016).

Moreover, research results indicate that distrust affects adherence by increasing treatment-related psychological distress and weakening treatment benefit beliefs (Thrasher et al., 2008). Distrust stemming from overgeneralisation is a neutral or even hostile attitude towards other unfamiliar members of society. The definition holds that distrust is expressed by such behaviours as guardedness, control (bureaucratic and legal), monitoring, and alertness. Finally, distrust is reflected in social restrictions, i.e. withdrawal from social bonds or business contacts, reluctance to cooperate or share resources (Lewicki & Mcallister, 1998). Generalised distrust results in an unwillingness to co-operate, which, in turn, weakens the social efficiency of the system.

Patient satisfaction is undoubtedly another factor behind the degree of patient compliance. Satisfaction has a strong impact on the health-related behaviours of patients. Study results show that contented patients are more conscientious when it comes to complying with their doctors' advice (McKinley et al., 1997) and follow the recommendations they have received (Grogan et al., 2000; Dang et al., 2013).

Meanwhile, dissatisfied patients change doctors more frequently, which not only disrupts the treatment process but is also costly for patients themselves as well as for the entire healthcare system (Baker, 1990; Andaleeb, 2001). Besides, satisfaction with a medical appointment is a vital aspect that influences further health-related decisions. Satisfied patients return to their doctors more often should such a need arise (Ramsaran-Fowdar, 2005).

2. Age of patients and compli-Ance with medical advice

The results of numerous studies clearly indicate that age is a strong predictor of one's beliefs about therapy effectiveness and adherence (Reynolds et al., 2004). Older age tends to be associated with significantly better medication adherence (Hinkin et al., 2004; Michetti et al., 2016; Krueger et al., 2015). The higher adherence amongst older patients might be due to their unwillingness to take risks related to their health (Michetti et al., 2016). Other authors point out that taking medication possibly requires less alteration in lifestyle for older people or these lifestyle alterations necessary for successful adherence are less burdensome for older individuals, who may be able to easier accommodate pill-taking into their daily lives. Older individuals are more likely to have prior experience taking medication for other age-related illnesses and, therefore, may already have become more accustomed to such a routine (Barclay et al., 2007).

Besides, older patients might have a greater awareness of mortality and thus have a stronger motivation to adhere to the advice of their physicians. Scrupulous compliance with medical instructions might partly contribute to the lengthening of these patients' lives, as well as explain the statistically significant difference between older and younger patients (Barclay et al., 2007).

The results of multivariate analyses prove that among younger patients, perceived treatment utility and heightened feelings of self-efficacy are both predictive of adherence. Younger patients believe in their own capabilities and must trust in the recommended treatment methods to follow medical recommendations. The outcomes of surveys among older patients are vastly different. It turns out that neither of the above variables influenced patient adherence to the recommendations of their doctors (Barclay et al., 2007).

3. RESEARCH METHODS

The studies conducted so far demonstrate that compliance with medical advice is strictly dependent on several determinants, both patient-related, including the demographic factors (Murphy et al., 2000; Roberts, 2000), and those related to the course of the therapeutic process (Ostrop et al., 2000; da Silva Terres et al., 2015). Despite some difficulty in identification of such a set of factors, age is definitely a variable to be taken into account (Krueger et al., 2015; Krivoy et al., 2015). Additionally, it seems that factors which impact patient behaviour can vary

Tab.	1.	Bibliographical	references
------	----	-----------------	------------

depending on the age of an individual, although little research has been devoted to this issue (Barclay et al., 2007). Therefore, the purpose of the present study is to attempt identifying the factors which determine compliance with medical advice in different age groups.

The statements used in the questionnaire, which measure each variable (trust, distrust, satisfaction, and medical compliance) have been developed based on literature study (Tab. 1). Each statement was presented to respondents with a five-degree Likert scale. The scales gauging the variables were verified by means of a factor analysis.

The survey was conducted in years 2015/2016, using the CAWI method, on a representative sample of 1000 respondents who declared having used healthcare services in the previous six months. Tab. 2 sums up the characteristics of the research sample.

4. RESEARCH RESULTS

Compliance with medical recommendations was analysed by means of statements on taking medications, following the schedules designed by doctors or recommended changes in lifestyle (on a five-point Likert scale from 'definitely agree' to 'definitely disagree'). Respondents declared they tended to adhere to medical advice, although some of them admitted that complying with treatment regimens could be troublesome. The greatest difficulties in following recommendations were related to changes in lifestyle, i.e. altering a diet or levels of physical activity (arithmetic mean 2.85). Moreover, patients occasionally forgot to

VARIABLE	BIBLIOGRAFICAL REFERENCES
Trust in doctor's competences	Anderson & Dedrick, 1990; Dugan, Hall & Trachtenberg, 2005
Control of doctor's competences	Anderson & Dedrick, 1990; Dugan, Hall & Trachtenberg, 2005
Trust in benevolence and emotional support	Anderson & Dedrick, 1990; Dugan, Hall & Trachtenberg, 2005
Belief that doctors act in the interest of patients	Anderson & Dedrick, 1990; Dugan, Hall & Trachtenberg, 2005
Trust in the quality of communication	Anderson & Dedrick, 1990; Dugan, Hall & Trachtenberg, 2005
Trust in the integrity and honesty of doctors	Anderson & Dedrick, 1990; Dugan, Hall & Trachtenberg, 2005
Adherence to Refills and Medications scale — ARMS — 13 statements	Kripalani et al., 2009
Distrust resulting from overgeneralisations	Skarżyńska, 2012
Patient satisfaction	Elleuch, 2008; Schee, Groenewegen & Friele, 2006; Trumble, O'Brien, O'Brien & Hartwig, 2006; van der Schee, Groenewegen & Friele, 2006

Source: authors' work based on literature review.

Tab. 2. Structure of research sample

INCOME	GENDER					
	NUMBER	PERCENT		NUMBER	PERCENT	
Up to PLN 1000	79	7.9	woman	600	60.0	
PLN 1001 to PLN 1400	91	9.1	man	400	40.0	
PLN 1401 to PLN 1800	108	10.8		AGE		
PLN 1801 to PLN 2000	110	11.0	18-24	76	7.6	
PLN 2001 to PLN 2500	74	7.4	25-34	176	17.6	
PLN 2501 to PLN 3000	122	12.2	35-44	175	17.5	
PLN 3001 to PLN 5000	158	15.8	45-59	287	28.7	
Over PLN 5000	126	12.6	0	200	20.0	
Difficult to say	44	4.4	Over 60	286	28.0	
PLACE OF RESIDE	NCE		LEVEL OF EDUCATION			
Village	335	33.5	primary	66	6.6	
Town up to 100,000 residents	340	34.0	vocational	182	18.2	
Town 100,000 - 499,000 residents	183	18.3	secondary	383	38.3	
Town over 500,000 residents	142	14.2	university	369	36.9	

Source: authors' work based on survey results.

take prescribed drugs (arithmetic mean 2.35), failed to fill a prescription (arithmetic mean 2.35), failed to take medication (arithmetic mean 2.37), or even discontinued treatment of their own accord (arithmetic mean 2.30).

Because the respondents were asked about a variety of behaviours relating to compliance with medical advice, the conducted factor analysis aimed at classifying that wide array of behaviours into relatively uniform subcategories. The factor analysis was performed with the varimax method. Each factor was given a category based on the value of factor loadings. For each identified category, statistical rigour was verified, which proved to be satisfactory as Cronbach's alfa equalled 0.64.

A category labelled 'patient disobedience' was identified among the studied behaviours, and meant an inclination to change drug dosage independently (Q6), stop taking medication altogether (Q7), or even abandon treatment (Q9) as well as refuse to comply with recommendations regarding lifestyle changes (Q12). This category also comprises failure to fill a prescription (Q3).

As previous research results indicate, there are several factors that impact the degree, to which medical recommendations are respected. Because of this, before analysing the outcomes of the discussed survey, it was assumed that 'patient disobedience' could be affected by: all the dimensions of trust in physi-

Tah	З	Results	of the	factor	analy	vcic
iau.	э.	nesuits	UI UIE	iactor	anan	y 51 5

VARIABLES	FACTOR - DISOBEDIENCE				
Q_3	0.61				
Q_6	0.54				
Q_7	0.76				
Q_9	0.70				
Q_12	0.42				

Source: authors' work based on survey results.

cians, generalised distrust, satisfaction, and demographic variables gender and education.

Patient confidence in their physicians, analysed by means of a five-point Likert scale, consisted of four dimensions confirmed by a factor analysis (varimax method). Each factor was given a category based on the value of factor loadings. Apart from trust in the competences of doctors, the conducted analysis allowed the author to identify four additional dimensions: control of competences, trust in benevolence and emotional support for patients, belief that doctors acted in the best interest of their patients, trust in the quality of communication, and trust in the integrity and honesty of doctors.

Like trust, distrust resulting from overgeneralisation was measured using a five-point Likert scale. Using a factor analysis, two dimensions were identified: relational distrust (Cronbach's alfa: 0.25) and distrust of strangers (Cronbach's alpha: 0.55). Tab. 4. Factors influencing adherence to medical advice among respondents up to 34 years of age: the regression model

VARIABLE	в*	ST. ERROR OF B*	В	ST. ERROR OF B	т(232)	Р			
Constant			11.40	2.16	5.27	0.00			
Control of competences	0.25	0.06	0.35	0.09	4.09	0.00			
Trust in integrity and honesty	-0.23	0.09	-0.24	0.09	-2.65	0.01			
Gender	-0.12	0.06	-0.99	0.47	-2.10	0.04			
Relational distrust	0.13	0.06	0.18	0.08	2.15	0.03			
R^2=0.19 F(6.232)=9.19 p<0.00 std. error of estimation: 3.60									

Source: authors' work based on survey results.

Tab. 5. Factors influencing adherence to medical advice among respondents aged 35-44 years: the regression model

VARIABLE	в*	ST. ERROR OF B*	В	ST. ERROR OF B	т(147)	Р			
Constant			14.41	3.01	4.77	0.00			
Satisfaction	-0.30	0.09	-0.19	0.06	-3.17	0.00			
Distrust of strangers	0.19	0.08	0.33	0.14	-2.34	0.02			
Trust in benevolence and emotional support	-0.19	0.09	-0.20	0.09	2.08	0.04			
R^2= 0.11 F(4.147)=4.28 p<0.00 std. error of estimation: 4.05									

Source: author's work based on survey results.

Satisfaction is a one-dimensional construct and was gauged using eight statements in a five-point Likert scale format (Cronbach's alpha: 0.85).

Bearing in mind the purpose of this paper, i.e. identification of factors determining patient compliance in particular age groups, a multiple regression analysis was performed, using the method of stepwise regression, where the tendency to disobey medical advice was the dependent variable, while the abovementioned determinants were independent variables, and the age of the respondents (divided into three categories: up to 34 years of age, 35–44 years and above, and over 45) was the grouping variable. As a result, three models containing statistically significant factors influencing patient compliance were obtained.

Three main dimensions of trust have a crucial impact on adherence to medical advice by the youngest respondents (up to 34 years of age): control of competences (positive correlation) and trust in the integrity and honesty of doctors (negative correlation), as well as relational distrust (negative correlation) and gender (Tab. 4). Among the youngest patients, control of competences is the strongest determinant of disobedience, i.e. the more a patient is inclined to verify the diagnoses provided by doctors, the more often one becomes insubordinate, changing treatment regimens of one's own accord. At the same time, the greater the declared distrust in relationships with others, the more proclivity to disobedience. Meanwhile, confidence in the integrity and honesty of doctors is a factor that prevents respondents from disobeying their medical recommendations. It is worth mentioning that among the youngest patients, it is men who are more likely to ignore medical advice.

In the second age group, i.e. people aged 35–44 years (Tab. 5), factors determining compliance with medical advice turned out to be slightly different. For these respondents, patient satisfaction as well as trust in the benevolence of doctors and emotional support proved to be statistically significant factors that influenced their adherence to medical recommendations. Moreover, their compliance was largely affected by their distrust of strangers: the higher it was, the greater was the 'independence' of patients.

As far as the oldest age group is concerned, patient compliance is determined firstly by control of competences (positive correlation), patient satisfaction (negative correlation), and the gender of the survey participants (Tab. 6). The greater is the need to control the diagnoses made by doctors, the higher is the likelihood that the patients will arbitrarily change treatment regimen. On the other hand, as the satisfaction of patients grows, their tendency to defy medical advice diminishes. Gender is a factor that determines patient compliance to slightly a lesser extent. Women show less inclination to disobey.

VARIABLE	в*	ST. ERROR OF B*	в	ST. ERROR OF B	т(474)	Р				
Constant			11.87	1.45	8.17	0.00				
Control of competences	0.18	0.04	0.28	0.07	3.92	0.00				
Satisfaction	-0.14	0.06	-0.10	0.04	-2.50	0.01				
Gender	-0.08	0.04	-0.71	0.39	-1.80	0.07				
R^2= 0.05 F(4.474)=6.67 p<0.00 std. error of estimation: 4.18										

Tab. 6. Factors influencing adherence to medical advice among respondents over 45 years of age: the regression model

Source: authors' work based on survey results.

In the last model, the r2 indicator amounts to 5%, which might mean that only 5 percent of the variability of the dependent variable patient compliance is explained by the independent variables, i.e. those included in the model. In the social sciences, where it is hard to specify such models, low R-square values are often expected. Consequently, researchers recommend considering such models be provided that the independent variables are statistically significant because only then their predictive value is confirmed. Possible doubts arise as to the precision of explanation, although in social sciences, this is less important (Bedeian & Mossholder, 1994).

CONCLUSIONS

Improving the degree, to which patients adhere to their medical advice has a great significance for the state of their health as well as the condition of the entire healthcare system. For this reason, numerous researchers have devoted their studies to this problem (Cramer et al., 1989; Vermeire et al., 2001; Golin et al., 2002). Interest in this research area is motivated not only by concern for the potential consequences of non-compliance with medical regimens but also stems from the variety of reasons for the 'insubordination' of patients. If we specify what these reasons are, it will be possible to prevent undesirable behaviours.

The age of a patient is a factor that determines the consistency of adherence to medical recommendations (Hinkin et al., 2004; Michetti et al., 2016; Krueger et al., 2015). This explains why attempts have been made to identify the factors that influence the level of patient disobedience in three age groups. As the results of previous research indicate, the reasons for willingness to comply can be found in the quality of the doctor-patient relationship, i.e., among other things, trust in the doctor (Thom, 2001), satisfaction with the medical appointment (McKinley et al., 1997; Grogan et al., 2000; Dang et al., 2013), and the overall distrust towards strangers (Thrasher et al., 2008).

Control of competences is one of the strongest factors which is common for the oldest and youngest groups. In both of these age groups, constant verification of doctors' decisions leads to a greater freedom of interpreting medical advice and introducing arbitrary changes to medical regimens, i.e. alterations in treatment methods, drug dosages, or even discontinuation of prescribed medications. Interestingly, trust in the integrity and honesty of doctors is significant for the youngest patients, i.e., the higher is the level of trust, the lower is the tendency to non-comply. Meanwhile, among older patients, this kind of trust is not important at all. Another type of trust is related to the benevolence of doctors and is significant to patients of the middle age group. Satisfaction is a significant predictor in the two oldest groups of patients. High levels of satisfaction seem to deter people from non-adherence to recommended treatment regimens.

The behaviour of patients, particularly younger ones, is also dependent on the level of distrust. However, in the youngest age group, relational distrust plays the most important role, while in the age group 35–44, distrust of strangers is more significant.

Having analysed the determinants of patient behaviour, one can conclude that the compliance of the youngest patients depends on the relational approach, i.e. the ability to build trust-based relationships with more or less familiar doctors or other strangers, to a greater extent than in the other age groups. In the age group 35–44, patients are more responsive to 'enjoyment', i.e. their level of obedience depends on a satisfying and congenial atmosphere. Meanwhile, the behaviour of the oldest patients is solely dependent on the character of their relationship with a doctor. The results of the present study confirm that age is a strong determinant of patients' adherence to medical advice. Additionally, they provide knowledge about the nature and diversity of factors that lie behind patient compliance in various age groups. This knowledge can prove particularly useful to doctors as it offers guidelines for creating such relationships with patients that will encourage and motivate them to follow the recommendations of their physicians.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The study has been conducted as part of the project S/WZ/2/2017 and financed by the Ministry of Science and Higher Education (MNiSW).

LITERATURE

- Anderson, L. (1989). Health care communication and selected psychological adherence in diabetes management. *Diabetes Care*, 13, 66-77.
- Anderson, L. A., & Dedrick, R. F. (1990). Development of the trust in physician scale: a measure to assess interpersonal trust in patient-physician relationships. *Psychological Reports*, 67(3), 1091-1100.
- Assem, B. V. D., & Dulewicz, V. (2014). Patient satisfaction and GP trustworthiness, practice orientation and performance. *Journal of Health Organization and Management*, 28(4), 532-547.
- Barclay, T. R., Hinkin, Ch. H., Castellon, S. A., Mason, K. I., Reinhard, M. J., Marion, S. D., Levine, A. J., & Durvasula, R. S. (2007). Age-associated predictors of medication adherence in HIV-positive adults. Health beliefs, self-efficacy, and neurocognitive status. *Health Psychology*, 26(1), 40-49.
- Bedeian, A. G., & Mossholder, K. W. (1994). Simple question, not so simple answer: Interpreting interaction terms in moderated multiple regression. *Journal of Management*, 20(1), 159-165.
- Bertakis, K. D., & Azari, R. (2011). Patient-centered care is associated with decreased health care utilization. *Journal of the American Board of Family Medicine*, 24, 229-239.
- Botti, S., Orfali, K., & Iyengar, S. S. (2009). Tragic choices: autonomy and emotional responses to medical decisions. *Journal of Consumer Research*, *36*(3), 337-352.
- Castroa, E. M., Van Regenmortelb, T., Vanhaechtd, K., Sermeusd, W., & Van Heckef, A. (2016). Patient empowerment, patient participation and patient-centeredness in hospital care: A concept analysis based on a literature review. *Patient Education and Counseling*, 99(12), 1923-1939. doi: 10.1016/j.pec.2016.07.026

- Catz, S., Kelly, J., Bogart, L., Benotsch, E., & McAuliffe, T. (2000). Patterns, correlates, and barriers to medication adherence among persons prescribed new treatments for HIV disease. *Health Psychology*, 19(2), 124-133.
- Cramer, J., Mattson, R. H., Prevey, M. L., Scheer, R. D., & Ouellette, V. (1986). How often is medication taken as prescribed? A novel assessment technique. *JAMA*, 261(22), 3272-3277.
- da Silva, M., Pizzutti dos Santos, T. C., & Basso, K. (2015). Antecedents of the client's trust in low- versus highconsequence decisions. *Journal of Services Marketing*, 29(1), 26-37.
- DiMatteo, M. R. (1994). Enhancing patient adherence to medical recommendations. *JAMA*, 271(1), 79-83.
- Donovan, J. L. (1995). Patient decision making. The missing ingredient in compliance research. *International Journal of Technological Assessment in Health Care*, 11(3), 443-455.
- Dugan, E., Trachtenberg, F., & Hall, M. A. (2005). Development of abbreviated measures to assess patient trust in a physician, a health insurer, and the medical profession. *BMC Health Services Research*, 64(5), 1-7.
- Elleuch A. (2008). Patient satisfaction in Japan. International Journal of Health Care Quality Assurance, 21(7), 692-705.
- Gilson, L. (2003). Trust and the development of health care as a social institution. *Social Science & Medicine*, 56(7), 1453-1568.
- Golin, C. E., DiMatteo, M. R., & Gelberg, L. (1996). The role of patient participation in the doctor visit. Implications for adherence to diabetes care. *Diabetes Care*, *19*(10), 1153-1164.
- Golin, C. E., Liu, H., Hays, R. D., Miller, L. G., Beck, C. K., Ickovics, J., Kaplan, A. H., & Wenger, N. S. (2002). A prospective Study of Predictors of Adherence to Combination Antiretroviral Medication. *Journal of General Internal Medicine*, 17(10), 756-765.
- Gonzalez, J. S., Penedo, F. J., Llabre, M. M., Durán, R. E., Antoni, M. H., Schneiderman, N., & Horne, R. (2007). Physical symptoms, beliefs about medications, negative mood, and long-term HIV medication adherence. *Annals of Behavioral Medicine*, 34(1), 46-55.
- Gordillo, V., Del Amo, J., Soriano, V., & Gonzalez-Lahoz, J. (1999). Sociodemographic and psychological variables influencing adherence to antiretroviral therapy. *AIDS*, 13(13), 1763-1769.
- Griffth, S. (1990). A review of the factors associated with compliance and the taking of prescribed medicines. *British Journal of General Practice*, 40(332), 114-116.
- Hall, M. A., Dugan, E., Zheng, B., & Mishra, A. K. (2001). Trust in physicians and medical institutions: what is it, can it be measured, and does it matter? *The Milbank Quarterly*, 79(4), 613-639.
- Hinkin, C. H., van Gorp, W. G., Satz, P., Marcotte, T., Durvasula, R. S., & Wood, S. (1996). Actual versus selfreported cognitive dysfunction in HIV-1 infection: Memory-metamemory dissociations. *Journal of Clinical Experimental Neuropsychology*, 18(3), 431-443.

- Kaplan, S. M., Greenfield, S., & Ware, J. (1989). Assessing the effects of physician-patient interaction on the outcomes of chronic disease. *Medical Care*, 27(3), 110-127.
- Krawczyńska, A. (2013). Związek pomiędzy zaufaniem do lekarza a postrzeganą jakością usługi medycznej [The relationship between trust in the doctor and the perceived quality of the medical service]. Acta Universitatis Lodziensis Folia Oeconomica, 287, 145-156.
- Krivoy, A., Balicer, R. D., Feldman, B., Hoshen, M., Zalsman, G., Weizman, A., & Shoval, G. (2015). The impact of age and gender on adherence to antidepressants: a 4-year population-based cohort study. *Psychopharmacology*, 232(18), 3385-3390.
- Krot, K., & Rudawska, I. (2016). The Role of Trust in Doctor-Patient Relationship: Qualitative Evaluation of Online Feedback from Polish Patients. *Economics* and Sociology, 9(3), 76-88. doi: 10.14254/2071-789X.2016/9-3/7
- Krueger, K. P., Berger, B. A., & Felkey, B. (2005). Medication adherence and persistence: A comprehensive review. *Advances in Therapy*, 22(4), 313-356.
- Krueger, K., Botermann, K. L, Schorr, S. G., Griese-Mammen, N., Laufs, U., & Schulz, M. (2015). Age-related medication adherence in patients with chronic heart failure: A systematic literature review. *International Journal of Cardiology*, 184(1), 728-735.
- Maynard, A., & Bloor, K. (2003). Trust and performance management in the medical marketplace. *Journal of the Royal Society of Medicine*, *96*(11), 532-539.
- Mead, N., & Bower, P. (2000). Patient-centredness: a conceptual framework and review of the empirical literature. Social Science and Medicine, 51(7), 1087-1110.
- Mechanic, D., & Meyer, S. (2000). Concepts of trust among patients with serious illness. *Social Science and Medicine*, 51(5), 657-668.
- Mercer, S., Watt, G., & Reilly, D. (2001). Empathy is important for enablement. *British Medical Journal*, 322(7290), 858-866.
- Michetti, P., Peyrin-Biroulet, L., Silverberg, M. S., Louis, E., Weinman, J., Sommer, J., Petersson, J., Pappalardo, B., & Nurwakagari, P. (2016). Effect of age on beliefs about and adherence to medications in patients with inflammatory bowel disease: result from the ALIGN study. Poster presentation: Clinical: Therapy & observation, P315.
- Murphy, D., Roberts, K., Marelich, W., & Hoffman, D. (2000). Barriers to antiretroviral adherence among HIV-Infected adults. *AIDS Patient Care*, 14(1), 47-58.
- Ostrop, N., Hallett, K., & Gill, J. (2000). Long-term patient adherence to antiretroviral therapy. *Annals of Pharmacotherapy*, 34(6), 703-709.
- Reynolds, N. R., Testa, M. A., Marc, L. G., Chesney, M. A., Neidig, J. L., Smith, S. R., Vella, S., & Robbins, G. K. (2004). Factors influencing medication adherence beliefs and self-efficacy in persons naive to antiretroviral therapy: a multicenter, cross-sectional study. *AIDS and Behaviour*, 8(2), 141-150.

- Roberson, M. H. (1992). The meaning of compliance: patient perspectives. *Qualitative Health Research*, *2*, 7-26.
- Roberts, K.J. (2000). Barriers to and facilitators of HIVpositive patients' adherence to antiretroviral treatment regimens. *Aids Patient Care STDS*, 14, 155-68.
- Rost, K. (1989). The influence of patient participation on satisfaction and compliance. *The Diabetes Educator Journal*, 15(2), 134-138.
- Rowe, R., & Calnan, M. (2006). Trust relations in health care the new agenda. *The European Journal of Public Health*, *16*(1), 4-6.
- Schoenthaler, A., Montague, E., Manwell, L. B., Brown, R., Schwartz, M. D., Linzer, M. (2014). Patient-Physician Racial/Ethnic Concordance and Blood Pressure Control: The Role of Trust and Medication Adherence. *Ethnicity & Health*, 19(5), 565-578.
- Szymańska, E. (2016). Consumer participation in the health tourism innovation process. *Economics and Management*, 8(4), 28-38.
- Thom, D. H. (2001). Physician behaviors that predict patient trust. *The Journal of Family Practice*, 50(4), 323-328.
- Thom, D. H., Kravitz, R. L., Bell, R. A., Krupat, E., & Azari, R. (2002). Patient trust in the physician relationship to patient request. *Familly Practice*, 19(5), 476-483.
- Thomas, H., Wroth, M. D., & Pathman, D. E. (2006). Primary Medication Adherence in a Rural Population: The Role of the Patient-Physician Relationship and Satisfaction with Care. *Journal of the American Board Family Medicine*, 19(5), 478-486.
- Thrasher, A. D., Golin, C. E., & Zimmer, C. (2008). Discrimination, Distrust, and Racial/Ethnic Disparities in Antiretroviral Therapy Adherence Among a National Sample of HIV-Infected Patients. *Journal* of Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndromes, 49(1), 84-93.
- Trumble, S. C., O'Brien, M. L., O'Brien, M., & Hartwig, B. (2006). Communication skills training for doctors increases patient satisfaction. *Clinical Governance: An International Journal*, 11(4), 299-307.
- Turner, B., Newschaffer, C., Zhang, D., Cosler, L., & Hauck, W. (2000). Antiretroviral use and pharmacy-based measurement of adherence in postpartum HIV infected women. *Medical Care*, 38(9), 911-925.
- Van der Schee, E., Groenewegen, P. P., & Friele, R. D. (2006). Public trust in health care: a performance indicator? *Journal of Health Organization and Management*, 20(5), 468-476.
- Vermeire, E., Hearnshaw, H., Van Royen, P., & Denekens, J. (2001). Patient adherence to treatment: three decades of research. A comprehensive review. *Journal of Clinical Pharmacy and Therapeutics*, 26(5), 331-342.
- Zineldin, M. (2015). Determinants of patient safety, satisfaction and trust. *Clinical Governance: An International Journal*, 20(2), 82-90.





received: 5 December 2016 accepted: 5 June 2017

pages: 82-89

USING TOOLS OF STRATEGIC MANAGEMENT IN MEDICAL FACILITIES OF LUBLIN REGION

MAGDALENA JAWORZYNSKA

ABSTRACT

The purpose of this article is to evaluate the use of tools of strategic management in hospitals in Lublin region.

The study was conducted among 14 medical entities from the area of Lublin Voivodeship. The survey was addressed to economic directors or chief accountants of health care facilities and sent by post. The questionnaire was also helpful in conducting an in-depth interview as it provided a required structure. As part of the interviews with managers of health care facilities, information beyond the questionnaire was acquired, e.g. about the mission. According to studies, most health care facilities develop strategic plans (71.4%). For 21.4% of the studied facilities, the strategic plan is known mainly to management. In contrast, 28.6% of entities do not have a strategic plan. The presented results of the research can increase the effectiveness of activities in each area of the health care facility, continuous process improvement and rapid response to changes in the environment.

KEY WORDS medical facilities, hospitals, strategic management

DOI: 10.1515/emj-2017-0017

Corresponding author:

Magdalena Jaworzynska

Maria Curie-Sklodowska University in Lublin, Faculty of Economics, Poland e-mail: magdalena.jaworzynska@ umcs.lublin.pl

INTRODUCTION

In recent years, healthcare changes in general and those relating to the system of financing, the increase in the accountability of management of medical entities for their performance in particular, have posed new challenges for health care facilities (Kogut, 2009).

In their present form, health care entities operate on the border of the public sector and business sector, and although they have to fulfil a socially important mission in helping all citizens of our country, their daily operation must be economically efficient (Jarosinski, 2014).

If these entities want to manage the existing resources more efficiently and want to respond to changes occurring in the environment in a better and more efficient manner, they must, on the one hand, build business models, and on the other hand, properly implement them through strategies.

The purpose of this article is to evaluate the use of tools of strategic management in hospitals in Lublin region.

1. LITERATURE REVIEW

The transfer of management practices from business firms in private or for-profit sector to hospitals has a long history, dating back to the beginning of the twentieth century. It began with the advocacy of scientific management principles for hospitals and continues at present as hospitals are admonished to adopt practices such as diversification and total quality management. While the specific practices have changed, the claims that their adoption will better hospital management, improve efficiency and even assure the survival of hospitals have endured (Arndt & Bigelow, 2000).

The basic principles of the strategy were described, among others, by Sun Tzu, Homer, Euripides and many other ancient strategists and writers (Swayne, Duncan & Ginter, 2012).

'Strategy' is a word with many meanings and all of them are relevant and useful to those who are charged with setting a strategy for their corporations, businesses, or organisations.

Alfred D. Chandler defined a strategy as 'the determination of the basic long-term goals and objectives of an enterprise, and the adoption of courses of action and the allocation of resources for carrying out these goals' (Chandler, 1962).

Michael Porter defined a competitive strategy as 'a broad formula for how a business is going to compete, what its goals should be, and what policies will be needed to carry out those goals' (Porter, 1986).

Henry Mintzberg indicated that a strategy is a plan, a pattern, a position, a perspective and, in a footnote, he indicated that it can also be a ploy, a manoeuvre intended to outwit a competitor (Mintzberg, 1994).

A more recent entry appears in the Strategic Planning for Public and Non-profit Organisations, published in 1996 by John Bryson. He defines a strategy as 'a pattern of purposes, policies, programs, actions, decisions, or resource allocations that define what an organisation is, what it does, and why it does it' (Bryson, 1996). In the literature on the subject, there are many approaches. For the purpose of this paper, the definition of a strategy proposed by Gierszewska was adopted. An organisational strategy is a general programme for defining and implementing the objectives of the entity and the performance of its mission, which contains a system at the time of the reaction of the entity to its surroundings (Gierszewska, 2012).

Formulating the strategy and its implementation is the interest of strategic management.

Many variations of a strategic management model have emerged in both the business and healthcare sectors, but the basic model has remained relatively unchanged since its inception. Simyar, Lloyd-Jones, and Caro tailored the process to healthcare strategic management: identify the current position of an organisation, including the present mission, long-term objectives, strategies, and policies; analyse the environment; conduct an organisational audit; identify the various alternative strategies based on relevant data; select the best alternative; gain acceptance; prepare long- and short-range plans to support and carry out the strategy and implement the plan and conduct an on-going evaluation (Simyar, Lloyd-Jones & Caro, 1988).

Strategic management has been the interest of managers of health care facilities for many years. Unfortunately, under the Polish conditions, the procedure for creating a strategy is forced on many hospitals by the legal system and in many cases proved to be impossible to implement; consequently, managers could not utilise the strategic control.

Therefore, actions should be considered to ensure the strategic management of a medical facility is to bring the expected results. The principles of building a strategy in relation to health care facilities can be limited to a few conditions (Briman, 2002):

- the health care facility must have a well-organised system of internal information,
- the health care facility must determine its future position as precisely as possible, using all available sources of knowledge and possibilities to influence the environment,
- the health care facility must determine the internal conditions for implementing the strategy, and, therefore, the available resources,
- the health care facility must make the best possible choice from several variants of the strategy developed jointly by the management, establishing bodies and employees. To select variants, it is necessary to extract some key determinants, significantly affecting the future of the hospital,

- the health care facility must develop a strategic plan, that is a path of reaching the proposed solutions, using existing resources,
- the health care facility management must obtain the support of the staff for the introduced strategy,
- the health care facility management should provide the ongoing supervision and monitoring of progress in the realisation of the strategy at each stage of the strategy implementation, and later, at the stage of its realisation.

These measures not only guarantee the development of a good strategy but also a stable future and lower risks associated with changes in the environment.

2. RESEARCH METHODS

The need for analyses in the scope of using tolls of strategic management in the health care facilities requires the prior presentation of the general characteristics of the studied sample.

Of the 40 questionnaires sent out, 14 completed questionnaires were returned, representing a response rate of 35 percent. Studies were undertaken in 2012.

The study looked at 14 medical entities from the area of Lublin Voivodeship. All the studied hospitals provide stationary diagnostic, therapeutic and rehabilitation services within the scope of their activities. Individual hospitals differ in the number of wards, number of beds, number of employees, organisational structure and the amount of financial resources at their disposal.

The survey was addressed to economic directors or chief accountants of health care facilities and sent by post. The questionnaire was also helpful in conducting an in-depth interview as it provided a required structure. As part of the interviews with managers of health care facilities, information beyond the questionnaire was acquired, e.g. about the mission.

In nearly 80% of facilities, the main founding body for the studied health care facilities was their local government administration. 14% of the facilities were established by state medical universities and one health care facility was established by a government administration body, i.e. the Ministry of Defence.

Most of the studied facilities were located in a town (43%), 35% facilities were located in Lublin,

and the remaining facilities (21%) operated in communal centres.

The largest number of the studied health care facilities was characterised by the number of beds above 500 (28.7%). In terms of the number of beds, health care facilities had from 301 to 400 and 401 to 500 (21.4% each) of beds. Furthermore, it should be noted that in the studied sample of facilities, there are no small entities with up to 50 beds.

3. RESEARCH RESULTS

Changes that can be observed in the health care system cause the need for professional management in health care facilities with the use of modern tools, both on the strategic and operational level.

According to studies, most health care facilities develop strategic plans (71.4%). For 21.4% of the studied facilities, the strategic plan is known mainly to management. In contrast, 28.6% of entities do not have a strategic plan. This may be because these plans are not regarded as helpful in the facility management but rather as a requirement of various authorities.

An important thing that enables the design of adequate strategic plans is the appropriate diagnosis of the health care facility, which includes internal and external factors. This applies both to the general and target environment — institutions and organisations directly cooperating with the hospital, which includes, e.g., health care payers (Talaga, 2004).

The studied health care facilities use a variety of methods and tools in analysing the environment for the purposes of strategic management.

The most common tool used in strategic management is the analysis of strengths and weaknesses (64.2% of respondents). The SWOT analysis, according to interviews with facility managers, makes it possible to determine through further analyses how to use strengths of the facility to take advantage of opportunities emerging in the environment, and what to do to improve weaknesses. 42.9% of the studied health care facilities use the break-even point analysis. Few health facilities carry out the PEST analysis (14.3% of respondents), which helps to identify the main factors affecting the functioning of the health care sector in each of the spheres: political, economic, social and technological. None of the surveyed health care facilities applies the balanced scorecard. This may indicate a relatively low knowledge of this tool among health care managers.

The strategic analysis begins with an analysis of the external environment and the analysis of the health care facility. The results of this analysis provide the basis for determining the mission and goals of the health care facility, and these, in turn, are used to determine the strategy.

The strategy of a health care facility is based largely on shaping the relationship between the organisation and the environment, which requires the determination of its long-term goals (Marciniak, 1998). The environment of the health care facility has a very large impact on its functioning. Half of the analysed entities evaluate the environment as varied, the other half as stable or rarely changing. Only for one health care facility, the volatility of the economic environment was so high that the environment was rated as turbulent. Market conditions, under which most of the studied health care facilities operated, forced these entities to apply constant changes and systematic actions to adapt to new criteria of the functioning in the environment.

Under such variable conditions, it is very difficult to operate and plan any measures to improve efficiency and profitability because the possible consequences on the facility resulting from the present and future changes in the environment cannot be fully predicted.

The studied health care facilities must assess factors that affect the strategic management in the entity. The assessment was made according to a four-point scale, from 0 to 3, where 0 meant not taking a given factor into account, and 3 meant great importance, so it was the highest weight. The average scores for the six areas of the macro environment in the studied group of health care facilities are shown in Tab. 1.

Based on the research, in the development of a strategy of the surveyed health care facilities, politi-

Tab. 1. Summary of average assessments attributed to factors that affect a strategy in the studied health care facilities

SPECIFICATION	Assessment			
Political and legal factors	2.0			
Economic factors	1.7			
Socio-cultural factors	0.6			
Technological factors	2.0			
Demographical factors	1.2			
Epidemiological factors	1.6			

Source: own study based on surveys.

cal-legal and technological factors are the most important, while social and cultural factors are of least importance.

Among technological factors, the most relevant to health care facilities are new techniques and diagnostic procedures (the average score of 2.1) and new treatment techniques (the average score of 2.0). Health care institutions wanting to be more competitive have to consider technological factors. The management should be kept abreast of new technologies which have appeared on the market and assess whether they would be useful in the facility and how to obtain them.

From among the political and legal factors, the most important were the of healthcare reform (the average score of 2.7), change in the healthcare policy (the average score of 2.6) and the volatility of regulations and legal norms (the average score of 2.3). It can be noted that these factors pose some threat. In the recent period, we observed the instability of legal regulations, more rigorous rules of contracting and settling health care benefits, as well as limiting them.

Economic factors comprise an important group of factors. The most important for the studied entities were the economic situation (the average score of 2.3), inflation (the average score of 1.9), the distribution of income of the population (the average score of 1.8) and the availability of loans (the average score of 1.8).

Based on these studies, it can be stated that political and legal as well as technological factors, rather than financial factors, have a key influence on the operation of the studied health care facilities, and, therefore, their strategies.

The most important player in the environment of health care facilities is the payer that determine the type and the number of services as well as their price to be contracted with the hospital. And without a contract with the National Health Fund, the hospital would not exist, because the contract provides approx. 95% of the revenue of the entity.

The policy pursued by the National Health Fund had and continues to have a decisive impact on the operation of health care facilities.

As it is clear from the conducted studies, as much as 71.4% of respondents are dissatisfied with the cooperation with the National Health Fund. The most important problems that health care facilities had to face because of the policies adopted and implemented by the National Health Fund, according to managers of the studied health care facilities, were:

- non-payment by the National Health Fund for all the realised benefits, despite a huge financial surplus secured by the Head Office,
- not paying for migration, i.e. benefits realised for residents of other voivodeships,
- the need to reduce admissions and the level of provided benefits,
- increasingly higher requirements of NFZ with the unchanged or even reduced level of funding,
- rules for the performance of agreements related to the central reporting necessitate multiple copying and manual entering of data into the reporting system of the National Health Fund, even though it is nowadays unacceptable for a computer system to function without the possibility of loading data recorded in another system, having in mind millions of zlotys spent each year for computerisation by the National Health Fund. After conducting strategic analysis, the next stage

is to formulate the mission and goals of the organisation based on the analysis.

To implement financial and strategic plans, actions should be taken based on targets defined by health care facilities.

The overall goal of the operation of the health care facility is expressed in its mission. In practice, not all studied health care facilities formulate its mission. Defining the proper mission, adequate to market opportunities, may be an element of competitive advantage in the market of medical services.

The next step is determining goals and objectives, and then defining strategies to achieve and implement them.

The objectives of health care facilities should be short-term, due to the nature of the policies imposed by the National Health Fund.

The studied health care facilities formulated the following goals and objectives in their statutes:

- providing patients with high-quality medical services with full respect for the rights of the patient,
- development of medical activities of health care facilities by extending the scope, increasing the availability and number of provided medical services, particularly outpatient services and short-stay hospitalisations,
- reliable implementation of the terms of the agreement concluded with the National Health Fund,
- maintaining mutual respect and trust with partners,

- ensuring security in the environments of health care facilities by knowingly managed risk,
- efficient and environmentally friendly management of resources,
- providing employees with a safe working environment, conditions for professional development and a sense of belonging and responsibility in the creation of the position and image of the health care facility,
- fulfilling legal requirements.

After analysing the objectives of the surveyed health care facilities, we can conclude that they coincide with the mission.

Goals can be achieved taking required actions and using specific resources. This involves the implementation of the strategy.

The current strategy can have a physical and financial aspect. The resources launched during real processes require financing.

If we consider the financial aspect, from the point of view of the health care facility, whose main objective is to balance costs with revenues and maintain the financial liquidity, the answer to the following questions will be important: 'How to hold out on the market of medical services, how to maintain relative liquidity or how to rationalise costs?' Health care facilities can plan strategic financial objectives, such as the revenue growth, cost reduction, improved efficiency, and better use of resources (Kludacz, 2009).

Based on the study, the strategic financial objectives of the surveyed health care facilities primarily related to the reduction of costs of the entities (64.3% of respondents).

Health care facilities should consider how to translate their strategy into action. The strategic scorecard and the strategy map are helpful tools. Unfortunately, none of the surveyed health care facilities has an implemented strategic scorecard. An analysis of the activities of the surveyed entities demonstrates that health care facilities have elements of strategic scorecards; however, they have not been transformed into a system. There is no comprehensive approach to strategy in the surveyed health care facilities.

Possible improvement of this process should be considered. One should start by building a strategy map that includes strategic objectives placed in four perspectives: financial, patients, processes and development.

The strategy map shows the logic of achieving the primary goal of the organisation, i.e. the mission. Health care facilities are created to serve public purposes and provide services to all or some groups of the society. Therefore, the primary purpose of these entities is to meet the needs of certain groups, rather than generate profit. In the surveyed health care facilities, the perspective of the patient is perceived, because the entities are concerned with the satisfaction of patients and availability of services. These facilities need to think about how to adjust the range of services to local needs and strengthen their reputation. However, to achieve this, facilities will have to improve organisational processes. They will need to improve patient care, the implementation of programmes to enhance the quality and operational efficiency. The study shows that 85.7% of respondents use metrics specific to the perspective of internal processes, such as bed occupancy rate on the average length of stay in the hospital bed.

Other areas are important for the realisation of these goals as well. Since the organisational processes are performed by employees, health care facilities will have to ensure the appropriate level of staff qualifications and its satisfaction. They should also provide support to their employees in the use of information systems that will be helpful in improving the implemented organisational processes.

In all the surveyed health care facilities, the financial perspective is perceived. A typical goal in this perspective is the financial condition. Therefore, the surveyed health care facilities should pay attention both to growth strategies and efficiency strategies.

As it is clear from the research, health care facilities place a greater emphasis on efficiency strategies rather than growth strategies.

4. DISCUSSION OF THE RESULTS

The study shows that the studied health care facilities did not use modern tools helpful in strategic management. It may be because the payer — the National Health Fund — is not a suitable partner enabling to build an appropriate strategy for health care facilities. It would seem that with the ever-changing conditions of the environment, health care facilities should pay attention to modern tools allowing to make more accurate decisions.

According to the undertaken studies, the SWOT analysis is one of the most common tools in strategic management, e.g. in the Netherlands, more than 80% of health managers in hospitals, home care organisations and nursing homes are reported to use the SWOT analysis as part of their strategic process (van Wijn-gaarden, Scholten & van Wijk, 2012).

Research evidence demonstrates that the improvement of strategic planning practices of hospitals can be effective, but many health care organisations have difficulties in implementing their Strategic Plan to result in successful performance (Zuckerman, 2006; Adams, 2005).

If health care facilities construct strategic plans, it is not a result of the cooperation with the National Health Fund. Most often, health care facilities treat these documents not as a tool in the management of the facility, but as a requirement of various authorities. Consequently, such financial plans are often of low quality.

The National Health Fund poses increasing demands regarding the implementation of various types and ranges of services, constantly changes the rules of operation and cooperation, which do not have any tangible benefits but rather complicate the settlements. Consequently, in such a turbulent environment, the most important focus on the value to the patient thing is lost.

The study shows that mission statements, visions and goals are among the most poorly understood strategic management tools available to organisations. Also, both the hospital's mission and vision statements, as well as clearly defined objectives, are related to the improved performance, staff behaviour, and staff motivation (Bart, 2004).

Healthcare needs to define its own stage four strategic planning qualities. Unique considerations might include the following (Ginter & Swayne, 2006):

- some strategic alternatives available to non-health care organisations may not be realistic for many health care organisations,
- health care organisations have unique cultures that influence the style of and participation in strategic planning,
- health care has always been subject to considerable outside control,
- society and its values place special demands on health care organisations.

The study shows that none of the surveyed health care facilities applies modern tools of strategic management. The use of the Balanced Scorecard in the public sector is shown to be beneficial since it improves and enhances aspects of performance, strategy, alignment, communication, resource allocation, decisionmaking and competitiveness. The Balanced Scorecard is a tool built to harmonise actions and strategic plans into a consistent control system. Since the BSC philosophy is to learn from own actions, teamwork and follow up strategy, this tool puts a heavy emphasis on clear communication of objectives and priorities. In short, being flexible and dynamic, the BSC shows what must be done (Cretu, Gheonea & Ivan, 2015).

CONCLUSIONS

A decision about the future of a hospital requires confrontation of information about surroundings that determine the possibilities of the hospital, expounded through kept reserves, abilities, and their configurations. Consequently, a strategic analysis is of utmost importance. Due to the carefully conducted strategic analysis, a hospital can define:

- tasks that must be addressed as well as opportunities and threats that emerge in the surrounding environment,
- possibilities arising in the surrounding environment,
- the present and future position in the managed market of health certificates,
- the projected strategy that must be implemented, answering the challenges and flowing the chances arising from its immediate and more distant environment.

In order to operate in a turbulent environment, health care facilities must have the ability to flexibly adapt to changes. In addition, these entities are forced to compete on the basis of principles of a free market economy. Therefore, managers should think in strategic terms. In planning the future of their health care facility, managers must have a range of information about the environment of the entity, its resources, and skills.

LITERATURE

- Adams, J. (2005). Successful strategic planning: creating clarity. *Journal of Healthcare Information Management*, 19(3), 24-31.
- Arndt, M., & Bigelow, B. (2000). The transfer of Business Practices into Hospitals: History and Implications. In J. D. Blais, M. D. Fottler, G. T. Savage (Eds.), Advances in Health Care Management, (pp. 339-368). New York, USA: Elsevier Science Inc.
- Bart, C. K., & Hupfer, M. (2004). Mission statements in Canadian hospitals. *Journal of Healthcare Information Management*, 18(2-3), 92-110.

- Briman, J. (2002). Nowoczesne koncepcje i metody zarządzania [Modern concepts and methods of management]. Warszawa, Poland: PWE.
- Bryson, J. M. (1995). Strategic Planning for Public and Nonprofit Organizations. San Francisco, USA: Jossey-Bass.
- Chandler, A., (1962). Strategy and Structure: Chapters in the History of the American Industrial Enterprise. Massachusetts, USA: M.I.T.
- Cretu, C., Gheonea, V., & Ivan, A. (2015). Balanced Scorecard – Strategic Management Tool of Performance in Public Institutions. *Acta Universitatis Danubius*. *Œconomica*, 11(1), 137-148.
- Gierszewska, G. (2000). Zarządzanie strategiczne [Strategic management]. Warszawa, Poland: Wydawnictwo Wyższej Szkoły Przedsiębiorczości i Zarządzania.
- Ginter, P. M., & Swayne, L. E. (2006). Moving Toward Strategic Planning Unique to Helathcare. Fontiers of Health Services Management, 23(2), 33-34.
- Jarosiński, M. (2014). Analiza rynku usług medycznych [Analysis of the medical service market]. In M. Jarosiński, S. Winch (Eds.), Zarządzanie podmiotami leczniczymi przekształconymi w spółki prawa handlowego [Management of medical entities transformed into commercial law companies], (pp. 43-57). Warszawa, Poland: Szkoła Główna Handlowa w Warszawie.
- Kludacz, M. (2009). Zrównoważona karta wyników i możliwości jej zastosowania w szpitalach [Balanced scorecard and its applicability in hospitals]. In R. Lewandowski, R. Walkowiak, M. Kautsch (Eds.), Współczesne wyzwania menedżerskie w ochronie zdrowia [Modern challenges of management in health care], (pp. 15-23). Olsztyn, Poland: Olsztyńska Wyższa Szkoła Informatyki i Zarządzania.
- Kogut, J. (2009). System informacji kosztowej w publicznym zakładzie opieki zdrowotnej [System of cost information in a public health care facility]. In T. Kiziukiewicz (Ed.), Zasoby i procesy w rachunkowości jednostek gospodarczych [Resources and processes in business units accountancy]. Warszawa, Poland: Difin.
- Marciniak, J. (1998). Biznesplan. Poradnik metodyczny dla kierownictw samodzielnych publicznych zakładów opieki zdrowotnej [Business plan. A methodological guide for managers of independent public healthcare institutions]. Poznań, Poland: Termedia.
- Mintzberg, H. (1994). *The Rise and Fall of Strategic Planning*. New York, USA: The Free Press.
- Porter, M. (1986). *Competitive Strategy*. Boston, USA: Harvard Business School Press.
- Radkowska, J., & Radkowski, K. (2006). Marketing usług w teorii i praktyce [Marketing services in theory and practice]. Legnica, Poland: Stowarzyszenie na Rzecz Rozwoju Państwowej Wyższej Szkoły Zawodowej im. Witelona w Legnicy "Wspólnota Akademicka".
- Simyar, F., & Lloyd-Jones, J. (1988). Strategic Management in the Health Care Sector Towards the Year 2000. Englewood Cliffs, USA: Prentice-Hall.

- Swayne, L. E., Duncan, W. J., & Ginter, P. M. (2012). Zarządzanie strategiczne w ochronie zdrowia [Strategic management in health care]. Warszawa, Poland: Wolters Kluwer.
- Talaga, J. (2004). Obszary zarządzania strategicznego i operacyjnego szpitalem [Areas of strategic and operational management of the hospital]. In M. Głowacka (Ed.), Zarządzanie zakładem opieki zdrowotnej - wybrane konteksty teoretyczno-praktyczne [Management of healthcare facilities - selected theoretical and practical contexts]. Poznań, Poland: Termedia.
- Van Wijngaarden, J. D., Scholten, G. R., & van Wijk, K. P. (2012). Strategic analysis for health care organizations, the suitability of the SWOT-analysis. *International Journal of Health Planning and Management*, 27(1), 34-49.
- Zuckerman, A. M. (2006). Advancing the state of the art in healthcare strategic planning. *Frontiers of Health Services Management*, 23(2), 3-15.





received: 30 December 2016 accepted: 5 June 2017

pages: 90-96

FACTORS INFLUENCING TEAMWORK IN HEALTH CARE

MICHAŁ MIJAL, MAŁGORZATA WINTER

ABSTRACT

The purpose of this paper is to analyse different views on interpersonal relations and team composition among managers and medical professionals with respect to the transition of professional roles in healthcare in Poland.

To achieve that goal, a description based on a quantitative and qualitative questionnaire was conducted. Since the questionnaire covered various areas of health care, only its small fraction was used for the analysis.

The main result is that most of the medical professionals and medical managers consider technology to be the single most important external factor influencing the team work efficiency and team composition in health care, and the managers consider skillset as the crucial factor determining whether a person would be a good team member. Based on the literature on professional roles in health care and their evolution in recent years, one can assume that constant development and lifelong learning would play a significant role in the healthcare systems reform. The findings are an important contribution to the discussion of the healthcare reform and its possible directions in future years as well a reference point for policy makers.

KEY WORDS health care, professional roles, teamwork, managers and professionals, perspectives

DOI: 10.1515/emj-2017-0018

Corresponding author:

Michał Mijal

The University of Warsaw, Faculty of Management, Chair of Organisational Theory, Poland e-mail: mijal@wz.uw.edu.pl

Małgorzata Winter

The University of Warsaw, Faculty of Management, Chair of Finance and Accounting, Poland e-mail: mwinter@wz.uw.edu.pl

INTRODUCTION

The determinants of teamwork efficiency have been researched by many scientists. Depending on the perspective, sociology, psychology, management, political sciences or a mix of some of the above are involved. Hence, in most cases, no definitive attribution to a specific discipline can be made. In our paper, we discuss the findings based on an interdisciplinary approach.

The main topic of this paper is how different members of the health care personnel (managers and medical professionals) see teamwork and what factors they consider to be crucial in shaping the professional cooperation. Since by definition determinants are factors that ascertain the nature of a process or a phenomenon and we do not conduct a quantitative analysis allowing us to draw such sharp conclusions, the rest of the paper will describe only factors in general. The research project that is presented in this paper required a focus on external factors such as legal regulations, new technologies, remuneration system, etc. Because of the amount of literature on teamwork and limited size for the article, we had to draw the line and limit the literature overview to only the most basic sources. Some space is also dedicated to the description of the research project from which this paper originated, namely MUNROS.

1. LITERATURE REVIEW

Various aspects of medical health care (e.g. the sociological) are an important issue raised by many Polish experts (Golinowska, Kocot & Sowa, 2008; Rudawska, 2011; Boulhol, 2012). In Polish literature related to the field of medical health care, one of the most significant is the research conducted by Karkowska (2012), widely describing the changes observed in the Polish healthcare system (Kraśniak, 2014). The author emphasises that the generation gap caused the change in opinions on medical professionals. Meanwhile, the same issue is observed by the supranational organisations focusing on the problems related to health care professionals (European Commission, 2008; WHO, 2009). Some papers focus more on defining the crucial factors which determine the sector's ability and readiness for change (Flottorp et al., 2013) or on methods optimising health care management processes (Uziałko & Radosiński, 2009). Some research on human capital management in healthcare continue elaborating on this topic (Wyszkowska & Michalska, 2011; Bodzek, 2011; Hille-Jarząbek, 2011).

At the same time, professional roles in health care are a subject which became increasingly important in recent years (Dubois, 2009; Longpre, 2015). Due to the reform of the healthcare systems in many countries (Han, 2012; Sade, 2012; Shan et al., 2016; Tang, 2013) the professional roles emerge, vanish, merge and evolve in various forms (Bond et al., 2016). The process affects everyone involved in the treatment of a patient: nurses, doctors, managers, physicians, assistants and everyone else in the care pathway (Tsiachristas et al., 2015) which can cause a significant amount of stress (Ramuszewicz et al., 2005). Most of the treatment procedures require the cooperation of two or more members of medical staff, thereby corresponding motivation to work (Zadros, 2011; Kwintowski & Grodzki, 2011). The determinants of the changes in the composition of such teams are important factors one must consider while creating policies for healthcare workforce development. From this perspective, it is crucial to determine which external variables influence a team composition in health care services.

2. RESEARCH METHODS

The aim of this paper is to analyse different views on interpersonal relations and team composition among managers and medical professionals with respect to the transition of professional roles in health care in Poland and compare these perspectives to better understand the possible factors influencing the selection of team members in Polish health services. The research was conducted within the MUN-ROS project (Health Care Reform: the iMpact on practice, oUtcomes and costs of New roles for health pROfeSsionals), led by the University of Aberdeen. The Management Faculty of the University of Warsaw conducted a part of the research. The project started in September 2012 and is almost complete (as of the end of 2016), and the first partial results are being published and presented at various conferences. The scope of the project is to produce a comprehensive report serving as a basis for policy makers on the EU-level with regard to the new professional roles in health care. The main stages of the project were: an extensive literature review in all 9 countries, a large case-based comparative study (de Bont et al., 2016) and a survey (the questionnaires were developed by all members of the project, under the leadership of the University of Aberdeen) conducted in several hundred care pathways across Europe (324 single care pathways in total).

One of the stages of the project was conducting surveys among medical and medicine-related personnel — Health Care Professionals (HCP) and Health Care Management (HCM). All the questionnaires were distributed and collected between September and December 2015. Three care pathways were studied:

- heart failure/myocardial infarction HD,
- breast cancer BC,
- type 2 diabetes T2D.

The questionnaires were created by the team led by the University of Aberdeen. Afterwards, the questionnaires were adapted by the authors of this paper to the Poland-specific local requirements (including a pilot research in two hospitals) and distributed among 12 Polish hospitals. In each of the hospital, the questionnaires were distributed to patients, HCPs and HCMs — 50 questionnaires per each care pathway, 30/15/5 to each group, respectively.

There were over 1.800 questionnaires distributed in total (sometimes, there were one or two more questionnaires in each pathway) with a return rate of slightly over 50% (907 questionnaires). Such a high return rate was achieved thanks to a direct distribution — a researcher was giving away questionnaires on-site and collecting them afterwards. This procedure not only raised the return rate significantly but also enabled faster data collection. The return rates in subgroups were as follow:

- patients 58.4% (not covered in this paper),
- professionals 51.1%,
- managers 50.0%.

Some of the questionnaires had to be rejected due to:

- incompleteness,
- illegibility,
- lack of any answers.

The total number of observations on Medical Professionals in three pathways was reduced from 283 (returned questionnaires) to 183 in total (breast cancer — 40, heart diseases — 80, type 2 diabetes — 63). Because of a rather qualitative nature of the research, the sample was put together taking the basic features of the hospitals into consideration: their localisation, size and ownership structure. Half of the hospitals were located in Warsaw and its vicinity and the rest — in various cities across Poland. Apart from these constraints, the main factor in deciding whether the hospital was eligible for the research was the number of care pathways it provided to have the results at least partially comparable to each other and the results that enable the comparison across pathways.

That by no means leads to any representativeness of the results. On the contrary – it was never an intent of the researchers to achieve this. The results can be analysed as a snapshot of selected issues in the present-day Polish healthcare system as perceived by professionals. Hence, no conclusions of a general nature can be drawn, but the observations give a solid starting ground for further research in this area.

3. RESEARCH RESULTS

The overall questionnaire results of each of the care pathways are shown in the tables below. In the first part the of this chapter, the results of the HCM questionnaires are shown, and then, the results of the survey conducted among HCP are presented as well.

The first table presents the choices of managers of all care pathways regarding factors important in

Factors	Doe Degi Nui	S NOT MY C REE OF MBER (INFLUE HOICE IMPAC	NCE T = 1 RIES	Somewhat influences My choice Degree of impact = 2 Number of entries			INFLUENCES MY CHOICE A LOT DEGREE OF IMPACT = 3 NUMBER OF ENTRIES				Average impact				
	HD	BC	T2D	ALL	HD	BC	T2D	ALL	HD	BC	T2D	ALL	HD	BC	T2D	All
Budgetary/cost consideration	1	4	5	10	11	5	4	20	5	2	2	9	2.24	1.82	1.73	1.97
Cost effectiveness	1	2	3	6	8	7	8	23	7	3	8	18	2.38	2.08	2.26	2.26
Experience of staff	1	4	1	6	1	2	3	6	15	11	10	36	2.82	2.41	2.64	2.63
Patient preferences	7	4	4	15	7	5	6	18	2	2	2	6	1.69	1.82	1.83	1.77
Professional influence/opinions	0	0	2	2	14	8	7	29	2	4	3	9	2.13	2.33	2.08	2.18
Regulations	0	1	1	2	9	4	3	16	6	6	8	20	2.40	2.45	2.58	2.47
Skills and competences	0	0	1	1	2	3	1	6	15	9	10	34	2.88	2.75	2.75	2.80
Workforce availability	2	3	2	7	8	5	7	20	7	4	3	14	2.29	2.08	2.08	2.17

Tab. 1. Factors important in determining the staff to undertake each task

Source: authors' elaboration.

determining the staff members to undertake each task.

According to manager declarations, the most important factor determining the choice of medical personnel to be assigned to a specific task was a particular human impact, i.e. skills and competencies as well as staff experience. Regarding breast cancer, the important factors were also regulations, since, for every cancer disease, the Polish lawmakers implemented the so-called 'fast oncologic path', easing the process of the medical care and the overall financing. The following table presents the answers of health care managers regarding the factors being a facilitator or a barrier to changes in the structure of a team of health care professionals, separately for each of the care pathways.

The most important facilitator regarding the changes in the team structure (according to answers of managers) are information technology and medical technology as well as specialist support; whereas the most important barrier is the remuneration system which is closely connected with regulations and legislation factors.

The last table presents the extent to which external factors are driving staff changes for each care pathway as well as for all pathways in total.

Again, according to manager declarations, in all three care pathways, the crucial factor that determined staff change in a team was a broadly defined new technology. The perspective of the medical professionals was similar. According to the declarations, in all three care pathways, the most important factor that influenced the composition of the medical team was the broadly defined new technology. This was particularly visible in the heart diseases pathway where the spread between the index values was the biggest, as well as the number of observations. This can be attributed to the quick scientific and technological advances in this sphere in Poland in recent years. In the case of Breast Cancer and Type 2 Diabetes pathways, the dispersion of the results was smaller, but the technology was still perceived as the most important factor influencing team composition.

Again unanimously, the least important factor in all three pathways was the remuneration system. This was most visible in case of Breast Cancer pathway, but the differences across and within each pathway as well as the sample were too small to make any significant comments.

The results indicate that the views of the professionals and managers in the Polish healthcare on factors influencing teamwork are to some extent similar. The main external factor influencing the team composition is considered to be the available technology. As pointed out earlier, the simplest explanation of this fact is that the wider availability of new medical technologies shapes the teams. The fact that most managers declare the skills of the staff as an important factor in deciding whether a particular person would be

	FACILITATOR DEGREE OF IMPACT = 3				NEITHER DEGREE OF IMPACT = 2			BARRIER DEGREE OF IMPACT = 1				AVERAGE IMPACT				
FACTORS	NUMBER OF ENTRIES				NUMBER OF ENTRIES			NUMBER OF ENTRIES								
	HD	BC	T2D	ALL	HD	BC	T2D	ALL	HD	BC	T2D	ALL	HD	BC	T2D	All
Information technology	13	9	11	33	2	2	3	7	2	2	1	5	2.65	2.54	2.67	2.62
Management support	12	8	8	28	2	4	5	11	2	1	2	5	2.63	2.54	2.40	2.52
Medical technology	11	8	8	27	5	4	5	14	1	1	2	4	2.59	2.54	2.40	2.51
Professional support	12	9	6	27	3	3	8	14	2	1	1	4	2.59	2.62	2.33	2.51
Experience requirements	8	9	6	23	5	3	7	15	4	1	2	7	2.24	2.62	2.27	2.36
Regulation and legislation	3	2	3	8	6	5	4	15	6	5	8	19	1.80	1.75	1.67	1.74
Staff satisfaction	9	8	9	26	3	1	2	6	5	4	4	13	2.24	2.31	2.33	2.29
Remuneration system	4	2	2	8	2	1	3	6	9	9	9	27	1.67	1.42	1.50	1.54

Tab. 2. Factors facilitating or impeding on changes in the structure of a team of health care professionals

Source: authors' elaboration.

FACTORS	NOT AT ALL DEGREE OF IMPACT = 1	NOT REALLY DEGREE OF IMPACT = 2	UNDECIDED DEGREE OF IMPACT = 3	Somewhat Degree of Impact = 4	VERY MUCH DEGREE OF IMPACT = 5	AVERAGE IMPACT	
	NUMBER OF ENTRIES	NUMBER OF ENTRIES	NUMBER OF ENTRIES	NUMBER OF ENTRIES	NUMBER OF ENTRIES		
Workforce policies	10 (3/2/5)	4 (2/0/2)	4 (2/2/0)	15 (6/5/4)	12 (4/4/4)	3.33 (3.35/3.69/3.00)	
Remuneration system	10 (3/2/5)	5 (2/1/2)	4 (2/1/1)	19 (7/6/6)	7 (3/3/1)	3.18 (3.29/3.54/2.73)	
Shifting influences	9 (2/1/6)	10 (5/4/1)	10 (4/3/3)	12 (4/3/5)	4 (2/2/0)	2.82 (2.94/3.08/3.60)	
Redesign of health services	4 (1/1/2)	9 (3/3/3)	10 (4/2/4)	14 (4/4/6)	8 (5/3/0)	3.29 (3.53/3.38/2.93)	
New technology	1 (0/0/1)	4 (2/1/1)	6 (2/2/2)	24 (7/7/10)	10 (6/3/1)	3.84 (4.00/3.92/3.60)	
New legal rights	3 (1/0/2)	8 (4/3/1)	9 (4/2/3)	13 (5/3/5)	12 (3/5/4)	3.51 (3.29/3.77/3.53)	
Need for audit trail	7 (1/3/3)	3 (2/0/1)	20 (7/6/7)	13 (6/3/4)	1 (0/1/0)	2.95 (3.13/2.92/2.80)	

Tab. 3. Extent of the external factors driving staff changes — all care pathways together (single pathways in parenthesis: HD, BC, T2D)

Source: authors' elaboration.

a team member supports this supposition. They probably refer to the skillset required for operating a specific equipment.

The conclusion is not representative because of the nature of the survey but carries some weight. It points out, that in the foreseeable future, professional education could be an important factor in the team composition process. This statement was supported most of the respondents.

4. DISCUSSION OF THE RESULTS

Considering other studies on the topic of factors influencing teamwork in health care, a starting point for our paper was a wide range of research on teamwork determinants in general. Some specific papers addressed health care in particular, but most of them were merely a literature review without any empirical contribution or simply focusing on the case-study method. The most notable findings suggest that leadership is a crucial factor in shaping the teamwork (Brown et al., 2015). This issue was studied in Poland (Kotas, 2015) but in a rather general manner describing the success factors in social services in general rather than in health care in particular. However, the findings support the ones by Brown, i.e., that leadership is a key factor in determining the success of a team. Other results were obtained while researching the competences of the health care managers. It was concluded that the key factor to the successful work

as a manager was the ability to introduce changes (Kraśniak, 2014).

A different approach to the research method is the main difference between conclusions made in the aforementioned papers and this article. MUNROS focuses more on institutional than psychological factors, hence leadership as such was not a subject of research. On the other hand, one can safely assume that after the inclusion of that topic into the questionnaires, leadership could become an important factor influencing teamwork in Polish health care as this is generally true.

In the present state, the paper is an important contribution to the research. Institutional factors play an important role in shaping teamwork in Polish health care and influence the everyday decisionmaking process to the extent that it cannot be ignored or omitted in the further research. Based on the results, one can assume that constant development and lifelong learning would play a significant role in the healthcare system reform. The findings are an important contribution to the discussion of the healthcare reform and its possible directions in future years as well a reference point for policy makers.

CONCLUSIONS

From the practical perspective, the research shows factors that are important for the composition of a health care team, according to medical professionals and medical managers. The research covered only a selected range of issues; therefore, by no means the authors aspire to give a comprehensive answer as to what influences the team composition process in Poland the most. On the other hand, based on the answers one can safely assume, that professional education plays an important role while considering with whom we would like to work. This emphasises the importance of professional training and the necessity of lifelong learning among the health care professionals. Since most patient treatments are conducted in teams, the lack of professional expertise could potentially make effective work in the professional environment of health care worker impossible. This is additionally supported by answers attributing the team composition change to a broadly defined new technology. Its implementation usually requires a specific and extensive skillset from every person involved in the teamwork, which again stresses the importance of continuous professional training.

The theoretical perspective requires conducting further research on a larger and more representative sample to validate the results and potentially help shape the health care policy.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The European Commission funded the research programme Health Care Reform: The iMpact on practice, oUtcomes and cost of New ROles for health profeSsionals (MUNROS), under the European Community's Seventh Framework Programme (FP7 HEALTH-2012-INNOVA-TION-1) grant agreement number HEALTH-F3-2012-305467EC.

The authors would like to thank all those who created and supported the MUNROS project in all stages: Jan Erik Askildsen, Christine Bond, Antoinette de Bont, Reinhard Busse, Bob Elliott, Sinem Erinç, Job van Exel, Jonathan Gibson, Muhammad Kamrul Islam, Debbie McLaggan, Güldem Ökem, Matteo Ruggeri, Matt Sutton, Hana Svobodova, Apostolos Tsiachristas, František Vlček, Iris Wallenburg and Britta Zander.

LITERATURE

- de Bont, A. et al. (2016). Reconfiguring health workforce: a case-based comparative study explaining the increasingly diverse professional roles in Europe. *BMC Health Services Research*, 16(1), 1-14.
- Bodzek, E. (2011). Wybrane aspekty zarządzania kapitałem ludzkim w jednostkach służby zdrowia [Selected aspects of human capital management in health care units]. *Studies & Proceedings of Polish Association for Knowledge Management*, 38, 6-21.

- Bond, C. M., Bruhn, H., de Bont, A., van Exel, J., Busse, R., Sutton, M., & Elliott, R. (2016). The iMpact on practice, oUtcomes and costs of New roles for health pROfeSsionals: a study protocol for MUNROS. *British Medical Journal*, 6(4). doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2015-010511
- Boulhol, H. et al. (2012). Improving the Health-Care System in Poland. *Working Papers*, 957.
- Brown, J. B., Ryan, B. L., Thorpe, C., Markle, E. K., Hutchison, B., & Glazier, R. H. (2015). Measuring Teamwork in Primary Care: Triangulation of Qualitative and Quantitative Data. *Families, Systems & Health*, 33(3), 193-202.
- Dubois, C. A., & Singh, D. (2009). From staff-mix to skillmix and beyond: towards a systemic approach to health workforce management. *Human Resources for Health*, 7(87). doi: 10.1186/1478-4491-7-87
- European Commission. (2008). Green Paper on the European Workforce for Health. Retrieved from https:// ec.europa.eu/health/ph_systems/docs/workforce_ gp_en.pdf
- Flottorp, S. A., Oxman, A. D., Krause, J., Musila, N. R., Wensing, M., Godycki-Cwirko, M., Baker, R., & Eccles, M. P. (2013). A checklist for identifying determinants of practice: A systematic review and synthesis of frameworks and taxonomies of factors that prevent or enable improvements in healthcare professional practice. *Implementation Science*, 8(35).
- Golinowska, S., Kocot, E., & Sowa, A. (2008). CASE Network Reports. Development of Scenarios for Health Expenditure in the New EU Member States: Bulgaria, Estonia, Hungary, Poland and Slovakia. Warszawa, Poland: CASE – Center for Social and Economic Research.
- Han, W. (2012). Health Care System Reforms in Developing Countries. *Journal of Public Health Research*, 1(3), 199-207. doi: 10.4081/jphr.2012.e31
- Hille-Jarząbek, S. (2011). Zarządzanie kapitałem ludzkim w polskim szpitalu [Managing human resources in Polish hospital]. Studies & Proceedings of Polish Association for Knowledge Management, 38, 58-68.
- Karkowska, D. (2012). Zawody medyczne [Medical professions]. Warsaw, Poland: Wolters Kluwer Polska Sp. z 0.0.
- Kotas, M. (2015). Key success factors for social services organizations in Poland. *Management*, 19(2), 122-135. doi: 10.1515/manment-2015-0018
- Kraśniak, J., (2014). Doskonalenie kompetencji menedżerskich kadry zarządzającej podmiotów leczniczych [Improving managerial competence of management staff of medical entities]. Research Papers of Wrocław University of Economics, 359, 146-158.
- Kwintowski, A., Grodzki, T. (2011). Badanie zadowolenia pracowników na przykładzie placówki służby zdrowia [Employee satisfaction survey on the example of a health care facility]. Studies & Proceedings of Polish Association for Knowledge Management, 54, 318-332.

- Longpré, C., Dubois, C. A., (2015). Implementation of integrated services networks in Quebec and nursing practice transformation: convergence or divergence? *BMC Health Services Research*, 15(1), 1-13. doi: 10.1186/s12913-015-0720-8
- Ramuszewicz, M., Krajewska-Kułak, E., Rolka, H., Łukaszuk, C., & Kułak, W. (2005). Problem wypalenia zawodowego wśród pielęgniarek operacyjnych [Problem of occupational burnout syndrome in surgery nurses]. *Chirurgia Polska*, 7(4), 244-251.
- Rudawska, I. (2011). New public Management in Healthcare - Conception and Application. In I. Rudawska (Ed.), *Challenges for health care reform in Europe*. Kyiv, Ukraine: Foundation of International Studies.
- Sade, R. M. (2012). Health Care Reform: Ethical Foundations, Policy, and Law. Journal of the American College of Surgeons, 215(2), 286–296.
- Shan, L. et al. (2016). Patient Satisfaction with Hospital Inpatient Care: Effects of Trust, Medical Insurance and Perceived Quality of Care. *PLoS One*, 11(10). doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0164366
- Tang, L. (2013). Helping the decision maker effectively promote various experts' views into various optimal solutions to China's institutional problem of health care provider selection through the organization of a pilot health care provider research system. *Health Research Policy System*, 11(11). doi: 10.1186/1478-4505-11-11
- Tsiachristas, A., Wallenburg, I., Bond, C. M., Elliott, R. F., Busse, R., van Exel, J., Rutten-van Mölken, M. P., & de Bont, A. (2015). Costs and effects of new professional roles: Evidence from a literature review. *Health Policy*, 9(9), 1176-87. doi: 10.1016/j.healthpol.2015.04.001
- Uziałko, J., & Radosiński, E. (2009). Metody zarządzania zasobami na przykładzie służby zdrowia [Resource management methods on the example of health care]. *Badania operacyjne i decyzje, 1,* 126-142.
- WHO. (2009). Global Atlas of the Health Workforce. Retrieved from http://apps.who.int/globalatlas/ default.asp
- Wyszkowska, Z., & Michalska, A. (2011). Zarządzanie zasobami pracy w szpitalu [Human resources management in hospital]. Studies & Proceedings of Polish Association for Knowledge Management, 38, 273-287.
- Zadros, K. (2011). Pozamaterialne motywatory do pracy stosowane w szpitalach województwa śląskiego [Immaterial work motivators used at hospitals of Silesian Voivodeship]. Studies & Proceedings of Polish Association for Knowledge Management, 55, 314-329.





received: 30 October 2016 accepted: 30 May 2017

pages: 97-104

NURSES IN POLAND — IMMEDIATE ACTION NEEDED

JÓZEF HACZYŃSKI, ZOFIA SKRZYPCZAK, Małgorzata Winter

ABSTRACT

The aim of the study is to analyse changes in the size of the population of nurses in Poland in the years 2004–2014, considering changes in their employment and the phenomenon of ageing. The analysis is based on the data published by the Central Register of Nurses and Midwives of the Central Statistical Office (GUS) and the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD). Nurses are the largest professional group in the healthcare sector. In 2014, only above 70% of licensed nurses were professionally active. The percentage of employed nurses compared to the number of licensed nurses varied between the lowest ratio of 65.1% in 2005 and the highest ratio of 71.7% in 2012. The latest ratio of 2014 was 70.9%, which was slightly lower compared to the highest ratio in 2012. The average age of a Polish nurse in 2008 was 44.19 years, increasing by about six years to 50.1 within the analysed period. The population of nurses aged above 65 years is almost 4.5 times bigger compared to the youngest age group, which is 21-25 years. Thus, 2/3 of the population of nurses are 41–60 years of age and nearly 85% are over 40. For two years (2000 and 2014), the number of practising nurses per 1000 inhabitants places Poland in the fifth bottom position among the European countries, which shows a significant reduction in patient access to nursing services. In Poland, the profession of nurses has no replacement generation. The article presents the shortage of professionally active nurses in Poland. The existing register of nurses does not contain complete information necessary to evaluate the current situation in Poland. There is a strong need to improve the tracking system of the register of nurses to accurately monitor the number of nurses in Poland The shortage of professionally active nurses and their ageing necessitates immediate action to reduce the shortage by increasing the appeal of the profession among young people and by encouraging nurses to return to the profession. It is also necessary to take action to delay the retirement of those nurses who want to work longer and to use their potential. This is also particularly important because of the gap in experience, which is going to become apparent the nearest future.

KEY WORDS polish nurses, shortage, ageing

DOI: 10.1515/emj-2017-0019

INTRODUCTION

The ageing population has a significant impact on the long-term care market worldwide influencing the organisation and delivery of health care. Nurses play an important and critical role in the delivery of safe, quality care within the healthcare system. The nursing shortage has been linked to high rates of patient mortality, infections, medication error, and accidents as well as increased length of hospital stay (Liang et al., 2012).

The demand for nursing care will continue to grow because of increasing life expectancy, ageing, the prevalence of severity and diversity of chronic diseases, disabilities and the growth in long-term care and geriatric needs. Growing evidence of nurse supply/demand imbalances is a growing problem world-

Corresponding author:

Józef Haczyński

University of Warsaw, Faculty of Management, Health Care Management Centre, Poland e-mail: jhaczynski@wz.uw.edu.pl

Zofia Skrzypczak

University of Warsaw, Faculty of Management, Health Care Management Centre, Poland e-mail:skrzypczak@wz.uw.edu.pl

Małgorzata Winter

University of Warsaw, Faculty of Management, Health Care Management Centre, Poland e-mail: mwinter@wz.uw.edu.pl wide. In fact, the European Commission has estimated that there will be a shortage of 590 000 nurses by the year 2020 (Sermeus, 2010). This situation is particularly evident in Poland, where due to the increase in the health care needs of ageing societies, the problems of the education system and the immigration of staff, the deficit has been steadily getting worse (Zgliczynski, 2016).

A detailed analysis of the current situation on the nursing labour market, organisation and distribution of work, needs, expectations, motivators at work and frustrations of nurses on the job will allow for better management of currently available resources and the reduction in the numbers exiting the nursing profession. A careful and systematic analysis of projected growth, replacement needs, and education capabilities should provide policymakers with a more complete picture of trends and predictions of the shortage.

The aim of the study is to analyse changes in the size of the population of nurses in Poland in the years 2004–2014, considering changes in their employment and the phenomenon of aging.

1. LITERATURE REVIEW

The shortage is created by two major and independent factors: occupational growth and replacement needs. According to the US Bureau of Labor Statistics, by 2022, the fastest growing numbers of new jobs are expected for personal care aides in the first place (580 800 new jobs, increasing by 48.8% compared to 2012) with nurses being the second highest job growth (526 800 new jobs, increasing by 19.4% compared to 2012), and home health aides in the fourth position (424 200 new jobs, increasing by 48.5%) (BLIS report, 2013). Replacement needs are a more significant source of job openings than job growth. Replacement needs are likely to exceed the average in those occupations that employ many women. There are two reasons for this situation: large numbers leave the labour force each year to assume family responsibilities, and a large proportion of older nurses has relatively few years of working life remaining. This calculation shows the scale of the problem: two out of every three job openings must be projected for replacing workers who leave their occupation. An experience gap is another important issue to resolve when hiring new employees to replace the nurses often leaving after many

years on duty. Employers need to focus on the fact that it is their responsibility and burden to ensure that new nursing staff can maintain practical skills and expertise. While improved strategies for recruiting health professionals, in part from foreign countries, are needed, major efforts should be directed towards maintaining employed nurses in their jobs for as long as possible (Westendorf, 2007). Migration of health professionals across countries, attracting young people to join the nursing workforce and retention of the existing staff are three possible approaches to tackle current and future nurse shortages (Heinen, 2013). Poland has been dealing with various degrees of nursing frustration and shortage for decades; however, this topic is rarely addressed in scientific publications. On the one hand, the role and importance of professional nursing care in contemporary medicine and health care are increasing due to an impact of ageing population and health problems connected with the rising incidence of chronic diseases and disabilities, which requires more health care services and the related broadening of the scope of nursing care. On the other hand, the perception of the nursing profession as unattractive in terms of financial, long-term professional development opportunities and satisfaction, reducing young people's interest in joining the profession, is linked to the limited capacity of reduced numbers of nursing schools and the ageing nursing workforce (Zgliczynski, 2016). This shortage is on the cusp of becoming a crisis, one with worrying implications for patients and health care providers alike. This is also one of the causes of leaving the profession. There are several reasons for such a situation, which could be categorised into demographic, work-related, and individual-related variables. Top reasons why licensed nurses are not working in nursing are the following: better-paid work in other professions, childcare responsibilities, other family responsibilities, work-related stress, work arrangements e.g. 12 night shifts, and possibilities for an early retirement for those older than 55.

Nurses, being the largest professional group in the healthcare sector, are strongly affected by budget balancing attempts. For many institutions, the easiest and fastest means to balance the books is to cut back the nursing workforce as institutions restructure, downsize, merge or actively shift care from hospitals to communities (Alameddine, 2012). Adequate numbers of qualified and distributed nurses are now one of the most important challenges faced by the Polish healthcare system. A better understanding of factors influencing decisions of nurses, an age structure analysis, an assessment of the current situation on the nursing labour market in terms of its demand and supply, impact on future decisions to prevent the shortage of nurses. The aim of the study is to analyse changes in the size of the nurse population in Poland in the years 2004–2014, considering, among other things, their employment and ageing.

2. RESEARCH METHODS

The analysis is based on the published data from the following sources:

- Central Register of Nurses and Midwives. It is a source of information about nurses employed in Poland and a collection of personal data specified in the Act on Professions of a Nurse and Midwife. The Central Register is kept by the Polish Chamber of Nurses and Midwives,
- Central Statistical Office (GUS) Health and health care in 2014,
- Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) — Health at a glance: Europe 2016.

3. RESULTS

3.1. Comparison to other countries in Europe

Human resources are one of the essential elements of the healthcare system. Fig. 1 presents the number of practising nurses per 1000 inhabitants in different European countries for two years (2000 and 2014). Among the presented European countries, the ratio of 5.2 places Poland in the bottom fifth position and shows a significant reduction in the patient access to nursing services. Between 2000 and 2014, a minimal increase in this indicator was recorded, from 5.0 in 2000 to 5.2 in 2014. The average indicator in 28 EU countries was 6.9 in 2000 and increased to 8.4 in 2014.

3.2. The number of licensed and employed nurses in comparison to other health care professions

In this analysed case, it is important to consider both the number of licensed professionals and the number of people actually employed in the Polish health care system (Fig. 2). In 2015, the Central Statistical Office of Poland (GUS) published the most recent available data on professionals working in public and private healthcare institutions and practices, which must report to the Ministry of Health. The data do not include persons for whom the main workplace is the National Health Fund, a university, public administration or a local government authority (GUS, 2015).

According to registers maintained by the Polish Chamber of Nurses and Midwives, the Chamber of Physicians and Dentists, the Pharmaceutical Chamber, and the Chamber of Laboratory Diagnosticians, in 2014, licensure had the following numbers of health care professionals: 141.4 thousands of medical doctors, 40.1 thousands of dentists, 282.5 thousands of nurses, 35.5 thousands of midwives, 31.4 thousands of pharmacists, and 14.7 thousands of laboratory diagnosticians. The number of employees in both



Fig. 1. Practising nurses per 1000 inhabitants in 2000 and 2014 (or the nearest year) Source: (http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/health-data-en, 12.11.2016).



Fig. 2. Numbers of health care professionals with a current license and those employed in public and private health care entities in 2014



Source: (http://stat.gov.pl, 10.11.2016).

Fig. 3. Number and ratio of nurses with the current license and number of nurses employed in public and private health care entities in 2004–2014

Source: (https://www.csioz.gov.pl/statystyka/biuletyn-statystyczny, 12.11.2016).

private and public healthcare system analyses has shown that in 2014, nurses were still the dominating group of professionals but only above 70% of licensed nurses were professionally active. In 2014, the percentage of the employed among licensed health care specialists in other professions were as follow: 62% of doctors, 33% of dentists, 63% of midwives, 88% of pharmacists, and 78% of laboratory diagnosticians.

Fig. 3 was made to analyse the dynamics and trends of the number and ratio of licensed and employed nurses. The analysis started in 2004, one year before Poland joined the EU.

The percentage of employed nurses compared to the number of licensed nurses varied between

the lowest ratio of 65.1% in 2005 and the highest ratio of 71.7% in 2012. The latest ratio of 2014 was 70.9%, which is slightly lower compared to the highest ratio of 2012. After Poland had joined the EU, the immigration of nurses to other EU member states was observed in 2005. The decrease in the ratio between licensed and employed nurses was the lowest in the year of the EU accession and one year after. The unemployment rate of nurses in 2013 was 2.8% (5406 unemployed nurses) and 2.3% (4468 unemployed nurses) in 2014 already.



Fig. 4. Number of licensed nurses and the average age in 2008–2015 Source: (www.arch.nipip.pl, 11.11.2016).



Source: (www.arch.nipip.pl, 11.11.2016).

3.3. Age structure of nurses

The analysis of age in the period between 2008 and 2015 showed the ageing of this profession. The average age of a Polish nurse in 2008 was 44.19 years, increasing by about six years to 50.1 within the analysed period.

The population of nurses aged above 65 is almost 4.5 times bigger compared to the youngest age group of 21–25. This demonstrates the insufficient generation replacement.

The biggest age groups are groups of nurses in their forties: 41–45 years (17.41%) and 46–50 (17.44%), followed by a slightly smaller group of those aged over 50 years: 51–55 years (16.4%) and 56–60 years (25.68%). Thus, 2/3 of the population of nurses are people aged 41–60, and nearly 85% of the population are the nurses over the age of 40. This can,

therefore, be used to determine that nurses are a "demographically old professional group".

4. DISCUSSION

Registered nurses with the current license are the largest group of health professionals that provide care in every setting of the healthcare system. The comparison of the number of nurses per 1000 inhabitants in Poland and other European countries shows a significant shortage of professionally active nurses, placing Poland in the fifth bottom position. The dynamics of this indicator were minimally increased within four years. The number of medical doctors with the current license is almost half of the nurses. The analysis of the number of employees in both private and public healthcare systems has shown that in 2014, nurses were still a dominating group of professionals but only above 70% of licensed nurses were professionally active.

The low rate of unemployment of 2.3–2.8% is caused by economic immigration on the one hand and the natural unemployment on the other, as a result of the lack of jobs in the region, economic reasons, and the restructuration which caused the reduction in the level of nurse employment as well as growing numbers of specialists exiting the profession due to low salaries. Recruiting inactive nurses with an active nursing license but currently not working as nurses or working in non-nursing occupations may be a feasible and cost-effective method, which is used in many countries worldwide, for immediately addressing the nursing shortage (Hsing, 2016). Unfortunately, such efforts are not observed in Poland.

The sources of information about the number of professionals having an active license are the chambers of particular professions collecting information about their members. To obtain the right to practise the nursing profession in Poland after graduating from a university, the graduate must apply in writing. Currently, many young graduates who finish studies and want to work abroad in one of the EU countries do not register in the Polish Chamber of Nurses and Midwives. The difference between the number of nurses with the license and employed nurses emerges due to several reasons such as working in different health care entities outside Poland or leaving the profession for a period shorter than five years. Nurses who have not practised the profession for five years after the graduation or have not worked in the profession for more than five years must undergo special training to maintain the right to practise. Unfortunately, the law does not state the period to be practised by a nurse without interruption not to need the training. The described situation impacted the precise estimation of the number of nurses with the active nursing license who are not currently working in the nursing profession. The dynamics between the number of employed nurses and the number of licensed nurses could be explained by immigration. Most of the older nurses who decided to work in other EU member states maintained their professional license in Poland because of the required confirmation from the Polish Chamber of Nurses and Midwives regarding their education. Now, when the diplomas of nursing schools are widely accepted in the EU, another trend is observed. After complet-

ing the education, young nurses no longer apply for their license in Poland but leave the country immediately after the graduation. The dynamics of the number of persons having the actual license to practise is the result not only of the influx of new people who complete education and natural losses associated with the older vintage leaving the job but also the immigration to the Western Europe and emigration mostly from Ukraine and other post-Soviet countries. In recent years, Poland has witnessed a strong rise in medical graduates explained partly by an increasing number of international students choosing Poland to pursue their medical studies; however, most of them leave the country after graduation (Goździak, 2016; Zgliczynski, 2016). According to different data, about 10% of graduates of nursing schools do not work in the profession (Borowiak, 2011). In Poland, low wages of nurses and low pensions are the main reason for immigration and reduced interest in the profession. For young people, limited possibilities of professional development and little difference in salaries depending on years of experience result in the search for different professional opportunities (Marcinowicz, 2016; Skrzypczak, 2016).

Based on the published results of the RN4CAST study (Aiken, 2013), an average Polish nurse working in a hospital is 41 years old, which is among the oldest in Europe together with an average Finnish nurse (42 years old). The Polish result was impacted by the average age of the Polish nurse of almost 48.5 years in 2014, with 2/3 of all nurses being 41–60 years old and nearly 85% of the population over the age of 40. There is a clear insufficiency of generation replacement in this profession.

It is clear that nurses are a demographically old professional group (Zgliczynski, 2016). The further education provided to nurses and midwives after undergraduate studies provides opportunities to continue education at the master's degree level. Many nurses completing the first level of studies decide to continue their education at the master's degree level without undertaking a job in the profession. The current system has prolonged the period of education to 3 or 5 years of studies required for a nurse/midwife to take a job in the profession compared to the previous requirement of two years. So, currently introduced measures aimed at the increase of the numbers of young nurses starting work will bring results in five years. It seems that the shortage of professionals and the gap in experience will become a problem in the nursing profession within a few years in Poland.

According to the data of the survey conducted among nurses and midwives in Łódź, about 70% of participants have at least one additional working place. If nurses/midwives had only one permanent employment, about 30% of health care institutions in Łódź would be unable to provide nursing care according to requirements (Zdziebło, 2006). The picture of the Polish nursing population is very pessimistic. An average Polish nurse is a female over 40, holding at least one additional working place, overloaded and frustrated because of a low salary and the lack of promotion prospects. Immediate action should be taken to improve the situation of Polish nurses and decrease the shortage in this profession. This study has some weaknesses. It was based only on the available registry data and focused on the supply side of the labour market. The authors decided to analyse only the number of nurses, employment, and age structure. These figures could not reflect the full picture of the nursing labour market. To obtain a full picture of the shortage of nurses and the situation on the labour market, additional studies are required.

CONCLUSIONS

Nurses are the largest professional group in the healthcare sector. In Poland, one of the lowest numbers of nurses per 1000 inhabitants has been recorded after many years. Only 70% of licensed nurses are employed in health care entities. The average age of a Polish nurse is about 50 years, and nearly 85% of the population are nurses over the age of 40. There is no generation replacement in this profession.

The article presents the of comparison the shortage of professionally active nurses in Poland and other European countries. The most reliable and unfortunately incomplete data regarding the number of nurses come from the register, which does not always contain realistic numbers. There is a strong need to improve the tracking system of the nurses register to accurately monitor the number of nurses in Poland and their employment status.

Because of the shortage and ageing of this profession, it is necessary to take immediate action to reduce the shortage of professionally active nurses by increasing the appeal of this profession for young people and by encouraging nurses to return to their profession. It is also necessary to take action to delay the retirement for those nurses who want to work longer and to use the potential of older nurses. This is particularly important because of the gap in experience, which is going to become especially relevant in the nearest future.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The authors have NO affiliations with or involvement in any organisation or entity with any financial interest (such as honoraria; educational grants; participation in speakers' bureaus; membership, employment, consultancies, stock ownership, or other equity interest; and expert testimony or patent-licensing arrangements), or non-financial interest (such as personal or professional relationships, affiliations, knowledge or beliefs) in the subject matter or materials discussed in this manuscript.

LITERATURE

- Aiken, L. H., Sloane, D. M., Bruyneel, L., Van den Heede, K., & Sermeus, W. (2013). Nurses' reports of working conditions and hospital quality of care in 12 countries in Europe. *International Journal of Nursing Studies*, 50(2), 143-153. doi: 10.1016/j. ijnurstu.2012.11.009
- Alameddine, M., Baumann, A., Laporte, A., & Deber, R. (2012). A narrative review on the effect of economic downturns on the nursing labour market: implications for policy and planning. *Human Resources for Health*, 10(23). doi: 10.1186/1478-4491-10-23
- Borowiak, E., Manes, A., & Kostka, T. (2011). Sytuacja demograficzna pielęgniarek i położnych na podstawie analizy danych zawartych w rejestrze Okręgowej Izby Pielęgniarek i Położnych w Łodzi [Demographic situation of nurses and midwives based on the analysis of data in register of Regional Chamber of Nurses and Midwives in Lodz]. *Problemy Pielęgniarstwa*, 19(4), 417-423.
- Centrum Systemów Informacyjnych Ochrony Zdrowia. (2005-2015). Biuletyn Statystyczny Ministerstwa Zdrowia [Statistical Bulletin of the Ministry of Health]. Warszawa, Poland: Centrum Systemów Informacyjnych Ochrony Zdrowia. Retrieved from https:// www.csioz.gov.pl/statystyka/biuletyn-statystyczny
- Goździak, E. (2016). Biala emigracja: variegated mobility of polish care workers. *Social Identities*, *22*(1), 26-43. doi: 10.1080/13504630.2015.1110354
- GUS, Departament Badań Społecznych i Warunków Życia [CSO, Social Surveys and Living Conditions Department]. (2015). Zdrowie i ochrona zdrowia w 2014r. [Heath and healthcare in 2014]. Warszawa, Poland: Zakład Wydawnictw Statystycznych. Retrieved from http://stat.gov.pl/obszary-tematyczne/zdrowie/ zdrowie/zdrowie-i-ochrona-zdrowia-w-2014-r-,1,5. html

- Heinen, M., van Achterberg, T., Schwendimann, R., Zander, B., Matthews, A., Kózka, M., Ensio, A., Sjetne, I., Moreno Casbas, T., Ball, J., & Schoonhoven, L. (2013). Nurses' intention to leave their profession: A cross sectional observational study in 10 European countries. *International Journal of Nursing Studies*, 50(2), 174-184. doi: 10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2012.09.019
- Liang, Y. W., Chen, W. Y., Lee, J. L., & Huang, L. C. (2012). Nurse staffing, direct nursing care hours and patient mortality in Taiwan: the longitudinal analysis of hospital nurse staffing and patient outcome study. BMC Health Services Research, 12(44). doi: 10.1186/1472-6963-12-44
- Marcinowicz, L., Owlasiuk, A., Slusarska, B., Zarzycka, D., & Pawlikowska, T. (2016). Choice and perception of the nursing profession from the perspective of Polish nursing students: a focus group study. *BMC Medical Education*, 16(243). doi: 10.1186/s12909-016-0765-3
- Naczelna Izba Pielegniarek i Polożnych [Polish Chamber of Nurses and Midwives]. (2011). *Centralny Rejestr Pielęgniarek i Położnych* [*Central Register of Nurses and Midwives*]. Retrieved from http://www.arch. nipip.pl/index.php/aktualno%C5%9Bci/systemyinformatyczne-ochrona-danych-oaobowych/2996-%20centralny-rejestr-pielegniareki-poloznych
- OECD/EU. (2016). Health at a Glance: Europe 2016 State of Health in the EU Cycle. Paris, France: OECD Publishing. Retrieved from: http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/ health-data-en
- Richards, E., & Terkanian, E. (2013). Occupational employment projections to 2022. Monthly Labor Review, U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. Retrieved from http:// www.bls.gov/opub/mlr/2013/article/pdf/occupational-employment-projections-to-2022.pdf
- Sermeus, W., & Bruyneel, L. (2010). Investing in Europe's health workforce of tomorrow: scope for innovation and collaboration. Summary Report of the Three Policy Dialogues. Leuven, Belgium: Centre for Health Services & Nursing Research, Catholic University Leuven. Retrieved from https://www.enpam.it/ wp-content/uploads/Report-PD-Leuven-FINAL.pdf
- Skrzypczak, Z., & Haczynski, J. (2016). Nurses wages in Poland in 2010-2014 (in print).
- Westendorf, J. J. (2007). The nursing shortage: recruitment and retention of current and future nurses. *Plastic Surgical Nursing*, 27(2), 93-97. doi:10.1097/01. PSN.0000278239.10835.1c
- Yu, H. Y., Tang, F. I., Chen, I. J., Yin, T. J. C., Yu, S., & Chen, C. C. (2016). Nurse administrators' intentions and considerations in recruiting inactive nurses. *Journal* of Nursing Management, 24(5), 589-597. doi: 10.1111/ jonm.12361
- Zdziebło, K. (2006). Mobilność zawodowa, wybór, szansa czy konieczność? [Job mobility, choice, chance or necessity?]. *Pielęgniarka i Położna, 9*, 9-12.
- Zgliczynski, W. S., Cianciara, D., Rostkowska, O., & Pinkas, J. (2016). Nurses in Poland – staffing and training system. *Postępy Nauk Medycznych*, *5*, 279-283. doi: 10.5604/08606196.1202369





received: 5 December 2016 accepted: 5 June 2017

pages: 105-115

KEY DETERMINANTS OF HUMAN RESOURCE MANAGEMENT IN HOSPITALS: STAKEHOLDER PERSPECTIVE

Beata Irma Buchelt, Aldona Frączkiewicz-Wronka, Renata Kaminska

ABSTRACT

Over the past decade, theoretical and empirical research on the various aspects of human resources (HR) within the healthcare (HC) sector has grown extensively due to its' strategic importance in the sector. There is a visible tendency among researchers to pursue an effective human resource management (HRM) strategies, methods, and tools. Countries implement policies which should increase the amount and competences of employees within healthcare. Providers of HC services (i.e. hospitals) tend to enforce modern HRM solutions adapted from business organisations to attract, retain and develop HR. However, these seem not be as effective as they could (Hyde et al., 2013). Because of this, authors approached a researched reality from the point of view of a contextual paradigm, assuming that HRM solutions to be effective should match the reality of HC providers (Pocztowski, 2008). The aim of the research was to detect determinants which might influence the management of medical personnel in hospitals and identify the possible strength of these determinants so a more adjusted organisational and human resource management strategy could be elaborated. The list of possible determinants of hospital operations as the result of meta-analysis was elaborated. The list created the basis for interviews conducted among stakeholders and experts. Respondents were asked to appraise the factors with the usage of numerical scale considering their influence on medical personnel management in hospitals (physicians, nurses and others). In total, there were 28 interviews completed. The general conclusion which can be drawn from the analysis of these data is that hospitals should reorient their HRM practices in such the way that not only the quantitative but also the qualitative aspect of performance would be properly handled. This paper draws from HRM theory (contextual approach), stakeholder theory, and healthcare management theory, adding new insight to each in the context of the HC sector. Identification of most important factors which influence hospitals could allow the providers to elaborate HRM strategy adjusted to external circumstances.

KEY WORDS organisational environment, human resource management, hospitals, stakeholders

DOI: 10.1515/emj-2017-0020

Corresponding author:

Beata Irma Buchelt

Cracow University of Economics, Faculty of Economics and International Relationships, Department of Human Capital Management, Poland e-mail: bucheltb@uek.krakow.pl

Aldona Frączkiewicz-Wronka

University of Economics in Katowice, Department of Public Management and Social Studies, Poland e-mail: afw@ue.katowice.pl

Renata Kaminska

SKEMA Business School – Université Côte d'Azur (GREDEG), France e-mail: renata.kaminska@skema.edu

INTRODUCTION

In the context of changes taking place in the external surroundings of modern organisations — changes that involve the appreciation of the importance of intangible capital occurring in parallel with the depreciation of the importance of tangible capital — the statement that organisations operating on diversified product or service markets should shape the human capital at their disposal so that it might develop into a source attracting and maintaining competitive advantage seems justified. Such a statement particularly pertains to all organisations in which the execution of the personnel function has been neglected and concentrates around the administration of personnel matters as opposed to the effective management of human resources. The group of precisely such organisations decidedly embraces health care entities, including hospitals.

It is in hospitals that human resource management takes on special meaning. After all, it is there that personnel have a direct impact on the quality and effectiveness of medical services. Obviously, the quantitative aspect of human resource the number of staff employed in the medical sphere who have the qualifications vital for providing medical services — is not without significance (Chopra et al., 2008). The key importance of human resource in entities providing medical services has also been established in publications of the World Health Organization. The World Health Report for the year 2000 lists human capital as one of three key forms of capital necessary for the provision of medical services. Moreover, actions linked with the shaping of this capital are perceived as key components of the budget for the analysed benefits (World ..., 2000, p. 75).

The strategic character of human resource in the process of delivering medical services is also witnessed by the multitude of publications devoted to this form of capital. It may be identified during any overview of literature included in databases such as EBSCO, PROQUEST or the Wiley Online Library. The publications pertain to a very diversified gamut of aspects coupled with human resources. However, most frequently analyse matters involve the influence of human resource on the quality of medical services or the state and structure of human resources in the healthcare sector. The aspect of human resource management in entities of the healthcare sector is also becoming a significant research trend in the research agenda aimed at healthcare management. It is for the first time that matters related to personnel management in entities providing medical services, including hospitals, are coming to the forefront against a backdrop of English-language literature (Borrill et al., 2000; Michie & West, 2004). In the indicated publications, the authors most often concentrate on selected aspects of human resource management, rarely applying a holistic approach to matters tied to the implementation of the personnel function. Analysed questions include human capital as an element of the intellectual capital structure, training policy management, performance appraisal, organisational culture, and remuneration. A dominant number of publications is devoted to HRM relations and performance management of healthcare providers (Harris et al., 2007; Bartram et al., 2007). In Poland, the concept of HRM in the healthcare sector

stirred the interest of both researchers and practitioners in the early 2000s. Moreover, this is usually and decidedly discussed in the area of public management as a part of the assumptions behind New Public Management, which postulates the implementation of modern management practices as applied in the private sector to organisations active in the public sector, including hospitals (Frączkiewicz-Wronka, 2009; Frączkiewicz-Wronka & Austen, 2011). It should be stressed that the analysis of literature allows the statement that in Poland, as is the case in world literature, researchers are concentrating on studies into select aspects of HRM, e.g., leadership, organisational culture, HRM units, nursing staff management, and personnel management in public and nonpublic entities of the healthcare sector. The work is primarily aimed at diagnosing the state of implementation of the personnel function in the examined entities (Buchelt, 2007, 2008, 2015; Czajka, 2004; Fraczkiewicz-Wronka, 2009; Frączkiewicz-Wronka & Austen-Tyndy, 2009; Jończyk, 2008, 2010). As a consequence of the exploration of chosen issues, there is a visible lack of publications dedicated to strategic human resource management, especially the ones analysing the importance of the human capital possessed by medical personnel employed in hospitals.

However, the identified gap cannot be filled immediately by any single research publication. A set of successive scientific explorations is required. Thus, this paper should be treated as an element in a series of publications devoted to wide-ranging issues of human resource management in hospitals. The aim of the paper is to detect determinants which might influence the management of medical personnel in hospitals. The focus is given to environmental determinants, which arise in a macro-environment. To achieve the aim, a set of diversified aspects is being discussed. Firstly, authors discuss a meaning of environmental factors in human resource management. Secondly, a synthesis of knowledge is made in connection with environmental factors, which might have an impact on human resource management in hospitals. Finally, results of the research are presented and a discussed.

1. LITERATURE REVIEW

An explanation of the influence of environmental factors requires a brief explanation of the concept of

human resource management. The term human resource management firstly appeared in the literature in the 80s due to publications by researchers from Michigan State University and Harvard University (Pocztowski, 2008). The main assumption behind the concept was the recognition of human resource as a source for acquiring and sustaining competitive advantage. Furthermore, from the beginning researchers were underlining an interactive character of human resource management practices and an environment of organisations. The interaction was not only exposed by the Harvard Model but also by the Michigan one (Lundy & Cowling, 2000). Researchers pointed out various aims of human resource management, i.e. an increase in the personnel engagement and loyalty, the management of employee performance, an improvement in employee relationships, or the appreciation of team performance. These lead to an organisational performance increase, not only in the financial dimension, but also in the intangible one, i.e. the improvement of an organisational image among customers and actual or potential employees (Schuler & Jackson, 1987; Storey, 2001; Boselie, Paauwe & Richardson, 2003; Armstrong & Taylor, 2016). The main practices constructing HRM are recruitment, job introduction, performance management, employee compensation and, finally, the HR development.

The strategic importance of environmental (external) and contextual (internal)determinants is visibly underlined in publications dedicated to strategic human resource management, especially those concentrated on the strategic analysis which aims towards the creation of an HRM strategy. Researchers underline the fact that properly performed strategic analysis results in better understanding of the organisational environment and context. Furthermore, it allows organisations to elaborate an HRM strategy, which may support them in attracting and retaining employees, especially the 'most wanted ones', i.e. talents. Consequently, the probability for organisations to become successful (i.e. gain a competitive advantage) increases.

The environment of organisations is classified in various ways. The most commonly used classification is the one dividing the environment into the macro environment — i.e. the more distant, also known as the social environment — and the micro environment — the closer surroundings. The macro environment is defined as the set of conditions in which the organisation functions in light of its location in a given country or region (Gierszewska & Romanow-

ska, 2002). Porter (1994) assumes that the macroenvironment includes the broader surroundings that influence not only the given organisation but also the whole of the sector to which the organisation belongs. The literature indicates that the macro environment may be assigned two basic qualities. Firstly, as factors making up the macro environment can, to a greater or lesser degree, influence the organisations, including primarily human resource management, while the organisation has little or no influence over the moulding of these factors, this impacts the domain of relations of this environment with the organisation. The second quality of the macro environment of human resource management is the multiplicity of conditions constituting that environment, specifically factors of a technological, economic, legal, demographic, sociocultural, and ecological character (Pocztowski, 2008). Tab. 1 presents an example of the set of factors of the macro environment, which can influence HRM.

The micro-environment is also called the competitive or close environment and is defined in two ways. Firstly, as a set of surroundings made up of entities and organisations that have cooperative or competitive ties with the given economic entity (Żurek, 2001). Secondly, as a set of surroundings made up of current or potential customers, suppliers, competitors, and companies producing substitutes (Porter, 1994). A quality of the competitive environment is that there is feedback between its elements and the company: entities of the competitive environment have an impact on the company, but the company also can actively react to such stimuli. Thus, the nature of mutual relations is that of an economic game. These relations may not only be studied and observed by the company management but also shaped by it (Gierszewska & Romanowska, 2002). In addition, it needs to be underlined that the investigation of the literature visibly leads to the conclusion that environmental and contextual factor and in fact their permanent analysis can support organisations in attaining a success via effective human resource management. The analysis, its' results, allows organisations to 'shape' their HRM processes in such a way that they will be able to avoid threats, use opportunities, eliminate weaknesses and straighten strengths. Perceiving the paper as a part of the series of publications dedicated to various issues of HRM, the further attention is given to factors which are classified into the macro environment.
Tab. I. Examples of macro chanoninental factors innactions intra	Tab.	1.	Examples	of	macro-environmental	factors	influer	ncing	HRN	Λ
--	------	----	----------	----	---------------------	---------	---------	-------	-----	---

FACTOR CATEGORY	EXAMPLE FACTORS
Technological factors	 state expenditures on research and development rate of technology transfer know-how protection
Political factors	 political stability influence of state officials attitude of the ruling party on employee–employer relations European integration
Economic factors	 economic situation GDP tendencies inflation rate unemployment rate employment costs
Socio–cultural factors	 income differentiation demographic shifts natural population growth lifestyle changes rural to urban migration educational level
Labour-market related factors	 accessibility of a qualified workforce supply of a qualified workforce demand for a qualified workforce
Legal factors	 labour law specific legal regulations governing the performance of certain occupations tax regulations other legal regulations relating to the realm of worker employment

Source: elaborated by the authors.

1.1. DETERMINANTS OF HUMAN RESOURCE MANAGEMENT IN HOSPITALS

Like all other organisations active in the healthcare sector, hospitals are complex social systems. The character of their operations forces them to guarantee continuity, predictability, and adequate productivity. On the other hand, they need to be flexible, able to adapt to changes in the environment, and innovative. It is for this reason that hospitals must be treated as systems that have the qualities of being both closed and open (Shortell & Kaluzny, 2001; Douglas & Ryman, 2003). Perceiving hospitals as open systems - systems that are a part of their environment imparts the environment with a special meaning for those managing such units. This is because the environment becomes an integral area of the functioning of the hospital and, as such, should be an object of permanent analyses. This specific relationship between hospitals and their environment also concerns human resource management because it is an inevitable part of daily management practices performed in hospitals. Taking this into consideration, authors performed the literature analysis aimed at detecting factors which might influence HRM in

hospitals. The analysis which was performed had a qualitative character. As a result, the list of factors was elaborated and later used during the empirical research (Tab. 2).

2. RESEARCH METHODS

Elaboration of a defined list of factors, such as a lack of physicians and nurses, pressure on hospital performance, altering society and increasing the demand for healthcare services (Tab. 2), allowed researches to include it into the field of healthcare management during semi-structured interviews with hospital stakeholders and experts. The respondents were asked to appraise the factors considering their influence on medical personnel management in hospitals (physicians. nurses. and others). The numerical scale from 1 to 5 was used, where '1' was 'very strong

influence', '2' — 'strong influence', '3' — 'small influence', '4' — 'very small influence', and finally '5' — 'minimal influence'. In total, there were 28 interviews completed, lasting from 60–90 min each. Respondents were also asked open-ended questions. The group of respondents was chosen based on the assumption that identification of the key stakeholder needs can help hospitals create an HRM strategy which allows them to compete for financial resources (Eisenhardt, 1988; Eisenhardt, 1989; Marstein, 2003) necessary to attract, retain and develop medical personnel. External stakeholders were interviewed. Furthermore, to get more insights into the characteristics of the hospital environment, healthcare experts were also interviewed.

3. RESEARCH RESULTS

Considering the aim of the paper, data from the interviews was firstly segregated in the following sequence. First, the respondents were grouped into nine groups: Tab. 2. List of factors which can influence HRM in hospitals

NO.	FACTOR	LITERATURE SOURCE
1	Aging society resulting in an increase in demand for medical services	Young et al., 2001
2	Growing patient expectations regarding the quality of medical services	Abraham et al., 2011
3	Growing patient expectations regarding the accessibility of medical services	Abraham et al., 2011
4	Greater awareness of patients with respect to medical preventive measures and, therefore, growth in the demand for services supporting prophylactics	Willis et al., 2014
5	Increasing interest of a part of population in matters connected with health and easier access to related information (e.g. via the Internet) causing an increase in the demand for the services	Willis et al., 2014
6	Increasing pressure to lower costs of medical service delivery	Provan, 1987; Kallapur & Eldenburg, 2005
7	Increasing pressure to shorten time of medical service delivery	Provan, 1987
8	Increasing pressure regarding the quality of medical services	Douglas & Ryman, 2003
9	Increasing pressure for the adaptation of patient-oriented health care	Douglas & Ryman, 2003
10	The shortage of public financing in the healthcare system	Martin et al., 2011
11	The shortage of medical personnel	Provan, 1987
12	The depletion of medical personnel from the labour market as a result of emigration	Frąckiewicz-Wronka & Austyn, 2008
13	Organisation and functioning of the medical education system	Chopra et al., 2008
14	Organisation and functioning of the medical post-graduate education system – continued professional training	Chopra et al., 2008
15	The multiplicity and restrictiveness of legal regulations governing the ability to practice a medical profession	Chopra et al., 2008
16	Legal regulations relating to the development of specialised competencies (form and manner of organised training)	Chopra et al., 2008
17	State health policy	Waldau, 2007
18	Advancements in medical technology creating a demand for the continuous development of specialised competencies on the part of medical personnel	Kimberly & Evanisko, 1981; Saliba et al., 2012
19	Implementation of changes (reforms) in the healthcare system involving commercialisation of medical providers	Klich, 2007

Source: elaborated by the authors.

Note: only examples of papers concerning a certain issue were included in the Tab. 2.

- representatives of educational institutions (2 respondents), the acronym used for the paper —EDU,
- healthcare sector experts (10 respondents), the acronym used for the paper — EXPERT,
- other entity (recruitment company performing its activity in on the healthcare labour market — 1 respondent), the acronym used for the paper — RECRUIT,
- representatives of professional self-governing organisations of medical personnel (5 respondents), the acronym used for the paper — PSO,
- representatives of the Ministry of Health (3 respondents), the acronym used for the paper — MH,
- representatives of the National Health Fund (2 respondents), the acronym used for the paper — NHF,

- representative of the Commissioner for Patient Rights (1 respondent), the acronym used for the paper — P,
- representatives of the local government units (3 respondents), the acronym used for the paper —LGU,
- the chairman of national labour unions of medical personnel (1 respondent), the acronym used for the paper — NLU.

The second activity taken to analyse the data was to replace the name of a factor with an acronym (Tab. 3). Then, the arithmetical mean for each group of respondents was calculated in reference to each factor. Both activities were taken to identify factors which are perceived by respondents as the most important ones. The analysis below (Tab. 4, 5 and 6) concerns particular groups of medical personnel. Furthermore, the aggregated analysis was made to identify the most important factors which should be considered when planning HRM strategies for hospitals. Factors are perceived as 'important' when the arithmetical mean is smaller than two and pointed out by the majority of respondents.

Considering the data included in Tab. 4, it can be identified that respondents pointed out the following factors as being the most important for management of physicians:

- growing patient expectations regarding the quality of medical services. 7 out of 9 groups of respondents valued the factor below 2;
- the shortage of public financing in the healthcare system. 6 out of 9 groups of respondents valued the factor below 2;
- the shortage of medical personnel. 6 out of 9 groups of respondents valued the factor below 2;
- advancements in medical technology creating a demand for the continuous development of specialised competencies on the part of medical personnel. 6 out of 9 groups of respondents valued the factor below 2;

- growing patient expectations regarding the accessibility of medical services. 5 out of 9 groups of respondents valued the factor below 2;
- increasing pressure to shorten the time of medical service delivery. 5 out of 9 groups of respondents valued the factor below 2;
- growing patient expectations regarding the accessibility of medical services. 5 out of 9 groups of respondents valued the factor below 2;
- increasing pressure regarding the quality of medical services. 5 out of 9 groups of respondents valued the factor below 2;
- increasing pressure for the adaptation of patientoriented healthcare. 5 out of 9 groups of respondents valued the factor below 2;
- state health policy. 5 out of 9 groups of respondents valued the factor below 2.

Considering the data presented in Tab. 5, the following factors can be detected as the most important ones when managing nurses in hospitals:

aging society resulting in an increase in the demand for medical services. 6 out of 9 groups of respondents valued the factor below 2;

NO.	FACTOR	ACRONYMS
1	Aging society resulting in an increase in the demand for medical services	AGING SOCIETY
2	Growing patient expectations regarding the quality of medical services	PATIENT QUALITY
3	Growing patient expectations regarding the accessibility of medical services	PATIENT ACCESSIBILITY
4	Greater patient awareness of prophylactic measures and an increasing demand for them	PATIENT PROPHYLACTIC
5	Increasing interest of a part of the population in matters connected with health and easier access to related information (e.g., via the Internet) causing an increase in the demand for the services	SYNDROME 'GOOGLE'
6	Increasing pressure to lower the costs of medical service delivery	LOWER COSTS
7	Increasing pressure to shorten the time of medical service delivery	SHORTEN TIME
8	Increasing pressure regarding the quality of medical services	INCREASE QUALITY (CONTRACT)
9	Increasing pressure for the adaptation of patient-oriented health care	PATENT-ORIENTATION
10	The shortage of public financing in the healthcare system	SHORTAGE FINANCING
11	The shortage of medical personnel	HR SHORTAGE
12	Depletion of medical personnel from the labour market as a result emigration	HR INTERNATIONAL MIGRATION
13	Organisation and the functioning of the medical education system	MEDICAL EDU
14	Organisation and the functioning of the medical post-graduate education system — continued professional training	POST-G MED EDU
15	The multiplicity and restrictiveness of legal regulations governing the ability to practice a medical profession	REG PROFESSION
16	Legal regulations relating to the development of specialised competencies (form and manner of organised training)	REG DEVELOPMENT
17	State health policy	HEALTH POLICY
18	Advancements in medical technology creating a demand for the continuous development of specialised competencies on the part of medical personnel	TECHNOLOGY
19	Implementation of changes (reforms) in the healthcare system involving commercialisation of medical providers	REFORMS

Tab. 3. Acronyms for factors used for the analysis

Tab. 4. Factors which might influence management of physicians

FACTORS	RESPONDENTS									
FACTORS	EDU	EXPERT	RECRUIT	PSO	МН	NHF	Р	LGU	NLU	
AGING SOCIETY	2.5	2.3	1	1.7	1.7	1.5	3	2.0	1	
PATIENT QUALITY	2	1.3	1	1.0	1.3	1.5	1	2.3	1	
PATIENT ACCESSIBILITY	2.5	2.5	1	1.3	1.3	1	2	2.0	1	
PATIENT PROPHYLACTIC	2.5	2.9	1	2.3	2.3	3	3	2.7	1	
SYNDROME 'GOOGLE'	2.5	2.2	1	2.0	2.0	1.5	2	2.0	1	
LOWER COSTS	1	2	1	1.3	2.0	2	1	2.3	3	
SHORTEN TIME	1.5	2.2	1	1.7	1.3	1.5	1	3.3	3	
INCREASE QUALITY (CONTRACT)	2	2.6	1	1.7	1.3	1.5	1	2.3	1	
PATENT-ORIENTATION	1.5	2.5	1	2.3	1.7	2.5	1	2.3	1	
SHORTAGE FINANCING	1	2.2	1	1.7	1.7	1.5	2	1.3	1	
HR SHORTAGE	1.5	2.1	1	2.0	1.0	1	2	1.7	1	
HR INTERNATIONAL MIGRATION	1.5	2.5	1	2.3	2.3	2.5	2	2.3	1	
MEDICAL EDU	1.5	2.1	2	2.7	1.3	3	1	3.3	1	
POST-G MED EDU	2	2.3	2	2.3	1.3	2.5	2	3.0	2	
REG PROFESSION	1.5	2.1	1	2.0	1.7	2.5	2	2.0	2	
REG DEVELOPMENT	2	2.7	2	2.0	1.7	2.5	3	2.0	2	
HEALTH POLICY	1.5	3.2	1	2.7	2.3	1.5	2	1.7	1	
TECHNOLOGY	1	2.2	1	1.7	2.0	1	1	2.0	1	
REFORMS	1	2.6	1	2.0	2.0	2	2	2.0	2	

Source: elaborated by the authors.

Tab. 5. Factors	which might	influence	management	of	nurses a	and	midwives
-----------------	-------------	-----------	------------	----	----------	-----	----------

FACTORS	RESPONDENTS									
FACTORS	EDU	EXPERT	RECRUIT	PSO	МН	NHF	Р	LGU	NLU	
AGING SOCIETY	1	2.2	1	1	1.3	1.5	2	2	1	
PATIENT QUALITY	3.5	1.7	1	1.4	1.3	2.5	2	2.3	1	
PATIENT ACCESSIBILITY	2.5	2.7	2	2.6	1.3	2	2	2.7	1	
PATIENT PROPHYLACTIC	2.5	3	2	2.6	2.3	3.5	2	3.0	1	
SYNDROME 'GOOGLE'	3	2.6	2	2.4	2.7	2.5	3	3.0	1	
LOWER COSTS	2	2.5	1	2.2	1.7	2	2	2.0	3	
SHORTEN TIME	2	2.6	1	2.2	1.7	1	2	3.0	3	
INCREASE QUALITY (CONTRACT)	3.5	2.5	2	2.2	1.3	2	2	1.7	1	
PATENT-ORIENTATION	2	2.5	1	2.4	2.0	2.5	1	2.0	1	
SHORTAGE FINANCING	1.5	2	1	1.6	2.0	1	2	1.3	1	
HR SHORTAGE	1	2	1	1.8	1.0	1	2	2.0	1	
HR INTERNATIONAL MIGRATION	1	2.6	1	1.8	2.7	2	3	2.3	1	
MEDICAL EDU	2	2.3	2	2.8	1.3	2.5	1	3.3	1	
POST-G MED EDU	2	2.9	2	2.6	2.3	3	1	2.7	2	
REG PROFESSION	2.5	2.3	1	1.6	1.7	2	2	2.0	2	
REG DEVELOPMENT	2	2.9	2	1.8	2.0	3	2	3.0	2	
HEALTH POLICY	2.5	3.3	1	2.8	2.7	2	2	2.3	1	
TECHNOLOGY	2	2.6	1	1.6	2.3	1.5	1	2.7	1	
REFORMS	2	2.7	1	1.8	3.0	2.5	2	2.0	2	

- the shortage of medical personnel. 6 out of 9 groups of respondents valued the factor below 2;
- growing patient expectations regarding the quality of medical services. 5 out of 9 groups of respondents valued the factor below 2;
- the shortage of public financing in the healthcare system. 5 out of 9 groups of respondents valued the factor below 2;
- advancements in medical technology creating a demand for the continuous development of specialised competencies on the part of medical personnel. 5 out of 9 groups of respondents valued the factor below 2.

Consideration of the data presented in Tab. 6 reveals that respondents do not perceive factors which can be detected in the hospital environment as important when managing other medical staff. This might relate to the amount of the personnel employed in hospitals which is much smaller than in other medical entities. Also, the specifics of health care services require most of the time direct engagement of physicians and nurses into the process of medical service delivery. Finally, the arithmetical mean was calculated for all medical staff. In the case, respondents pointed out five most important factors which should be considered while managing medical personnel employed by hospitals (Tab. 7). These are:

- aging society resulting in an increase in the demand for medical services. 6 out of 9 groups of respondents valued the factor below 2;
- growing patient expectations regarding the quality of medical services. 6 out of 9 groups of respondents valued the factor below 2;
- the shortage of public financing in the healthcare system. 6 out of 9 groups of respondents valued the factor below 2;
- the shortage of medical personnel. 5 out of 9 groups of respondents valued the factor below 2;
- advancements in medical technology creating a demand for the continuous development of specialised competencies on the part of medical personnel. 5 out of 9 groups of respondents valued the factor below 2.

	RESPONDENTS										
FACTORS	EDU	EXPERT	RECRUIT	PSO	МН	NHF	Р	LGU	NLU		
AGING SOCIETY	1	2.6	2	2	2.7	2.5	1	2.7	3		
PATIENT QUALITY	3.5	2	2	1.8	2.3	3.5	2	2.7	2		
PATIENT ACCESSIBILITY	2.5	3	3	3	2.0	3.5	3	3.3	1		
PATIENT PROPHYLACTIC	3	3	3	3.2	3.3	4	3	3.7	1		
SYNDROME 'GOOGLE'	3	2.8	3	2.8	4.0	3.5	4	3.3	1		
LOWER COSTS	2	2.5	1	2.4	3.0	3	4	2.0	3		
SHORTEN TIME	2	2.8	2	2.4	3.3	2.5	4	3.3	3		
INCREASE QUALITY (CONTRACT)	3.5	2.5	3	2.8	3.0	2.5	4	1.7	1		
PATENT-ORIENTATION	2	2.6	1	3	3.3	3	3	2.3	1		
SHORTAGE FINANCING	2	2.3	1	2	2.7	1.5	4	1.7	1		
HR SHORTAGE	2	2.9	1	2.8	2.3	2	4	3.7	1		
HR INTERNATIONAL MIGRATION	2.5	3.5	3	2.6	4.7	4	4	3.7	1		
MEDICAL EDU	2.5	2.5	3	3.6	4.0	2.5	2	3.3	1		
POST-G MED EDU	3	3.1	3	3.2	4.7	3	3	2.7	2		
REG PROFESSION	3	2.3	4	2	3.7	2	4	4.0	2		
REG DEVELOPMENT	2.5	3	4	2.2	3.7	4	4	4.3	2		
HEALTH POLICY	3	3.3	3	3	4.3	2	3	3.7	1		
TECHNOLOGY	3	2.5	2	2.2	4.3	2	3	3.7	1		
REFORMS	3	2.7	1	1.8	4.3	3	3	2.7	2		

Tab. 6. Factors which might influence management of other medical personnel

4. DISCUSSION OF THE RESULTS

Hospitals are key elements of the healthcare systems. Not only because they acquire the larger portion of public finances allocated for health care providers (Eurostat, 2017), but also because they deliver services which cannot be provided by other entities, i.e. the emergency ones (McKee & Healy, 2002). Furthermore, hospitals employ a larger part of medical personnel which is engagement in the healthcare system, especially physicians and nurses (Eurostat, 2016). These unique features of hospitals as organisations inspire researchers to explore them from diversified perspectives. The paper aimed to analyse the macro environment of hospitals to detect factors which might strongly influence the management of staff in general and particular groups, such as physicians, nurses (including midwives), and other medical personnel (i.e. physiotherapists, technicians). For this reason, interviews with stakeholders and health care experts were performed. Respondents were asked to appraise each factor which was detected in the literature using the scale from very important to minimal importance. From the analysis performed in the earliest section, few

conclusions can be drawn. First of all, it is visible that respondents believe that environmental factors strongly influence the management of physicians. For the group, the larger number of factors may be detected as important, namely growing patient expectations regarding the quality of medical services, the shortage of public financing in the healthcare system, the shortage of medical personnel, advancements in medical technology creating a demand for the continuous development of specialised competencies on the part of medical personnel. Secondly, nurses are another group, the management of which might be visibly influenced by environmental factors. The factors which were valued highly by the majority of respondents were the aging society resulting in an increase in the demand for medical services and the shortage of medical personnel. Thirdly, respondents gave a comparatively low score to the influence of the factors on the management of other medical staff.

CONCLUSIONS

As a consequence of the research and analysis of the results, there were few instead of many factors

FACTOR	RESPONDENTS										
FACTORS	EDU	EXPERT	RECRUIT	PSO	МН	NHF	Р	LGU	NLU		
AGING SOCIETY	1.5	2.4	1.3	1.5	1.9	1.8	2.0	2.2	1.7		
PATIENT QUALITY	3.0	1.7	1.3	1.5	1.7	2.5	1.7	2.4	1.3		
PATIENT ACCESSIBILITY	2.5	2.7	2.0	2.5	1.6	2.2	2.3	2.7	1.0		
PATIENT PROPHYLACTIC	2.7	3.0	2.0	2.8	2.7	3.5	2.7	3.1	1.0		
SYNDROME 'GOOGLE'	2.8	2.5	2.0	2.5	2.9	2.5	3.0	2.8	1.0		
LOWER COSTS	1.7	2.3	1.0	2.3	2.2	2.3	2.3	2.1	3.0		
SHORTEN TIME	1.8	2.5	1.3	2.2	2.1	1.7	2.3	3.2	3.0		
INCREASE QUALITY (CONTRACT)	3.0	2.5	2.0	2.3	1.9	2.0	2.3	1.9	1.0		
PATENT-ORIENTATION	1.8	2.5	1.0	2.6	2.3	2.7	1.7	2.2	1.0		
SHORTAGE FINANCING	1.5	2.2	1.0	1.7	2.1	1.3	2.7	1.4	1.0		
HR SHORTAGE	1.5	2.3	1.0	2.2	1.4	1.3	2.7	2.4	1.0		
HR INTERNATIONAL MIGRATION	1.7	2.9	1.7	2.1	3.2	2.8	3.0	2.8	1.0		
MEDICAL EDU	2.0	2.3	2.3	3.1	2.2	2.7	1.3	3.3	1.0		
POST-G MED EDU	2.3	2.8	2.3	2.9	2.8	2.8	2.0	2.8	2.0		
REG PROFESSION	2.3	2.2	2.0	1.7	2.3	2.2	2.7	2.7	2.0		
REG DEVELOPMENT	2.2	2.9	2.7	1.9	2.4	3.2	3.0	3.1	2.0		
HEALTH POLICY	2.3	3.3	1.7	2.9	3.1	1.8	2.3	2.6	1.0		
TECHNOLOGY	2.0	2.4	1.3	1.8	2.9	1.5	1.7	2.8	1.0		
REFORMS	2.0	2.7	1.0	1.8	3.1	2.5	2.3	2.2	2.0		

Tab. 7. Aggregated data concerning factors which might influence management of medical personnel

detected as important for medical management in hospitals (such as aging society resulting in an increase in the demand for medical services, growing patient expectations regarding the quality of medical services, the shortage of public financing in the healthcare system, the shortage of medical personnel, and advancements in medical technology creating a demand for the continuous development of specialised competencies on the part of medical personnel) are often analysed and researched by academics and practitioners, i.e. international organisations such as WHO or the EU. Nonetheless, these factors are analysed from a macro perspective. There is a visible lack of papers exploring ways hospitals should react towards identified challenges via HRM practices. Referring to HRM literature, it can be pointed out that when such a set of factors evolves in for-profit (private) sector organisations, a set of HRM can be undertaken i.e. organisations build their employer brand to attract and retain employees, competences of employees are developed to deliver high quality products and services, talent management programs are introduced, a larger portion of the budget is dedicated to training, performance management is adapted, etc. Detection of the factors which may influence the personnel management in hospitals, however, gives a chance for hospitals managers to rethink the situation and proactively react to it by adjusting HRM practices to actual environmental conditions. From the theoretical point of view, this paper this paper draws from the HRM theory (contextual approach), stakeholder theory, and healthcare management theory, adding new insight to each in the context of the HC sector. This research gives some insights about the hospital environment and particular factors which might influence medical personnel management within these organisations. However, the conclusions drawn from the analysis are limited due to a qualitative approach to empirical research. Additionally, further research should be undertaken to confirm the first conclusions.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This article has been developed within the framework of research project "Human Capital Management in Hospitals", which is financed by the Polish National Science Centre (NCN) as per Decision No. DEC-2013/11/B/HS4/01062.

LITERATURE

- Abraham, J., Sick, B., Anderson, J., Dehmer, C., & Tufano, A. (2011). Selecting a provider: What factor influence patients' decision making. *Journal of Healthcare Management*, 56(2), 99-115.
- Armstrong, M., & Taylor, S. (2016). Zarządzanie zasobami ludzkimi [Human Resource Management]. Warszawa, Poland: Wolters Kluwer.
- Bartram, T., Casimir, G., Djurkovic, N., Leggat, S. G., & Stanton, P. (2012). Do perceived high performance work systems influence relationship between emotional labour, burnout and intention to leave? A study of Australian nurses. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 68(7), 1567-1578. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2648. 2012.05968.x
- Borrill, C., West, M. A., Shapiro, D., & Rees, A. (2000). Team working and effectiveness in health care. *British Journal of Health Care*, 6(8), 364-371. doi: 10.12968/bjhc.2000.6.8.19300
- Boselie, P., Paauwe, J., & Richardson, R. (2003). Human resource management, institutionalization and organizational performance: a comparison of hospitals. *International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 14(8), 1407-1429. doi: 10.1080/0958519032000 145828
- Buchelt, B. (2007). Realizacja funkcji personalnej w zakładach opieki zdrowotnej [Personnel function realization in healthcare entities]. Zeszytyty Naukowe, Akademia Ekonomiczna w Krakowie, 748, 49-63.
- Buchelt, B. (2008). Metodyczne aspekty projektowania strategii personalnej w jednostkach sektora usług medycznych [Methodical aspects of personnel management strategy elaboration in healthcare entities]. Zarządzanie Zasobami Ludzkimi, 2(61), 43-58.
- Buchelt, B. (2015). Contextual conditions as the factors depreciating the meaning of the employability concept among physicians. *Zarządzanie Zasobami Ludzkimi*, 6(107), 83-96.
- Chopra, M., Munra, S., Lavis, J. N., Vist, G., & Bennett, S. (2008). Effects of policy options for human resources for health: an analysis of systematic reviews. *Lancet*, 371, 668-674. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(08)60305-0
- Czajka, Z. (2004). *Mechanizmy wynagradzania w publicznej* służbie zdrowia [Compensation mechanism in public healthcare]. Warszawa, Poland: IPiSS.
- Douglas, T. J., & Ryman, J. A. (2003). Understanding competitive advantage in the general hospital industry: Evaluating strategic competences. *Strategic Management Journal*, 24(4), 333-347. doi: 10.1002/smj.301
- Eaton, S. C. (2000). Beyond 'unloving care': linking human resource management and patient care quality in nursing homes. *International Journal of Human Resource Management*, 11(3), 591-616. doi: 10.1080/095851900339774
- Eisenhardt, K. M. (1988). Agency and institutional explanations of compensation in retail sales. Academy of Management Journal, 31, 488-511. doi: 10.2307/256457

- Eisenhardt, K. M. (1989). Agency Theory: An Assessment and Review. *The Academy of Management Review*, 14(1), 57-74.
- Frączkiewicz-Wronka, A., & Austen-Tyndy, A. (Ed.). (2009). Przywództwo w ochronie zdrowia. Idee i instrumenty [Leadership in health care. Ideas and instruments]. Warszawa, Poland: Wolters Kluwer.
- Frączkiewicz-Wronka, A., (2009). Zarządzanie publiczne w teorii i praktyce ochrony zdrowia [Public management in health care – theory and practice]. Warszawa, Poland: Wolters Kluwer.
- Frączkiewicz-Wronka, A., & Austen, A. (2011). Wyzwania nowego zarządzania publicznego dla menedżerów w ochronie zdrowia. Wyniki badań empirycznych [Challenges of new public management for managers in health care]. Zarządzanie Zasobami Ludzkimi, 2, 9-28.
- Gierszewska, G., & Romanowska, M. (2002). Analiza strategiczna przedsiębiorstwa [Strategic analysis of an enterprise]. Warszawa, Poland: PWE.
- Harris, J. E. (1977). The Internal Organization of Hospitals: Some Economic Implications. *The Bell Journal of Economics*, 8(2), 467-482. doi: 10.2307/3003297
- Hyde, P., Sparrow, P., Boaden, R., & Harris, C. (2013). High performance HRM: NHS employee perspectives. *Journal of Health Organisation and Management*, 27(3), 296-311.
- Eurostat. (2016). *Healthcare personnel statistics physicians*. Retrieved from http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php/Healthcare_personnel_ statistics_-physicians
- Eurostat. (2017). *Health Care*. Retrieved from http://ec. europa.eu/eurostat/web/health/health-care/data/ database
- Jończyk, J. (2008). Zarządzanie zasobami ludzkimi w zakładach opieki zdrowotnej [Human resource management in health care entities]. Warszawa, Poland: Difin.
- Jończyk, J. (2010). Zasady i modele ochrony zdrowia [Rules and models of heakth care]. *Państwo i Prawo*, *8*, 3-17.
- Kallapur, S., & Eldenburg, L. (2005). Uncertainty, Real Options, and Cost Behavior: Evidence from Washington State Hospitals. *Journal of Accounting Research*, 43(5), 735-752. doi: 10.1111/j.1475-679X. 2005.00188.x
- Kimberly, J. R., & Evanisko, M. J. (1981). Organizational Innovation: The Influence of Individual, Organizational, and Contextual Factors on Hospital Adoption of Technological and Administrative Innovations. *Academy of Management Journal*, 24(4), 689-713. doi: 10.2307/256170
- Klich, J. (2007). Przedsiębiorczość w reformowaniu systemu ochrony zdrowia w Polsce [Entrepreneurship in healthcare reforming]. Kraków, Poland: Wydawnictwo Uniwersytetu Jagiellońskiego.
- Lundy, O., & Cowling, A. (2000). Strategiczne zarządzanie zasobami ludzkimi [Strategic human resource management]. Kraków, Poland: Oficyna Ekonomiczna.
- Martin, J. J. M., Amo Gonzales, M. P. L., & Cano Garcia, M. D. (2011). Review of the literature on determinants of healthcare expenditure. *Applied Economics*, 43, 19-46. doi: 10.1080/00036841003689754

- McKee, M., & Healy, J. (2002). The significance of hospitals: an introduction. In M. McKee, J. Healy (Eds.), *Hospitals in a changing Europe*, (pp. 3-13). Buckingham-Philadelphia, USA: World Health Organization, Open University Press.
- Michie, S., & West, M. A. (2004). Managing people and performance: an evidence based framework applied to health services. *International Journal of Management Reviews*, 5(6), 91-111. doi: 10.1111/j. 1460-8545.2004.00098.x
- Pocztowski, A. (2008). Zarządzanie zasobami ludzkimi. Strategie, procesy, metody [Human resource management. Strategies, processes and methods]. Warszawa, Poland: PWE.
- Porter, M. (1994). Strategia konkurencji: metody analizy sektorów i konkurentów [Competition strategy: sector and competition analysis]. Warszawa, Poland: PWE.
- Provan, K. G. (1987). Environmental and organizational predictors of adoption of cost containment policies in hospitals. *The Academy of Management Journal*, 30(2), 219-239.
- Saliba, V., Legido-Quigley, H., Hallik, R., Aaviksoo, A., Car, J., & McKee, M. (2012). Telemedicine across borders: A systematic review of factors that hinter or support implementation. *International Journal of Medical Informatics*, 81, 793-809. doi: 10.1016/j.ijmedinf. 2012.08.003.
- Schuler, R. S., & Jackson, S. E. (1987). Linking Competitive Strategies with Human Resource Management Practices. *The Academy of Management Executive*, 1(3), 207-219.
- Shortell, S. M., & Kaluzny, A. D. (2001). Podstawy zarządzania opieką zdrowotną [Fundations of health care management]. Kraków, Poland: Fundacja Zdrowia Publicznego, Uniwersyteckie Wydawnictwo Medyczne 'Versalius'.
- Storey, J. (2001). Human Resource Management Today: an Assessment, Human Resource Management. A Critical Text. London, England: Thomson Learning.
- Waldau, S. (2007). Local prioritization work in health care – Assessment of an implementation process. *Health Policy*, 81, 133-145.
- Willis, C. D., Saul, J. E., Bitz, J., Pompu, K., Best, A., & Jackson, B. (2014). Improving organisational capacity to address health literacy in public health: a rapid realist review. *Public Health*, 128(6), 515-524. doi: 515-524. 10.1016/j.puhe.2014.01.014
- World Health Report 2000. (2000). *Health systems: Inmproving performance*. Genewa, Switzerland: WHO.
- Young, D. W., McCarthy, S. M., Barrett, D., Kenagy, J. W., & Pinakiewicz, D. C. (2001). Beyond health care cost containment: creating collaborative arrangements among the stakeholders. *International Journal of Health Planning and Management*, 16, 207-228.
- Žurek, M. (2001). Problem badania otoczenia w różnych szkołach ekonomii [An issue of environment research in various economics schools]. In A. Matczewski (Ed.), Problemy współczesnego zarządzania [Challenges of contemporary management]. Kraków, Poland: Wydawnictwo UJ.